WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORP Form 424B4 February 13, 2004

#### **Table of Contents**

Filed Pursuant to Rule 424(b)(4) Registration No: 333-110214, 333-110214-01

# \$40,000,000 Trust Preferred Securities

# WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CAPITAL TRUST

9.5% Trust Preferred Securities

(Liquidation Amount of \$25 per Trust Preferred Security)

# Guaranteed Fully and Unconditionally as Described in this Prospectus by

Our newly formed and wholly owned Delaware statutory trust, WestCoast Hospitality Capital Trust, which we refer to as the trust, is offering 1,600,000 9.5% trust preferred securities with a liquidation amount of \$25 per trust preferred security.

Distributions on the trust preferred securities will accrue from and including the date of original issuance in the amount of \$2.375 per trust preferred security per year, which is equivalent to 9.5% of the \$25 liquidation amount per security. Distributions on the trust preferred securities will be payable quarterly in arrears, beginning March 31, 2004, and thereafter on each June 30, September 30, December 31 and March 31 unless the distributions are deferred as described herein.

The trust will invest the proceeds of the offering in junior subordinated debentures to be issued by us, which will be the trust sonly assets. The debentures will have substantially the same payment terms as the trust preferred securities. The trust will be able to make distributions on the trust preferred securities only if we make corresponding payments on the debentures. We may defer payments of interest on the debentures on one or more occasions for up to 20 consecutive quarters, but not past their maturity date. If we defer payments of interest on the debentures, the trust will defer distributions on the trust preferred securities.

The debentures mature, and the trust preferred securities must be redeemed, on February 19, 2044. The trust may redeem some or all of the trust preferred securities at any time on or after February 19, 2009 by paying \$25 per security, plus any accrued and unpaid distributions to, but excluding, the date of redemption. In addition, if we complete prior to February 19, 2007, an offering of common stock with gross proceeds to us of at least \$50 million, the trust generally will be required to redeem 35% of the outstanding trust preferred securities. Further, if we undergo a change of control, holders of trust preferred securities will have the right to exchange their trust preferred securities for debentures and require us to repurchase those debentures.

The trust preferred securities will not be subject to any sinking fund and will not be convertible into any of our other securities. Except in certain limited circumstances, investors in the trust preferred securities will have no voting rights.

The trust preferred securities will be effectively subordinated to all of our indebtedness and to all liabilities of our subsidiaries. We will guarantee, fully and unconditionally, the payment by the trust of amounts due on the trust preferred securities, but only if payments are first made on the debentures.

No market currently exists for the trust preferred securities. The trust preferred securities have been approved for listing, subject to official notice of issuance, on the New York Stock Exchange, Inc., which we will refer to as the NYSE, under the symbol WEHPrA.

#### This investment involves risk. See Risk Factors beginning on page 16 of this prospectus.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

	Per Trust Preferred Security	Total
Public Offering Price Underwriting commission to be paid by WestCoast Hospitality	\$25	\$40,000,000
Corporation <sup>(1)</sup>	\$0.7875	\$ 1,260,000
Proceeds to the Trust	\$25	\$40,000,000

<sup>(1)</sup> Because the trust will use the proceeds from the sale of the trust preferred securities to purchase the debentures, we have agreed to pay the underwriting commission. We will also pay other expenses, estimated to be approximately \$490,000, associated with the offer and the sale of the trust preferred securities.

The trust has also granted the underwriters an option for a period of 30 days following delivery of the trust preferred securities to purchase at the public offering price up to an additional 240,000 trust preferred securities to cover over-allotments, if any. If the underwriters exercise this option, we will pay the underwriting commission of \$0.7875 per trust preferred security purchased or an aggregate of \$189,000 if the underwriters exercise this option in full.

The underwriters expect that the trust preferred securities will be ready for delivery in book entry form through The Depository Trust Company on or about February 19, 2004.

# FRIEDMAN BILLINGS RAMSEY WELLS FARGO SECURITIES, LLC

The date of this prospectus is February 12, 2004.

#### **Table of Contents**

[Inside front cover artwork and graphics:

At the top left of the page is a photograph labeled Real Estate Services, which depicts the Washington Trust Bank Building in Spokane, Washington, a property managed by our real estate division. At the top right of the page is a photograph labeled Entertainment, which depicts a professional dance company. In the center left of the page is a photograph of an individual at the reception area in the Red Lion Hotel at the Park, a property that we own in Spokane, Washington. In the center right of the page is a photograph labeled Hotels depicting the exterior of the same property. Under the photographs, the following text appears:

WestCoast Hospitality Corporation is a NYSE-listed hospitality and leisure company primarily engaged in the ownership, management, development and franchising of mid-scale, full service hotels under its WestCoast® and Red Lion® brands. In addition, through its entertainment division, which includes its TicketsWest.com, Inc. subsidiary, it engages in event ticket distribution and promotes and presents a variety of entertainment productions. G&B Real Estate Services, its real estate division, engages in traditional real estate-related services, including developing, managing and acting as a broker for sales and leases of commercial and multi-unit residential properties.

Centered on the page under the foregoing text is the text WestCoast Hospitality Corporation, which appears next to the WestCoast logo and above the text Red Lion & WestCoast Hotels - TicketsWest - G&B Real Estate Services. Centered at the bottom of the page is the text WestCoast Family of Hotels next to the text and logo of our Red Lion and WestCoast brands.]

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

SU	IN	<b>4</b> N	$\Lambda$	٩F	Y

WestCoast Hospitality Corporation

**Investment Highlights** 

**Recent Developments** 

WestCoast Hospitality Capital Trust

The Offering

Summary Consolidated Financial and Other Data

**RISK FACTORS** 

Risk Factors Relating to the Trust Preferred Securities and the Debentures

Risk Factors Relating to Our Business

CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

**USE OF PROCEEDS** 

ACCOUNTING TREATMENT

**CAPITALIZATION** 

SELECTED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL DATA

**BUSINESS** 

**Overview** 

**Hotel Operations** 

**Hotel System Growth Strategy** 

**Guest Loyalty Program** 

E-Business

Team Red

Marketing

Non-core Asset Sales

Seasonality

**Employees** 

PROPERTIES

**LEGAL PROCEEDINGS** 

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS

**OF OPERATIONS** 

**Overview** 

**Results of Operations** 

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Other Matters

**QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK** 

**MANAGEMENT** 

Directors, Executive Officers and Certain Key Employees

Committees of the Board of Directors

**EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION** 

**Summary Compensation Table** 

Option Grants in Last Fiscal Year

Aggregated Option Exercises in Last Fiscal Year and Fiscal Year End Option Values

**Stock Option Plans** 

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT

WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CAPITAL TRUST

**DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES** 

Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities

Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Guarantee

## MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES

General

Classification of the Trust and the Debentures

**Interest Income and Original Issue Discount** 

Corporate U.S. Holders

Sales of Trust Preferred Securities

Receipt of Debentures Upon Liquidation of the Trust

Receipt of Cash Upon Liquidation of the Trust

Backup Withholding and Information Reporting

# EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLAN CONSIDERATIONS

Regulation under ERISA and the Tax Code

Plan Assets

**UNDERWRITING** 

**LEGAL MATTERS** 

**EXPERTS** 

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS

WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION CONDENSED NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED

**FINANCIAL STATEMENTS** 

# **Table of Contents**

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
SUMMARY	1
WestCoast Hospitality Corporation	1
Our Structure	2
Hospitality Industry Performance Measures	2
Investment Highlights	3
Recent Developments	4
Unaudited Financial Results for the Quarter and Year Ended December 31, 2003	5
WestCoast Hospitality Capital Trust	7
The Offering	8
Summary Consolidated Financial and Other Data	13
Ratios of Consolidated Earnings and EBITDA to Combined Fixed Charges	
and Preferred Stock Dividends	15
RISK FACTORS	16
Risk Factors Relating to the Trust Preferred Securities and the Debentures	16
Risk Factors Relating to Our Business	20
CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING	
STATEMENTS	27
USE OF PROCEEDS	27
ACCOUNTING TREATMENT	27
CAPITALIZATION	29
SELECTED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL DATA	30
Selected Quarterly Financial Data	31
BUSINESS	32
Overview	32
Business Segments	33
Hotel Operations	33
Hotel System Growth Strategy	35
Guest Loyalty Program	36
E-Business	36
Team Red	36
Marketing	36
Competition	37
Trademarks	37
Non-core Asset Sales	37
Seasonality	37
Employees	37
PROPERTIES	38
LEGAL PROCEEDINGS	40
MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL	
CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS	41
Overview	41
Results of Operations	41
Liquidity and Capital Resources	46
Other Matters	48
QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT	
MARKET RISK	54
MANAGEMENT	56
Directors, Executive Officers and Certain Key Employees	56
Committees of the Board of Directors	58
Compensation of Directors	59
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	60
Summary Compensation Table	60
Ontion Grants in Last Fiscal Year	60

Aggregated Option Exercises in Last Fiscal Year and Fiscal Year End	
Option Values	60
Employment Contracts, Termination of Employment and	
Change-in-Control Arrangements	61
Stock Option Plans	61
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS	62
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND	)
MANAGEMENT	63
WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CAPITAL TRUST	64
DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES	65
Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities	65
Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Guarantee	79
Material Terms of the Debentures	82
Effect of Obligations Under the Indenture and the Trust Preferred	
Securities Guarantee	90

i

## **Table of Contents**

	Page
MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES	92
General	92
Classification of the Trust and the Debentures	93
Interest Income and Original Issue Discount	93
Corporate U.S. Holders	94
Sales of Trust Preferred Securities	94
Receipt of Debentures Upon Liquidation of the Trust	94
Receipt of Cash Upon Liquidation of the Trust	94
Backup Withholding and Information Reporting	95
EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLAN CONSIDERATIONS	95
UNDERWRITING	98
LEGAL MATTERS	100
EXPERTS	101
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	101
INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	F-1

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus. We have not authorized any person to provide you with different information. This prospectus is not an offer to sell, nor is it seeking an offer to buy, these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted. Neither the delivery of this prospectus nor the sale of the trust preferred securities offered hereby means that information contained in this prospectus is correct after the date of this prospectus.

In this prospectus we, us, our, ours, or our company refer to WestCoast Hospitality Corporation and, as the context requires, its wholly partially owned subsidiaries, WestCoast refers to WestCoast Hospitality Corporation and the trust refers to WestCoast Hospitality Capital Trust.

ii

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **SUMMARY**

The items in the following summary are described in more detail later in this prospectus. This summary provides an overview of selected information and does not contain all the information you should consider. Therefore, you should also read the more detailed information set out in this prospectus, including the Risk Factors section and the consolidated financial statements, and the other information provided in the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part. Unless otherwise specified, the information contained in this prospectus is as of September 30, 2003 and assumes that the underwriters over-allotment option is not exercised.

#### WestCoast Hospitality Corporation

We are a NYSE-listed hospitality and leisure company primarily engaged in the ownership, management, development and franchising of mid-scale, full service hotels under our WestCoast® and Red Lion® brands. As of September 30, 2003, our hotel system contained 72 hotels located in 12 states and one Canadian province, with more than 12,500 rooms and 589,000 square feet of meeting space. We managed 48 of these hotels, consisting of 28 owned hotels, 14 leased hotels and six third-party owned hotels. The remaining 24 hotels were owned and operated by third-party franchisees.

We trace our history back to 1937, with the founding of our predecessor as a general commercial real estate development and management business. In the 1970s, our predecessor began focusing on the development and management of hotels. Our company was incorporated in the State of Washington on April 25, 1978 as its successor. We continued to grow our hotel business under the brand name Cavanaughs® throughout the 1980s and 1990s, and in 1998 we completed our initial public offering of our common stock. We acquired WestCoast Hotels, Inc. on December 31, 1999, which added more than 4,800 rooms in 20 cities to our system of hotels, enhanced our presence in certain key western hub markets, including Seattle, Portland, San Francisco and Southern California, and launched our company into the franchise business. Following this acquisition, we rebranded our Cavanaughs hotels to the WestCoast brand and changed our name to WestCoast Hospitality Corporation. On December 31, 2001 we acquired Red Lion Hotels, Inc., which added more than 7,400 rooms in 40 cities to our system of hotels, further enhanced our presence in a number of hub markets and afforded us the opportunity to expand our franchise business to include the Red Lion brand.

In addition to owning, managing, developing and franchising hotels, we are engaged in entertainment and real estate operations. Through our entertainment division, which includes our TicketsWest.com, Inc. subsidiary, we engage in event ticket distribution and promote and present a variety of entertainment productions in communities we have targeted for hotel market penetration. Our real estate division engages in the traditional real estate related services that we have pursued since we were originally founded, including developing, managing and acting as a broker for sales and leases of commercial and multi-unit residential properties.

Our senior management team, led by our President and Chief Executive Officer, Arthur M. Coffey, brings an experienced and innovative approach to the management of our operations. Our senior management team has extensive relevant business experience, and six members of our senior management team have been with our company for more than 20 years. Our senior management team s strengths include hotel development, ownership and management; franchising, sales and marketing; food and beverage management; entertainment production and real estate services. The extensive expertise of our senior management team, along with their diverse working backgrounds, provide our company with a broad perspective from which we can make strategic management and operational decisions.

A substantial portion of our assets are held by three of our subsidiaries: Red Lion Hotels, Inc., WestCoast Hotels, Inc. and WestCoast Hospitality Limited Partnership, which we refer to as WHLP. We own 100% of the outstanding capital stock of Red Lion Hotels, Inc. and WestCoast Hotels, Inc. We are the sole general partner and approximately 98% owner of WHLP.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **Our Structure**

The following organizational chart illustrates the structure of our company and our most significant subsidiaries, assuming the issuance of the trust preferred securities, the debentures and the guarantee:

Our principal executive offices are located at 201 W. North River Drive, Suite 100, Spokane, Washington 99201 and our telephone number is (509) 459-6100. We maintain Internet websites at www.westcoasthotels.com, www.redlion.com, www.ticketswest.com, www.guestawards.com and www.g-b.com. Information on our websites is not incorporated into this prospectus, and you should not consider it part of this prospectus.

#### **Hospitality Industry Performance Measures**

We believe that the following performance measures, which are widely used in the hospitality industry and appear throughout this prospectus, are important to our discussion of operating performance:

Total available rooms represents the number of rooms available multiplied by the number of days in the reported period. We use total available rooms as a measure of capacity in our system of hotels. Rooms under significant renovation are excluded from total available rooms.

Average occupancy represents total paid rooms occupied divided by total available rooms. We use average occupancy as a measure of the utilization of capacity in our system of hotels.

Revenue per available room, or RevPAR, represents total room and related revenues divided by total available rooms. We use RevPAR as a measure of performance yield in our system of hotels.

Average daily rate, or ADR, represents total room revenues divided by the total number of paid rooms occupied by hotel guests. We use ADR as a measure of room pricing in our system of hotels.

2

#### **Table of Contents**

Comparable hotels are hotels that have been owned, leased, managed or franchised by us for more than one year. Throughout this prospectus, unless otherwise stated, RevPAR, ADR and average occupancy statistics are calculated using statistics for comparable hotels.

Investment Highlights

We believe the following factors will benefit our company as we implement our business plan:

Lodging Cycle. We believe the current lodging environment will allow us to franchise our brands to additional hotel operators seeking improved performance, to make new acquisitions at attractive yields and to continue to expand our fee businesses. As the lodging industry recovers, we expect to see improvements in all aspects of our hospitality businesses including increased management fees, royalty fees and operating income from our hotels.

Highly Scalable Business Strategy. We expect to grow primarily by increasing the number of hotels franchised and managed under our Red Lion and WestCoast brands. The majority of our new franchises will likely come from the conversion of existing hotels, and we expect that some of these converted hotels will choose to be managed by us. This strategy does not require significant capital expenditures to expand our operations.

Hub and Spoke Expansion Strategy. We plan to continue to expand our Red Lion brand throughout the western region of the United States and Canada through our hub and spoke strategy. This strategy is designed to create maximum brand awareness by focusing our expansion on main business districts and metropolitan downtowns. Once we have established brand awareness in these areas, we then expand to adjoining markets that benefit from the awareness and create critical mass in a region.

Alternate Distribution System Channel Management. In expectation of an increase in hotel bookings on third-party Internet websites, we negotiated fixed charge markup arrangements through 2005 with eight companies selling reservations through such websites. Our new central reservation and distribution management system allows us to manage room rates on these websites on a real-time, hotel-by-hotel basis. We expect this rate management to result in increased occupancies and better yield management throughout our system.

There are a number of material risks that could prevent us from realizing the foregoing benefits, including some or all of the following:

Certain conditions could decrease the demand for hotel rooms and impede a recovery in the lodging industry, such as adverse changes in the economic climate, actual or threatened terrorist attacks or international conflicts or increased competition in the industry.

We may be unsuccessful in implementing franchise or management arrangements with new hotels, in financing hotel acquisitions, or in profitably integrating new hotels into our operations.

The cost of energy, insurance, healthcare coverage or other operating expenses may increase, or our performance may be adversely impacted by rising interest rates, higher taxes or increased government regulation.

There may be an increase in the use of third-party travel websites by our customers, which could result in a reduction in room revenues. For additional detail about the risks facing our company, see Risk Factors beginning on page 16 of this prospectus.

3

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **Recent Developments**

During 2003, we took a number of steps to strengthen our balance sheet and better position our company for additional growth including the following:

In June 2003, we secured ten-year term debt of \$55.2 million from Column Financial, Inc., a Credit Suisse First Boston subsidiary. We used the majority of the proceeds of this debt to pay off the \$51.5 million outstanding balance on our then existing bank credit facility.

In October 2003, we entered into a new credit agreement with Wells Fargo Bank, National Association. The credit agreement provides us a revolving credit facility with a total of \$10 million in borrowing capacity. This facility includes a \$7 million line of credit that is collateralized by our personal property and five of our owned hotels, and a \$3 million line of credit that is secured by our personal property. Additionally, the credit agreement provides us a term facility of \$4 million that is available to us to refinance, and would be collateralized by, the Red Lion Hotel Yakima Gateway.

In November 2003, we sold the Red Lion River Inn to an unrelated third party for \$10.8 million. We then leased the property from the new owner. The lease has a 15-year term and we have the option to extend the term for up to three additional five-year periods.

In January 2004, we purchased the Red Lion Hotel Yakima Gateway for \$6.25 million.

On April 4, 2003, following the retirement of Donald K. Barbieri, we named Arthur M. Coffey as our President and Chief Executive Officer. Mr. Coffey has been with our company for more than 20 years and previously served as our Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer.

On December 31, 2003, Richard L. Barbieri retired from his position as Executive Vice President, General Counsel. Mr. Barbieri remains a director of our company. Thomas L. McKeirnan succeeded Mr. Barbieri as General Counsel.

As of September 30, 2003, the \$21.7 million net book value of two of our office buildings in Spokane, Washington was reclassified from assets held for sale to property and equipment. A depreciation adjustment of \$1.6 million was recorded in September 2003, reflecting non-cash expenses that would have been recognized had these assets been classified as property and equipment since December 2001. We are actively marketing these two office buildings and remain committed to their sale.

4

## **Table of Contents**

# Unaudited Financial Results for the Quarter and Year Ended

# December 31, 2003 (amounts in thousands, except per share data)

On February 3, 2004, we announced our results of operations for the quarter and year ended December 31, 2003. The following table sets forth certain unaudited consolidated financial data for these periods, as compared to the corresponding periods in 2002. This unaudited consolidated financial data has been prepared on the same basis as our audited consolidated financial statements and includes, in our opinion, all adjustments necessary to present fairly the information presented for the periods indicated.

	Three Months Ended December 31,		Year Ended	December 31,
	2003 2002		2003	2002
	(uno	udited)	(unaudited)	
Consolidated Statement of Operations Data:	(una	uuiteu)		
Revenue:				
Hotels and restaurants	\$36,430	\$38,861	\$163,101	\$173,320
Franchise, central services and development	692	797	3,642	4,137
Entertainment	1,972	2,450	7,980	7,430
Real estate	2,071	2,204	8,914	9,001
Corporate services	81	82	337	283
Total revenues	\$41,246	\$44,394	\$183,974	\$194,171
	, ,	,	,	,
Direct expenses	\$41,497	\$43,669	\$169,579	\$169,373
Operating income (loss)	\$ (851)	\$ 259	\$ 11,755	\$ 22,681
Net income (loss)	\$ (2,038)	\$ (1,353)	\$ 1,219	\$ 8,007
Income (loss) applicable to common shareholders	\$ (2,664)	\$ (1,993)	\$ (1,322)	\$ 5,430
Earnings (loss) per common share:				
Basic	\$ (0.20)	\$ (0.15)	\$ (0.10)	\$ 0.42
Diluted	\$ (0.20)	\$ (0.15)	\$ (0.10)	\$ 0.41
Weighted average shares outstanding:				
Basic	13,006	12,982	12,999	12,975
Diluted	13,006	12,982	12,999	13,285

	December 31, 2003	December 31, 2002
	(unaudited)	
Consolidated Balance Sheet Data:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 8,121	\$ 752
Restricted cash	\$ 4,952	\$ 1,949
Working capital	\$ 53	\$ (28,189)
Property and equipment, net	\$264,039	\$241,255
Total assets	\$353,225	\$356,710
Notes payable to bank	\$	\$ 52,100
Total long-term debt and capital lease obligations (including		
current portion)	\$151,437	\$106,363
Total liabilities	\$201,036	\$202,594
Preferred stock and related additional paid-in capital	\$ 29,412	\$ 30,131
Total stockholders equity	\$152,189	\$154,116

#### **Table of Contents**

Total revenue for the fourth quarter of 2003 was \$41.2 million, compared to \$44.4 million for the fourth quarter of 2002. Loss per share was \$0.20 in the fourth quarter of 2003, compared to a per share loss of \$0.15 in the prior year fourth quarter. RevPAR decreased 3.7% from \$33.95 in the fourth quarter of 2002 to \$32.68 in the comparable period of 2003, due to a 3.5% decrease in ADR to \$66.54 and a slight decrease in average occupancy to 49.1% for the fourth quarter of 2003.

Hotel and restaurant revenue was \$36.4 million for the fourth quarter of 2003, compared to \$38.9 million in the fourth quarter of 2003. The revenue declines were a result of reduced group business as compared to the fourth quarter of 2002. A large component of 2002 group business which was not repeated in 2003 was from the Transportation Security Administration, which conducted extensive training during that time. We expect to experience normal seasonal declines in revenue during the fourth quarter and were able to reduce the impact of these declines through effective expense management, lowering hotel operating expenses by \$1.6 million compared to the prior year fourth quarter. We continued in the fourth quarter to strengthen our market penetration through implementation of our alternate distribution channel management system and increased sales efforts, which somewhat mitigated the decline in group business with increased occupancy in the transient leisure markets. This strategy has successfully increased customer market share, albeit at a reduced ADR. We intend to focus on increasing our occupancy percentage and then increase our rate structure to the extent permitted by any improvement in the general economy and increase in travel demand.

Franchise, central services and development revenue was \$700,000 in the fourth quarter of 2003, compared to \$800,000 in the prior year period. The decrease in revenue was primarily due to a reduction in royalty fees resulting from a net decline in the number of our franchised hotels. Operating expenses for the fourth quarter of 2003 declined \$185,000 compared to the prior year period.

Entertainment division revenue was \$2.0 million in the fourth quarter of 2003 compared to \$2.5 million in the prior year comparable period. The decrease in revenue was primarily due to a reduction in the number of entertainment presentations during the fourth quarter of 2003. Expenses declined by \$541,000 during the fourth quarter of 2003 compared to the prior year period, also primarily due to the reduction in the number of entertainment presentations. The reduction in presentations was due to scheduling differences from the fourth quarter of 2002.

Real estate division revenue was \$2.1 million during the fourth quarter of 2003 compared to \$2.2 million in the prior year comparable period. The year-on-year decline was due primarily to a reduction in fee income compared to the prior year quarter. Expenses declined \$52,000 during the fourth quarter of 2003 compared to the fourth quarter of 2002.

6

#### **Table of Contents**

## WestCoast Hospitality Capital Trust

The trust is a statutory trust formed under Delaware law by us, as sponsor, and the trustees of the trust. Two of our officers will serve as administrative trustees and Wilmington Trust Company will serve as property trustee and Delaware trustee of the trust. When the trust issues the trust preferred securities offered by this prospectus, the purchasers in this offering will own all of the issued and outstanding preferred securities of the trust. In exchange for our capital contribution to the trust, we will own all of the issued and outstanding common securities of the trust, which will equal approximately 3% of the total capital of the trust. The trust exists exclusively to issue the trust preferred securities to the public for cash, to issue the trust common securities to us, to invest the proceeds from the sale of the trust preferred securities and trust common securities in an equivalent amount of the debentures issued by us and to engage in activities that are necessary or incidental to those listed above. We have agreed to pay all fees and expenses related to the trust and the offering of the trust preferred securities and the trust common securities, which we refer to together as the trust securities.

The trust s principal executive offices are located at 201 W. North River Drive, Suite 100, Spokane, Washington 99201, and its telephone number is (509) 459-6100.

The following chart illustrates the organizational structure of the trust:

7

#### **Table of Contents**

#### The Offering

Title of Securities WestCoast Hospitality Capital Trust 9.5% Trust Preferred Securities

(Liquidation Amount of \$25 per Trust Preferred Security).

Issuer WestCoast Hospitality Capital Trust, a single-purpose Delaware statutory trust.

The trust was formed by us solely for the purpose of issuing the trust preferred securities and trust common securities; acquiring our 9.5% Junior Subordinated

Debentures due February 19, 2044, which we refer to as the debentures, with the proceeds it receives from the issuance of the trust securities; and engaging in

activities related to the foregoing.

Offering Price \$25 per trust preferred security.

Securities Offered 1,600,000 trust preferred securities, with an aggregate liquidation amount of \$40 million. Each trust preferred security represents an undivided preferred

beneficial interest in the assets of the trust. The debentures will be the sole assets

of the trust.

The underwriters have an option to purchase up to an additional 240,000 trust preferred securities at the public offering price, less the underwriting

commission, for a period of 30 days following delivery of the trust preferred securities to cover over-allotments, if any.

Closing It is expected that delivery of the trust preferred securities will be made against

payment therefor on or about the third business day following the date of the

final prospectus for this offering.

Payment of Distributions Distributions Distributions on the trust preferred securities will accrue at an annual rate of

9.5% of the stated liquidation amount of \$25 per trust preferred security, which we refer to as the liquidation amount. Distributions will accrue from

February 19, 2004, and will be paid quarterly in arrears on March 31, June 30,

September 30 and December 31 of each year, commencing on March 31, 2004, except to the extent the distributions are deferred as described below.

The debentures will have substantially the same economic terms as the trust securities. The trust will rely solely on payments made by us under the debentures to pay distributions on the trust securities. The trust will make

distributions on the trust securities in the same amounts and on the same dates as

the interest and other payments that we make on the debentures.

Deferral of Distributions We generally can, on one or more occasions, defer payments of interest on the debentures for up to 20 consecutive quarters, but not beyond their maturity date.

However, we may not do so if an event of default has occurred and is continuing

under the indenture relating to the debentures, which we refer to as the

8

#### **Table of Contents**

indenture. If we defer interest payments on the debentures: the trust will defer distributions on the trust preferred securities;

the deferred distributions will accrue; and

these accrued distributions will earn interest at an annual rate of 9.5%, compounded quarterly until paid, to the extent permitted by law.

At the end of the interest deferral period and upon receipt by the trust of deferred interest payments, the trust will be required to pay the accrued distributions and all accrued interest thereon.

Once we make all payments of deferred interest on the debentures, we can again elect to defer interest payments on the debentures if no event of default under the indenture has occurred and is continuing.

We currently do not intend to defer interest on the debentures. However, if we do defer interest payments, we (and our subsidiaries) will not be permitted, except in limited circumstances described in this prospectus, to, among other things:

declare or pay a dividend or make any other payment or distribution on capital stock:

redeem, purchase or acquire or make a liquidation payment on any capital stock; make any principal, premium or interest payment on, or repay, repurchase or redeem, any debt securities that rank equal with or junior to the debentures; or make any guarantee payments with respect to any guarantee of any debt securities of our subsidiaries if such guarantee ranks equal with or junior to the debentures.

Redemption of the Trust Preferred Securities at Our Option

The trust must redeem outstanding trust preferred securities when and to the extent the debentures are paid at maturity or earlier redeemed. The stated maturity of the debentures is February 19, 2044. If we redeem any debentures prior to their maturity, the trust is required to use the cash it receives on the redemption of the debentures to redeem trust preferred securities and trust common securities, on a pro rata basis, having an aggregate liquidation amount equal to the aggregate principal amount of the debentures redeemed.

9

#### **Table of Contents**

Mandatory Redemption After Common Stock Offering

Repurchase at Option of Holders Upon a Change of Control

Material Tax Consequences

We may redeem all or part of the debentures at any time or times on or after February 19, 2009. In addition, we may redeem, at any time, all but not part of the debentures if the interest that we are required to pay on the debentures is no longer deductible by us for U.S. federal income tax purposes the trust becomes subject to federal income tax, or the trust becomes subject to certain other taxes or governmental charges, each of which we refer to as a redemption tax event. If the trust redeems the trust preferred securities, each holder of trust preferred securities will be entitled to receive the liquidation amount of \$25 per trust preferred security, plus any accrued and unpaid distributions up to, but excluding, the date of redemption.

If we consummate, at any time prior to February 19, 2007, any common stock offering that results in gross proceeds to us of at least \$50 million, we generally will be required to repurchase 35% of the aggregate principal amount of the debentures outstanding from the proceeds of the first such offering. We must redeem the debentures within 60 days after the closing of the common stock offering. The redemption price will be 105% of the principal amount of the debentures redeemed, plus any accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the redemption date. Upon redemption of the debentures, the trust will use the cash it receives on the redemption of the debentures to redeem trust preferred securities and trust common securities, on a pro rata basis, having an aggregate liquidation amount equal to the aggregate principal amount of the debentures redeemed.

Under certain circumstances, upon our change of control, as defined in this prospectus, each holder of trust preferred securities will have the option to exchange all or part of its trust preferred securities for debentures having a principal amount equal to the liquidation amount of such trust preferred securities and thereafter to require us to repurchase such debentures at a price in cash equal to the principal amount of the debentures that are exchanged, plus any accrued and unpaid interest on such debentures to, but excluding, the repurchase date.

If we defer interest payments on the debentures, each holder of trust preferred securities will be required, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, to accrue interest income, as original issue discount, in respect of the deferred stated interest allocable to the holder s trust preferred securities. As a result, each holder of trust preferred securities will need to include this income in gross income for U.S. federal income tax purposes prior to the receipt of any cash distribution of that interest. In addition, a holder of trust preferred securities will not receive cash from the trust related to this income if such holder disposes of its trust preferred securities prior to the record date for distribution of the deferred amounts.

10

#### **Table of Contents**

Our Guarantee of Trust Preferred Securities

We will irrevocably, fully and unconditionally guarantee the trust preferred securities through a combination of our obligations under:

the debentures;

the trust preferred securities guarantee; and

the amended and restated declaration of trust, which we refer to as the declaration.

However, the trust preferred securities guarantee does not apply when the trust does not have sufficient funds to make distributions required by the terms of the trust preferred securities. If we do not make required payments on the debentures, the trust will not have sufficient funds to make the related distributions on the trust preferred securities. In this event, a holder of trust preferred securities may institute a legal proceeding directly against us to compel payments on the debentures, or rely on the property trustee to enforce the trust s rights under the debentures.

We, as the sponsor of the trust, may under certain circumstances described in this prospectus dissolve the trust and distribute the debentures to the holders of trust preferred securities and trust common securities. If we distribute the debentures, we will use our best efforts to list them on the NYSE or on such other national securities exchange or automated quotation system as the trust preferred securities were listed or traded immediately prior to the distribution of the debentures.

Our obligations under the trust preferred securities, the debentures and the trust preferred securities guarantee are unsecured and will rank as follows with regard to the right of payment:

our obligations under the debentures and the trust preferred securities guarantee are subordinate and rank junior to all of our existing and future indebtedness, unless any of those obligations are specifically subordinated; and

because the majority of our assets are held by our subsidiaries, the debentures and the trust preferred securities guarantee will effectively be subordinate to all existing and future liabilities of our subsidiaries.

11

payments on the debentures, or rely on the property trustee to rights under the debentures.

Distribution of the Debentures

We, as the sponsor of the trust, may under certain circumstant and the property trustee to rights under the debentures.

Ranking

#### **Table of Contents**

As of September 30, 2003, our consolidated long-term indebtedness, including current portion, was \$158.5 million. See the discussion of the rights of holders of trust preferred securities under Description of Securities Material Terms of the Debentures in this prospectus.

Except in limited circumstances described in this prospectus, the holders of trust preferred securities will have no voting rights.

The trust preferred securities have been approved for listing, subject to official notice of issuance, on the NYSE under the symbol WEHPrA.

The trust will use the proceeds from the sale of the trust securities to purchase the debentures. We currently expect to use approximately \$30 million of the net proceeds received by us from the sale of the debentures to redeem in full our outstanding Series A and Series B Preferred Stock. We will use the remaining net proceeds for general corporate purposes.

The trust will have four trustees. Two of the trustees are officers of our company and will act as the administrative trustees for the trust. Wilmington Trust Company, a Delaware-chartered bank and trust company, will act as property trustee and Delaware trustee for the trust. Wilmington Trust Company will also act as indenture trustee for the debentures and guarantee trustee for the trust preferred securities guarantee. Its offices are located at Rodney Square North, 1100 North Market Street, Wilmington, Delaware 19890.

The trust preferred securities will be represented by one or more global securities that will be deposited with and registered in the name of The Depository Trust Company, New York, New York, which we refer to as DTC, or its nominee. This means that the holders of trust preferred securities will not receive a certificate for their trust preferred securities.

See Risk Factors beginning on page 16 for a discussion of factors that should be carefully considered before deciding to purchase trust preferred securities.

12

Voting Rights

Listing of the Trust Preferred Securities

Use of Proceeds

Trustees

Book-Entry Form

Risk Factors

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **Summary Consolidated Financial and Other Data**

#### (amounts in thousands, except per share data)

The following table sets forth our summary consolidated financial data. The summary consolidated statement of operations data for each of the five years ended December 31, 2002, and the balance sheet data as of December 31, 2002 and 2001, is derived from our audited consolidated financial statements and related notes. Our audited consolidated financial statements as of December 31, 2002 and 2001, and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2002 are included elsewhere in this prospectus. The summary consolidated statement of operations and balance sheet data as of and for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 and 2002 is derived from our unaudited consolidated financial statements which were prepared on the same basis as our audited financial statements and include, in our opinion, all adjustments necessary to present fairly the information presented for the interim periods. However, the results for past periods are not necessarily indicative of results that may be expected for future periods. The summary consolidated financial data should be read in conjunction with Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and our consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus.

	Nine Months Ended September 30,			Yea	ber 31,		
	2003	2002	2002	2001	2000	1999	1998
	(una	udited)		(audited, exc	ept for Certain (	Operating Data)	
Consolidated Statement of Operations Data:							
Revenue: Hotels and restaurants	¢ 126 671	¢ 124 450	¢ 172 220	¢ 00.405	¢ 106 540	¢ 02 000	¢ 75 170
Franchise, central services and	\$126,671	\$134,459	\$173,320	\$ 99,495	\$106,540	\$ 92,808	\$ 75,172
development	2,950	3,340	4,137	3,213	3,643		
Entertainment	6,008	4,980	7,430	7,497	5,705	7,181	1,690
Real estate	6,843	6,797	9,001	10,114	9,540	9,649	9,183
Corporate services	256	201	283	314	378	417	288
Total revenues	\$142,728	\$149,777	\$194,171	\$120,633	\$125,806	\$110,055	\$ 86,333
Direct expenses <sup>(1)</sup>	\$128,082	\$125,705	\$169,373	\$ 94,691	\$100,786	\$ 87,415	\$ 64,818
Undistributed corporate expenses	\$ 2,040	\$ 1,650	\$ 2,117	\$ 1,896	\$ 1,666	\$ 1,605	\$ 1,205
Operating income	\$ 12,606	\$ 22,422	\$ 22,681	\$ 24,046	\$ 23,354	\$ 21,035	\$ 20,310
Income before income taxes <sup>(2)</sup>	\$ 4,706	\$ 14,467	\$ 12,376	\$ 12,082	\$ 9,127	\$ 11,899	\$ 11,818
Net income	\$ 3,257	\$ 9,360	\$ 8,007	\$ 7,579	\$ 5,821	\$ 8,029	\$ 7,508
Income applicable to common shareholders <sup>(3)</sup>	\$ 1,342	\$ 7,423	\$ 5,430	\$ 7.579	\$ 5.821	\$ 8.029	\$ 7,508
Earnings per common share:	\$ 1,5 . <b>2</b>	· /,:20	Ψ 2,.23	Ψ ,,,,,,	ψ 0,0 <b>2</b> 1	Ψ 0,02	Ψ 7,000
Basic	\$ 0.10	\$ 0.57	\$ 0.42	\$ 0.59	\$ 0.45	\$ 0.63	\$ 0.66
Diluted	\$ 0.10	\$ 0.56	\$ 0.41	\$ 0.59	\$ 0.45	\$ 0.63	\$ 0.66
Weighted average shares		,		,			
outstanding:							
Basic	12,997	12,975	12,975	12,953	12,941	12,755	11,347
Diluted	13,283	13,302	13,285	13,239	13,237	13,096	11,666
<b>Consolidated Balance Sheet Data</b>							
(end of period):(4)							
Working capital	\$ (1,483)	\$ 21,134	\$ (28,189)	\$ 14,090	\$ (2,991)	\$ (12,105)	\$ 28
Property and equipment, net	\$268,050	\$238,461	\$241,255	\$257,656	\$242,548	\$243,237	\$227,423
Total assets	\$359,387	\$359,301	\$356,710	\$359,649	\$304,834	\$309,132	\$244,903
Notes payable to bank Total long-term debt and capital lease obligations (including	\$	\$ 44,200	\$ 52,100	\$ 54,250	\$106,500	\$101,263	\$ 82,480
current portion)	\$158,489	\$107,878	\$106,363	\$117,682	\$ 56,440	\$ 66,687	\$ 48,070

Edgar Filing: WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORP - Form 424B4

Total liabilities	\$204,520	\$202,946	\$202,594	\$210,834	\$194,097	\$204,300	\$150,972
Preferred stock and related							
additional paid-in capital	\$ 29,436	\$ 30,397	\$ 30,131	\$ 30,377	\$	\$	\$
Total stockholders equity	\$154,867	\$156,355	\$154,116	\$148,815	\$110,737	\$104,832	\$ 93,931
Certain Operating Data:							
Owned or leased hotels	42	44	43	44	23	24	19
Managed hotels	6	10	7	10	10	9	
Franchised hotels	24	36	36	39	12	13	
Total hotels	72	90	86	93	45	46	19
Available rooms	12,526	15,781	15,249	16,095	8,704	8,789	3,933
EBITDA <sup>(5)</sup>	\$ 22,994	\$ 30,540	\$ 33,610	\$ 35,352	\$ 34,239	\$ 29,082	\$ 26,060
Net cash provided by operating							
activities	\$ 14,166	\$ 20,097	\$ 15,133	\$ 17,490	\$ 11,954	\$ 19,067	\$ 14,271
ADR	\$ 70.80	\$ 73.09	\$ 85.19	\$ 88.08	\$ 87.47	\$ 80.80	\$ 82.07
Average occupancy	59.4%	59.6%	59.2%	60.5%	62.8%	55.5%	61.3%
RevPAR	\$ 42.04	\$ 43.53	\$ 50.40	\$ 53.26	\$ 54.93	\$ 44.86	\$ 50.30
			13				

---

#### **Table of Contents**

- (1) Direct expenses include all direct segment expenses, depreciation and amortization, gain or loss on asset dispositions, and conversion expenses.
- (2) Income before income taxes includes net operating income, net interest expense, equity income or loss in investments, minority interest in partnerships and other income or expense.
- (3) Net income applicable to common shareholders represents net income less earned dividends on preferred stock, if applicable.
- (4) The consolidated balance sheet data reflects the acquisition of WestCoast Hotels, Inc. as of December 31, 1999 and the acquisition of Red Lion Hotels, Inc. as of December 31, 2001. The results of operations for those entities is included in the consolidated statements of operations beginning the day of the respective acquisition going forward. The comparability is affected by the change in accounting for goodwill amortization beginning with the year ended December 31, 2002.
- (5) EBITDA represents earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization. EBITDA is not intended to represent net income as defined by generally accepted accounting principles in the United States and such information should not be considered as an alternative to net income, cash flows from operations or any other measure of performance prescribed by generally accepted accounting principles in the United States. We utilize EBITDA because management believes that investors find it to be a useful tool to perform more meaningful comparisons of past, present and future operating results and as a means to evaluate the results of core on-going operations. For additional details, refer to the reconciliation of EBITDA to net income.

EBITDA is defined as earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization. We believe it is a useful financial performance measure for us and for our shareholders and is a complement to net income and other financial performance measures provided in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States, or GAAP.

We use EBITDA to measure the financial performance of our owned and leased hotels because it excludes interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization, which bear little or no relationship to operating performance. By excluding interest expense, EBITDA measures our financial performance irrespective of our capital structure or how we finance our properties and operations. We generally pay federal and state income taxes on a consolidated basis, taking into account how the applicable taxing laws apply to our company in the aggregate. By excluding taxes on income, we believe EBITDA provides a basis for measuring the financial performance of our operations excluding factors that our hotels cannot control. By excluding depreciation and amortization expense, which can vary from hotel to hotel based on historical cost and other factors unrelated to the hotels financial performance, EBITDA measures the financial performance of our hotels without regard to their historical cost. For all of these reasons, we believe that EBITDA provides us and investors with information that is relevant and useful in evaluating our business.

However, because EBITDA excludes depreciation and amortization, it does not measure the capital we require to maintain or preserve our fixed assets. In addition, because EBITDA does not reflect interest expense, it does not take into account the total amount of interest we pay on outstanding debt nor does it show trends in interest costs due to changes in our borrowings or changes in interest rates. EBITDA, as defined by us, may not be comparable to EBITDA as reported by other companies that do not define EBITDA exactly as we define the term. Because we use EBITDA to evaluate our financial performance, we reconcile it to net income, which is the most comparable financial measure calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP. EBITDA does not represent cash generated from operating activities determined in accordance with GAAP, and should not be considered as an alternative to operating income or net income determined in accordance with GAAP as an indicator of performance or as an alternative to cash flows from operating activities as an indicator of liquidity.

14

## **Table of Contents**

The following table presents a reconciliation of EBITDA to net income in accordance with GAAP for each of the periods presented below:

	Nine Mont Septem		Year Ended December 31,						
	2003	2002	2002	2001	2000	1999	1998		
	(in thou unaud	,		(in thousands, audited)					
EBITDA	\$ 22,994	\$30,540	\$ 33,610	\$ 35,352	\$ 34,239	\$29,082	\$26,060		
Income tax provision	(1,449)	(5,107)	(4,369)	(4,503)	(3,306)	(3,737)	(4,310)		
Interest expense	(8,241)	(8,135)	(10,717)	(12,092)	(14,660)	(9,384)	(8,127)		
Depreciation and amortization	(10,047)	(7,938)	(10,517)	(10,323)	(9,578)	(7,904)	(6,079)		
Amortization of goodwill				(855)	(874)	(28)	(36)		
Net Income	\$ 3,257	\$ 9,360	\$ 8,007	\$ 7,579	\$ 5,821	\$ 8,029	\$ 7,508		

#### **Ratios of Consolidated Earnings and EBITDA**

#### to Combined Fixed Charges and Preferred Stock Dividends

	Nine Months Ended September 30,		Year Ended December 31,				
	2003	2002	2002	2001	2000	1999	1998
Ratio of Consolidated Earnings to Combined Fixed Charges and Preferred							
Stock Dividends	1.14x	1.89x	1.49x	1.89x	1.57x	2.09x	2.31x
Ratio of EBITDA to Combined Fixed Charges and Preferred Stock Dividends	1.91x	2.43x	2.05x	2.66x	2.14x	2.78x	2.95x

For the purpose of calculating the ratio of earnings to fixed charges and preferred stock dividends, earnings are defined as consolidated income from continuing operations before income taxes, cumulative effect of changes in accounting principles, minority interest, equity investments, capitalized interest and preferred stock dividends, plus the amortization of capitalized interest, distributed income of equity investees, and fixed charges. Fixed charges are the sum of interest of all indebtedness, capitalized interest, estimated interest within rental expense and amortization of debt issuance costs. Preferred stock dividends present the preferred dividend requirements multiplied by the ratio that pre-tax income bears to net income.

15

#### **Table of Contents**

#### RISK FACTORS

An investment in the trust preferred securities involves a number of risks. You should carefully consider the following discussion of risks, and the other information included in this prospectus, before deciding whether an investment in the trust preferred securities is suitable for you. You should also note that by purchasing the trust preferred securities you are making an investment regarding the debentures because the trust will rely on the payments it receives on the debentures to fund all payments on the trust preferred securities and because the trust may distribute the debentures to you in exchange for the trust preferred securities.

#### Risk Factors Relating to the Trust Preferred Securities and the Debentures

Our obligations under the debentures and the trust preferred securities guarantee rank lower than our other indebtedness, and our holding company structure effectively subordinates any claims against us to those of our subsidiaries creditors.

Our obligations under the debentures and the trust preferred securities guarantee will rank junior in priority of payment to our existing and future indebtedness. This means that we may not make any payments of principal or interest on the debentures or the trust preferred securities guarantee if we default on a payment on our indebtedness, or if any of our indebtedness has been accelerated because of a default. In addition, we may not make any payments on the debentures or the trust preferred securities guarantee if the maturity of the debentures is accelerated until all of our indebtedness has been paid. In the event of our bankruptcy, liquidation or dissolution, our assets would be available to pay obligations under the debentures and the trust preferred securities guarantee only after all payments had been made on our indebtedness. Neither the debentures nor the trust preferred securities guarantee will limit our ability or our subsidiaries ability to incur additional indebtedness, including indebtedness that ranks senior in priority of payment to the debentures and the trust preferred securities guarantee.

In addition, because we are effectively a holding company, with a substantial portion of our assets being held by our subsidiary limited partnerships and corporations, our right to participate in any distribution of assets from our subsidiaries upon their liquidation or reorganization or otherwise, and thus your ability to benefit indirectly from such a distribution as a holder of trust preferred securities, is subject to the prior claims of creditors of that subsidiary, except to the extent that we may ourselves be recognized as a creditor of that subsidiary. Accordingly, the trust preferred securities and the trust preferred securities guarantee will be effectively subordinated to all existing and future liabilities of our subsidiaries and any future subsidiaries.

If we do not make payments on the debentures, the trust will be unable to pay distributions and liquidation amounts, and the trust preferred securities guarantee will not apply because it covers payments only if the trust has funds available.

The ability of the trust to pay distributions on the trust preferred securities, the redemption price of the trust preferred securities and the liquidation amount of the trust preferred securities is solely dependent upon us making the related payments on the debentures when due. If we default on our obligation to pay principal (including redemption payments) or interest on the debentures, the trust will not have sufficient funds to pay distributions, the redemption price or the liquidation amount of each trust preferred security. In those circumstances, you will not be able to rely upon the trust preferred securities guarantee for payment of those amounts because the trust preferred securities guarantee covers those payments only when the trust has sufficient funds on hand but fails to make the payments. Instead you would have to rely on the property trustee to enforce the trust s rights under the debentures or assert your own right to bring an action directly against us.

16

#### **Table of Contents**

To the extent we must rely on dividends from our subsidiaries to make interest payments on the debentures, our available cash flow may be restricted.

Because of our holding company structure, our ability to pay amounts due on the debentures is dependent, to a significant degree, on the ability of our subsidiaries to pay dividends or other distributions to us. We cannot assure you that our subsidiaries will be able to pay dividends or distributions to us in the future. In addition, covenants under some of our subsidiaries—indebtedness require that revenues from those subsidiaries—hotels be delivered to third parties to ensure that we meet obligations to pay insurance and taxes and maintain capital reserves. We may also enter into future financing arrangements which restrict our subsidiaries from making payments of dividends to us in certain circumstances. Because of these requirements and possible future restrictions, we may be precluded from making interest payments on the debentures. If this were to occur, we would likely exercise our right to defer interest payments on the debentures, and the trust would defer distributions on the trust preferred securities during that period. If we defer interest payments on the debentures, the market price of the trust preferred securities is likely to decline.

#### Our ability to defer distributions may have tax consequences for you and may affect the trading price of your trust preferred securities.

As long as no event of default, and no event that, after notice or lapse of time or both, would become an event of default, has occurred and is continuing under the indenture, we may, on one or more occasions, defer interest payments to the trust on the debentures for up to 20 consecutive quarters, but not beyond the maturity date of the debentures. If we defer interest payments on the debentures, the trust will defer distributions on the trust preferred securities and you will be required to accrue interest income as original issue discount or OID for U.S. federal income tax purposes on your proportionate share of the deferred interest. As a result, you would have to include that accrued interest in your gross income for U.S. federal income tax purposes before you actually receive any cash distribution of that income. In addition, you will not receive the cash distributions related to any accrued and unpaid interest from the trust if you transfer your trust preferred securities before the record date for payment of the accrued distributions, even if you held the trust preferred securities on the regularly scheduled payment dates for the deferred distributions.

If we exercise our right to defer distributions, the market price of the trust preferred securities may be adversely affected and the trust preferred securities may trade at a price that does not fully reflect the value of any accrued and unpaid distributions thereon. If you sell the trust preferred securities during an interest deferral period, you may not receive the same return on investment as someone else who continues to hold the trust preferred securities. In addition, because of our right to defer interest payments, the market price of the trust preferred securities may be more volatile than the market prices of other securities that are not subject to interest deferrals.

We may redeem the debentures prior to their maturity, which will result in redemption of the trust preferred securities; you may be taxed on the proceeds and you may not be able to reinvest the proceeds at the same or a higher rate of return.

Under the following circumstances we may redeem the debentures before their stated maturity:

We may redeem any or all of the debentures at any time on or after February 19, 2009;

We may redeem the debentures in whole, but not in part, upon the occurrence of certain special events relating to changes in the tax laws (see Description of Securities Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Special Event Distribution or Redemption in this prospectus); and

We will be required on one occasion, if we consummate at any time prior to February 19, 2007, a common stock offering (other than certain excluded offerings) that results in gross proceeds to us of at least \$50 million, to redeem 35% of the aggregate principal amount of the debentures

17

#### **Table of Contents**

outstanding (see Description of Securities Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Mandatory Redemption After Equity Offering in this prospectus).

You should assume that an early redemption may be attractive to us if prevailing interest rates at the time are lower than the interest rate on the debentures. If we redeem all or part of the debentures prior to maturity, the trust must use the cash it receives on the redemption to redeem an equivalent liquidation amount of the trust preferred securities and the trust common securities on a proportionate basis, unless an event of default under the declaration has occurred and is continuing (in which case the trust preferred securities will be redeemed before any trust common securities). Under current U.S. federal income tax law, the redemption of the trust preferred securities would be a taxable event to you. In addition, you may not be able to reinvest the money that you receive in the redemption at a rate that is equal to or higher than the rate of return on the trust preferred securities.

#### We may be unable to repurchase the debentures upon a change of control.

If we experience a change of control, as defined in this prospectus, you will have the right, at your option, to exchange any or all of your trust preferred securities for debentures having a principal amount equal to the liquidation amount of such trust preferred securities and to simultaneously require us to repurchase such debentures at a repurchase price in cash equal to 100% of the principal amount of the debentures that are exchanged, plus any accrued and unpaid interest on such debentures to, but excluding, the repurchase date. Our ability to repurchase the debentures upon a change of control may be limited by the terms of our senior indebtedness and the subordination provisions of the indenture relating to the debentures. Further, our ability to repurchase the debentures upon a change of control will be dependent on the availability of sufficient funds and our ability to comply with applicable securities laws. Accordingly, we may face a situation where we are unable to repurchase the debentures upon a change of control. Any failure by us to repurchase the debentures when required following a change of control would result in an event of default under the indenture and the declaration. Any such default may, in turn, cause a default under the terms of our senior debt. The term change of control under the indenture is limited to certain specified transactions and may not include other events that might adversely affect our financial condition or result in a downgrade of the credit rating (if any) of the debentures, nor would the requirement that we offer to repurchase the debentures upon a change of control necessarily afford holders of the debentures protection in the event of a highly leveraged reorganization.

# We may enter into a transaction that affects our capital structure and the value of the trust preferred securities but does not constitute a change of control.

We can enter into transactions, including acquisitions, mergers, takeovers, refinancings or other recapitalizations that affects our capital structure or the value of our common stock or trust preferred securities but does not constitute a change of control as defined in the declaration and the indenture. Holders of trust preferred securities have no right to prohibit us from undertaking such transactions, nor do holders of trust preferred securities have the right to require us to redeem their trust preferred securities or repurchase the debentures in the event that such transactions do not constitute a change of control. Such a transaction may adversely affect our financial condition or result in a decline in the market price for the trust preferred securities or a downgrade of the credit rating (if any) of the debentures.

#### In some circumstances it may be unclear whether a change of control has occurred, and therefore your rights may be uncertain.

A change of control under the declaration and debenture includes a conveyance, transfer or lease of all or substantially all of WestCoast s properties and assets on a consolidated basis. The meaning of all or substantially all under Delaware law, which is the law that governs the declaration and the indenture, depends on the facts and circumstances of the transaction in question. If WestCoast conveys, transfers or leases less than all of its properties and assets on a consolidated basis, it may be unclear whether that transaction is a change of control entitling you to exchange your trust preferred securities for debentures that we must simultaneously repurchase. If you elect to exchange your trust preferred securities in the

18

#### **Table of Contents**

belief that the transaction does constitute a change of control and we contest the election, there can be no assurance how a court applying Delaware law would interpret the phrase all or substantially all.

#### You may not be able to enforce your rights directly against us if there is an event of default under the indenture.

If an event of default under the indenture occurs and is continuing, it will also be an event of default under the declaration of trust. In that case, you must generally rely on the enforcement by the property trustee of its rights as holder of the debentures against us. The holders of a majority of the trust preferred securities will have the right to direct the property trustee to enforce its rights. However, if the property trustee does not enforce its rights after an event of default and a request by the holders of trust preferred securities to do so, any holder of trust preferred securities may, to the extent permitted by applicable law, take action directly against us to enforce the property trustee s rights.

If an event of default occurs under the declaration that is attributable to our failure to pay interest or principal on the debentures, or if we default under the trust preferred securities guarantee, you may proceed directly against us. You will not be able to exercise directly any other remedies available to the holders of the debentures unless the property trustee fails to do so.

#### We have made only limited covenants in the indenture and the declaration of trust that protect holders of trust preferred securities.

The indenture governing the debentures and the declaration of trust governing the trust do not require us to maintain any financial ratios or specified levels of net worth, revenues, income, cash flow or liquidity. Therefore, they do not protect holders of the debentures or the trust preferred securities if we experience significant adverse changes in our financial condition or results of operations. In addition, they do not limit our ability or the ability of any of our subsidiaries to incur additional indebtedness, make additional guarantees or incur other liabilities that rank senior to the debentures or the trust preferred securities. Additionally, the indenture and the declaration of trust do not prohibit us or any of our subsidiaries from creating or assuming liens on our properties. We are also not precluded from entering into any merger, sale or other change of control transaction. Therefore, you should not consider the provisions of these governing instruments as a significant factor in evaluating whether we will be able to comply with our obligations under the debentures or the trust preferred securities guarantee.

# We can dissolve the trust and distribute the debentures to you, which may have adverse tax consequences for you and which may adversely affect the market price of the trust preferred securities.

We have the right to dissolve the trust under certain circumstances that are discussed below under the heading Description of Securities Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Liquidation Distribution upon Dissolution. If we exercise this right, the trust, after satisfying any creditors it has, will be liquidated by distributing the debentures to holders of the trust preferred securities and the trust common securities.

Although we will use our best efforts to list the debentures on the NYSE (or any other exchange or organization on which the trust preferred securities are then listed) if they are distributed, we cannot assure you that the debentures will be approved for listing or that a liquid trading market for the debentures will be available.

We also cannot predict the market prices for the debentures that may be distributed to you in exchange for the trust preferred securities upon liquidation of the trust. The trust preferred securities, or the debentures that you may receive if the trust is liquidated, may trade at a discount to the price that you paid to purchase the trust preferred securities.

Because you may receive debentures, you should make an investment decision with regard to the debentures in addition to the trust preferred securities. You should carefully review all the information regarding the debentures contained in this prospectus. See Description of Securities Material Terms of

19

#### **Table of Contents**

the Debentures and Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences Receipt of Debentures Upon Liquidation of the Trust in this prospectus for more information.

#### As a holder of the trust preferred securities you will have limited voting rights.

Holders of trust preferred securities have limited voting rights. Only we, as holders of the trust scommon securities, may elect or remove any of the trustees, and in no event may holders of the trust preferred securities remove the administrative trustees. Further, the trust may redeem and cancel trust preferred securities or distribute debentures in accordance with the declaration of trust without obtaining the consent of the holders of trust preferred securities. However, if a debenture event of default occurs and is continuing, the holders of at least a majority in aggregate liquidation amount of the outstanding trust preferred securities may direct the property trustee to exercise the rights and remedies available to it under the indenture or may replace the property trustee and the Delaware trustee. For further information on your limited voting rights as a holder of trust preferred securities, see Description of Securities Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Voting Rights in this prospectus.

#### There is no current public market for the trust preferred securities, and their market price may be subject to significant fluctuations.

There is currently no public market for the trust preferred securities. The trust preferred securities have been approved for listing on the NYSE, subject to official notice of issuance. However, there is no guarantee that an active or liquid trading market will develop for the trust preferred securities or that trading of the trust preferred securities will continue on the NYSE. If an active trading market does not develop, the market price and liquidity of the trust preferred securities will be adversely affected. Even if an active public market does develop, the market price of the trust preferred securities following this offering might not equal or exceed the price you paid for them. Future trading prices of the trust preferred securities may be subject to significant fluctuations in response to prevailing interest rates, our future operating results and financial condition, the market for similar securities and general economic and market conditions, and we cannot predict the effect these factors will have on future trading prices of the trust preferred securities. The initial public offering price of the trust preferred securities will be set at the liquidation amount of the trust preferred securities and may be greater than the market price following this offering.

The market price for the trust preferred securities, or the debentures that you may receive in a distribution, is also likely to decline during any period that we are deferring interest payments on the debentures, as permitted by the indenture governing the debentures.

#### **Risk Factors Relating to Our Business**

#### Our operating results are subject to conditions affecting the lodging industry.

Our revenues and our operating results are subject to conditions affecting the lodging industry. These include:

changes in the national, regional and local economic climate;

actual and threatened terrorist attacks and international conflicts and their impact on travel;

local conditions such as an oversupply of, or a reduction in demand for, hotel rooms;

the attractiveness of the hotels in our system to consumers and competition from other hotels;

the quality, philosophy and performance of the managers of the hotels in our system;

increases in operating costs due to inflation and other factors such as increases in the price of energy, healthcare or insurance;

changes in travel patterns, extreme weather conditions and cancellation of or changes in events scheduled to occur in our markets; and

20

#### **Table of Contents**

the need periodically to repair and renovate the hotels in our system.

Changes in any of these conditions could adversely impact hotel room demand and pricing and result in reduced occupancy, ADR and RevPAR or could otherwise adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition. We have a limited ability to pass through increased operating costs in the form of higher room rates, so that such increases could result in lower operating margins.

#### If we are unable to compete successfully, our business may be materially harmed.

The lodging industry is highly competitive. Competition in the industry is primarily based on service quality, range of services, brand name recognition, convenience of location, room rates, guest amenities and quality of accommodations. We compete with other national limited and full service hotel companies as well as various regional and local hotels. Many of our competitors have a larger network of locations and greater financial resources than our company. Additionally, new and existing competitors may offer significantly lower rates, greater convenience, services or amenities or superior facilities, which could attract customers away from our hotels, resulting in a decrease in occupancy rates, ADR and RevPAR for our hotels. Changes in demographics and other changes in our markets may also adversely impact the convenience or desirability of our hotel locations thereby reducing occupancy, ADR and RevPAR and otherwise adversely impacting our results of operations and financial condition.

# Due to the geographic concentration of the hotels in our system, our results of operations and financial condition are subject to fluctuations in regional economic conditions.

Of the hotels in our system, 52 are located in Oregon, Washington, Idaho or Montana. Therefore, our results of operations and financial condition may be significantly affected by the economy of the Pacific Northwest, which is dependent in large part on a limited number of major industries, including agriculture, tourism, technology, timber and aerospace. These industries may be affected by:

changes in governmental regulations and economic conditions;

the relative strength of national and local economies; and

the rate of national and local unemployment.

In addition, companies in these industries may decide to relocate all or part of their businesses outside the Pacific Northwest. Any of these factors could materially affect the local economies in which these industries operate and where we have a presence. Other adverse events affecting the Pacific Northwest, such as economic recessions or natural disasters, could cause a loss of revenues for our hotels in this region, which may be greater as a result of our concentration of assets in these areas.

In addition, we operate or market multiple hotels within several cities including Portland, Oregon; Seattle, Spokane and Yakima, Washington; Kalispell, Montana and Boise, Idaho. A downturn in general economic or other relevant conditions in these specific markets or in any other market in which we operate could lead to a decline in demand in these markets and cause a loss of revenues from these hotels.

#### Our expenses may remain constant even if revenues decline.

The expenses of owning property are not necessarily reduced when circumstances such as market factors and competition cause a reduction in income from a hotel. Accordingly, a decrease in our revenues could result in a disproportionately higher decrease in our earnings because our expenses are unlikely to decrease proportionately. In such instances, our financial condition and ability to service debt could be adversely affected by:

the availability of financing;

21

#### **Table of Contents**

the cost of compliance with government regulations, including zoning and tax laws; and

changes in government regulations, including those governing usage, zoning and taxes.

#### Our inability to sell real estate when appropriate may adversely affect our financial condition.

Real estate assets generally cannot be sold quickly. We may not be able to vary our portfolio of hotels or other real estate promptly in response to economic or other conditions. This inability to respond promptly to changes in the performance of our assets could adversely affect our financial condition and ability to service debt, including the debentures. In addition, sales of appreciated real property could generate material adverse tax consequences, which may make it disadvantageous for us to sell certain of our hotels.

## If we are unable to effectively integrate new hotels into our operations, our results of operations and financial condition may suffer.

We intend to grow our hotel operations partly by acquiring whole or partial interests in hotels. However, we cannot assure you that:

we will be able to successfully integrate these new hotels or new hotel products into our operations;

these new hotels or new hotel products will achieve revenue and profitability levels comparable to our existing hotels; or

to the extent integration occurs, our business will be profitable.

Based on our experience, newly acquired, developed or converted hotels typically begin with lower occupancy and room rates, thereby resulting in lower revenue. Our expansion within our existing markets could adversely affect the financial performance of our existing hotels in those markets and thus negatively impact our overall results of operations. Expansion into new markets may also present operating and marketing challenges that are different from those we currently encounter in our existing markets. Our inability to anticipate all of the changing demands that expanding operations will impose on our management and management information and reservation systems, or our failure to quickly adapt our systems and procedures to the new markets could result in lost revenue and increased expenses and otherwise have an adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition.

#### If our franchisees terminate or fail to renew their relationship with our company, our franchise revenue will decline.

As of September 30, 2003, there were 24 hotels in our system that were owned by others and operated under franchise agreements with us. Although these agreements generally specify a fixed term, they typically contain various early termination provisions, such as the right to terminate upon notice by paying us a termination fee, or the right to terminate if we fail to contribute a negotiated level of revenue to the franchisee through our reservation systems. We cannot assure you that these agreements will be renewed, or that they will not be terminated prior to the end of their respective terms. If these franchise agreements are not renewed, or are terminated prior to the expiration of their respective terms, the resulting decrease in revenue and loss of market penetration could have an adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition.

# We may be unsuccessful in identifying and completing acquisition opportunities, which could limit our ability to implement our long-term growth strategy and result in significant expenses.

We intend to pursue a full range of growth opportunities, including identifying hotels for acquisition, development, management, rebranding and franchising. We compete for growth opportunities with national and regional hospitality companies, some of which have greater name recognition, marketing support, reservation system capacity and financial resources than we do. Our ability to make acquisitions is dependent upon, among other things, our relationships with owners of existing hotels and certain major

22

#### **Table of Contents**

hotel investors, financing acquisitions and renovations and successfully integrating new hotels into our operations. We may be unable to find suitable hotels for acquisition, development, management, rebranding or franchising on acceptable terms, or at all. Competition with other hotel companies may increase the cost of acquiring hotels. Even if suitable hotels are identified for acquisition, we may not be able to find financing to acquire the hotels on acceptable terms. Further, we may not have adequate cash from operations to pursue such growth opportunities. Our failure to compete successfully for acquisitions, to obtain suitable financing for acquisitions we have identified or to attract and maintain relationships with hotel owners and major hotel investors could adversely affect our ability to expand our system of hotels. An inability to implement our growth strategy could limit our ability to grow our revenue base and otherwise adversely affect our results of operations.

# Hotel and entertainment acquisitions could fail to perform in accordance with our expectations, and our hotel development, redevelopment and renovation projects might be more costly than we anticipate.

We intend to acquire additional hotels and we may acquire additional ticket and entertainment operations in the future. We also intend to continue the redevelopment and re-branding of other acquired hotels into WestCoast and Red Lion hotels. In addition, we expect to develop new hotels in the future, depending on market conditions. Hotel redevelopment, renovation and new project development are subject to a number of risks, including:

construction delays or cost overruns;

risks that the hotels will not achieve anticipated performance levels; and

new project commencement risks such as receipt of zoning, occupancy and other required governmental permits and authorizations.

As a result of these risks, we could incur substantial costs for a project that is never completed. Further, financing for these projects may not be available or, even if available, may not be on acceptable terms. Any unanticipated delays or expenses incurred in connection with the acquisition, development, redevelopment or renovation of the hotels in our system could impact expected revenues, negatively affect our reputation among hotel customers, owners and franchisees and otherwise adversely impact our results of operations and financial condition.

#### Risks associated with real estate ownership may adversely affect revenue or increase expenses.

As of September 30, 2003, our hotel system contained 72 hotels located in 12 states and one Canadian province, with more than 12,500 rooms and 589,000 square feet of meeting space. We managed 48 of these hotels, including 28 owned hotels, 14 leased hotels and six third-party owned hotels. The remaining 24 hotels were owned and operated by third-parties franchisees. We also own several other commercial and multi-unit residential properties. Accordingly, we are subject to varying degrees of risk that generally arise from the ownership of real property. Revenue from our hotels and other real estate may be adversely affected by changes beyond our control, including the following:

changes in national, regional and local economic conditions;

changes in local real estate market conditions;

increases in interest rates, and other changes in the availability, cost and terms of financing and capital leases;

increases in property and other taxes;

the impact of present or future environmental legislation and adverse changes in zoning laws and other regulations; and

compliance with environmental laws.

23

#### **Table of Contents**

An increase in interest rates or property and other taxes could increase expenses and adversely affect our cash flow. Adverse conditions such as those discussed above could cause the terms of our borrowings to become unfavorable to us. In such circumstances, if we were in need of capital to repay indebtedness in accordance with its terms or otherwise, we could be required to sell one or more hotels at times that might not permit realization of the maximum return on our investments. Unfavorable changes in one or more of these conditions could also result in unanticipated expenses and higher operating costs, thereby reducing operating margins and otherwise adversely affecting our results of operations and financial condition.

# Due to the shareholdings of our Chairman together with other members of the Barbieri family, we may be limited in our ability to undertake a change of control transaction requiring shareholder approval.

Donald K. Barbieri, our Chairman of the Board, has sole or shared voting and investment power with respect to 26.4% of our outstanding shares of common stock. His brother, Richard L. Barbieri, who is also a director, beneficially owns 4.2% of our outstanding shares of common stock. In addition, we believe that other members of the Barbieri family who are not directors, executive officers or 5% shareholders may hold individually or in the aggregate significant amounts of our outstanding common stock. As long as these holders own a substantial portion of the outstanding common stock, they may have the ability as a group to approve or block actions requiring the approval of our shareholders, including a merger or a sale of all the assets of our company or a transaction that results in a change of control. In some circumstances, such actions could be against the interests of the holders of the trust preferred securities.

# We are subject to governmental regulations affecting the lodging industry; the costs of complying with governmental regulations, or our failure to comply with such regulations, could affect our financial condition and results of operations.

We are subject to numerous federal, state and local government regulations affecting the lodging industry, including building and zoning requirements. Increased government regulation could require us to make unplanned expenditures and result in higher operating costs. Further, we are subject to laws governing our relationship with employees, including minimum wage requirements, overtime, working conditions and work permit requirements. An increase in the minimum wage rate, employee benefit costs or other costs associated with employees could increase expenses and result in lower operating margins. Under the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (the ADA), all public accommodations are required to meet certain federal requirements related to access and use by disabled persons. We may be required to remove access barriers or make unplanned, substantial modifications to our hotels to comply with the ADA or to comply with other changes in governmental rules and regulations, which could reduce the number of total available rooms, increase operating costs and have a negative impact on revenues and earnings. Any failure to comply with ADA requirements or other governmental regulations could result in the U.S. government imposing fines or in private litigants winning damage awards against us.

#### Our business is seasonal in nature, and we are likely to experience fluctuations in our results of operations and financial condition.

Our business is seasonal in nature, with the months from May through October generally accounting for a greater portion of annual revenues than the months from November through April. Therefore, our results for any quarter may not be indicative of the results that may be achieved for the full fiscal year. The seasonal nature of our business increases our vulnerability to risks such as labor force shortages and cash flow problems. Further, if an adverse event such as an actual or threatened terrorist attack, international conflict, regional economic downturn or poor weather conditions should occur during the months of May through October, the adverse impact to our revenues could likely be greater as a result of our seasonal business.

#### Failure to retain senior management could adversely affect our business.

We place substantial reliance on the lodging industry experience and the institutional knowledge of members of our senior management team. Mr. Coffey and Mr. Taffin are particularly important to our

24

#### **Table of Contents**

future success due to their substantial experience in the lodging industry and their long history with our company. The loss of the services of either of these members of our senior management team could hinder our ability to effectively manage our business and implement our growth strategies. Finding suitable replacements for Mr. Coffey or Mr. Taffin would be difficult, and competition for such personnel of similar experience is intense. We do not carry key person insurance on any of our senior management.

#### If we are unable to locate lessees for our office and retail space our revenues and cash flow may be adversely affected.

We own and lease to others approximately 500,000 square feet of office and retail space in Spokane, Washington and Kalispell, Montana. We are subject to the risk that leases for this space might not be renewed upon their expiration, the space may not be relet or the terms of renewal or reletting such space (including the cost of required renovations) might be less favorable to us than current lease terms. Vacancies could result due to the termination of a tenant s tenancy, the tenant s financial failure or a breach of the tenant s obligations. We may be unable to locate tenants for rental spaces vacated in the future or we may be limited to renting space on unfavorable terms. Delays or difficulties in attracting tenants and costs incurred in preparing for tenants could reduce cash flow, decrease the value of a property and jeopardize our ability to pay our expenses.

#### We are subject to risks associated with managing and leasing properties owned by third parties.

We plan to continue to manage and lease properties owned by third parties. Risks associated with these activities include the risks that:

related contracts (which are typically cancelable upon 30-days notice or upon major events, including sale of the property) will be terminated by the property owner or will be lost in connection with a sale of such property;

contracts might not be renewed upon expiration or might not be renewed on terms consistent with current terms; and

rental revenues upon which management and leasing fees are based will decline as a result of general real estate market conditions or specific market factors affecting properties managed or leased by us, resulting in decreased management or leasing fee income.

#### The performance of our entertainment division is particularly subject to fluctuations in economic conditions.

Our entertainment division, which comprised 3.8% of our total revenues in 2002, engages in event ticketing and the presentation of various entertainment productions. We have in the past attracted additional hotel guests by cross-selling to them products of our TicketsWest subsidiary. Our entertainment division is vulnerable to risks associated with changes in general regional and economic conditions, the potential for significant competition and a change in consumer trends, among others. In addition, we face the risk that Broadway shows and other entertainment productions will not tour the Pacific Northwest or that such productions will not choose us as a promoter.

#### We face risks relating to litigation.

At any given time, we are subject to claims and actions incidental to the operation of our business. The outcome of these proceedings cannot be predicted. If a plaintiff were successful in a claim against our company, we could be faced with the payment of a material sum of money. If this were to occur it could have an adverse effect on our financial condition.

25

#### **Table of Contents**

## We may experience material losses in excess of insurance coverage.

We carry comprehensive liability, public area liability, fire, flood, boiler and machinery, extended coverage and rental loss insurance covering our properties. There are, however, certain types of catastrophic losses that are not generally insured because it is not economically feasible to insure against such losses. Should an uninsured loss or a loss in excess of insured limits occur with respect to any particular property, we could lose our capital invested in the property, as well as the anticipated future revenue from the property and, in the case of debt which is with recourse to us, would remain obligated for any mortgage debt or other financial obligations related to the property. We cannot assure you that material losses in excess of insurance coverage will not occur in the future. Any such loss could have an adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition.

### We are subject to environmental risks that could be costly.

Our operating costs may be affected by the obligation to pay for the cost of complying with existing environmental laws, ordinances and regulations, as well as the cost of compliance with future environmental legislation. Under current federal, state and local environmental laws, ordinances and regulations, a current or previous owner or operator of real property may be liable for the costs of removal or remediation of hazardous or toxic substances on, under or in such property. Such laws often impose liability whether or not the owner or operator knew of, or was responsible for, the presence of such hazardous or toxic substances. In addition, the presence of contamination from hazardous or toxic substances, or the failure to remediate such contaminated property properly, may adversely affect the ability of the owner of the property to borrow using such property as collateral for a loan or to sell such property. Environmental laws also may impose restrictions on the manner in which a property may be used or transferred or in which businesses may be operated, and may impose remedial or compliance costs. The costs of defending against claims of liability or remediating contaminated property and the cost of complying with environmental laws could have an adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition. We have not performed Phase II environmental assessments on two of our owned properties for which Phase II assessments were recommended, because we determined that any further investigation was not warranted. We cannot assure you that these properties do not have any environmental concerns associated with them. While we have not been notified by any governmental authority and we have no other knowledge of any material noncompliance, liability or claim relating to hazardous or toxic substances or other environmental substances in connection with any of our properties, we have not performed Phase I environmental assessments on all of our leased property, and we cannot assure you that we will not discover problems that currently exist but to which we have no current knowledge, that future laws, ordinances or regulations will not impose any material environmental liability, or that the current environmental condition of our existing and future properties will not be affected by the condition of neighboring properties (such as the presence of leaking underground storage tanks) or by third parties (whether neighbors such as dry cleaners or others) unrelated to us.

## We have incurred debt financing and may incur increased indebtedness in connection with future acquisitions.

Our outstanding indebtedness as of September 30, 2003 was \$158.5 million. Substantially all of our outstanding indebtedness is secured by individual properties, including our owned hotels. Borrowings under our existing revolving credit facility may be used by us to repay existing indebtedness, to fund the acquisition of hotels, to fund renovations and capital improvements to hotels and for general working capital needs. Our credit facility is collateralized by our personal property and five of our owned hotels and interest is based, at our option, upon either the bank s prime rate or certain LIBOR rates. At September 30, 2003, our outstanding indebtedness had a weighted average annual interest rate of 7.196%. At September 30, 2003, our ratio of long-term debt (including current portion) to equity was 1.02 to 1. Neither our Articles of Incorporation nor our Bylaws limit the amount of indebtedness that we may incur. Subject to limitations in our debt instruments, we expect to incur additional debt in the future to finance acquisitions and renovations and for general corporate purposes. Accordingly, we could become highly

26

## **Table of Contents**

leveraged, resulting in an increase in debt service that could adversely affect our operating cash flow. Our continuing indebtedness could increase our vulnerability to general economic and lodging industry conditions (including increases in interest rates) and could impair our ability to obtain additional financing in the future and to take advantage of significant business opportunities that may arise. Our indebtedness is, and will likely continue to be, secured by mortgages on our owned hotels. We cannot assure you that we will be able to meet our debt service obligations and, to the extent that we cannot, we risk the loss of some or all of our assets, including our hotels, to foreclosure. Adverse economic conditions could cause the terms on which borrowings become available to be unfavorable to us. In such circumstances, if we are in need of capital to repay indebtedness in accordance with its terms or otherwise, we could be required to sell one or more hotels in our system at times that may not permit realization of the maximum return on our investments. Economic conditions could result in higher interest rates, which would increase debt service requirements on variable rate debt and could reduce the amount of cash available for various corporate purposes.

# The increasing use of third-party travel websites by consumers may adversely affect our profitability.

Some of our hotel rooms will be booked through third-party travel websites such as Travelocity.com, Expedia.com and Priceline.com. If these Internet bookings increase, these intermediaries may be able to obtain higher commissions, reduced room rates or other significant contract concessions from us. Moreover, some of these Internet travel intermediaries are attempting to offer hotel rooms as a commodity, by increasing the importance of price and general indicators of quality (such as three-star downtown hotel ) at the expense of brand identification. We believe that these Internet intermediaries hope that consumers will eventually develop brand loyalties to their reservation systems rather than to our brands. Although most of the business for our hotels is expected to be derived from traditional channels, if the amount of sales made through Internet intermediaries increases significantly, room revenues may flatten or decrease and our profitability may be adversely affected.

# CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus includes forward-looking statements. We have based these statements on our current expectations and projections about future events. When words such as anticipate, believe, estimate, expect, intend, may, plan, seek, should, will and similar negatives are used in this prospectus, these are forward-looking statements. Many possible events or factors, including those discussed in Risk Factors beginning on page 16 of this prospectus, could affect our future financial results and performance, and could cause actual results or performance to differ materially from those expressed.

You are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date of this prospectus.

### USE OF PROCEEDS

The trust will receive all of the proceeds from the sale of the trust preferred securities and the trust common securities and will use all of such proceeds to purchase the debentures issued pursuant to the indenture described in this prospectus. We will use approximately \$30 million of the proceeds from the sale of the debentures to redeem in full our existing Series A and Series B Preferred Stock. We will use the remainder of those proceeds, after payment of the expenses of the offering, for general corporate purposes.

#### ACCOUNTING TREATMENT

In January 2003, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (the FASB) issued Interpretation No. 46, Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities (FIN No. 46). In December 2003, the FASB issued a revision to this interpretation (FIN No. 46(r)). FIN No. 46(r) clarifies the application of Accounting

27

# **Table of Contents**

Research Bulletin No. 51 to certain entities in which equity investors do not have the characteristics of a controlling financial interest or do not have sufficient equity at risk for the entity to finance its activities without additional subordinated financial support from other parties. We adopted FIN No. 46 on July 1, 2003 for those provisions then in effect, and we will adopt FIN No. 46(r) in its revised entirety for our financial statements for periods ending after December 15, 2003 and March 15, 2004, as applicable. As a result of the issuance of FIN No. 46(r) and the accounting profession s application of the guidance provided by the FASB, issuer trusts are generally variable interest entities. We have determined that we are not the primary beneficiary, and accordingly we will not consolidate the financial statements of the trust into our consolidated financial statements.

Based upon the foregoing accounting authority, our consolidated financial statements prepared under GAAP beginning with the quarter ending March 31, 2004 will present the debentures issued to the trust as a related party liability, and we will record offsetting assets relative to the cash and trust common securities received from the trust in our consolidated balance sheet. For financial reporting purposes, we will record interest expense on the corresponding debentures in our consolidated statements of operations.

28

# **Table of Contents**

# **CAPITALIZATION**

The following table sets forth, as of September 30, 2003,

our actual capitalization; and

our capitalization as adjusted to give effect to the consummation of this offering, including the receipt of an estimated \$38 million in net proceeds thereof and the application of approximately \$30 million of the net proceeds to pay the redemption price (including accrued dividends of \$634,000) of our existing Series A and Series B Preferred Stock.

This information should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and the related notes appearing elsewhere in this prospectus.

	September 30, 2003		
	Actual	As Adjusted	
	(unaudited, amounts in thousands except per share data)		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 10,068	\$ 17,998	
Long-term obligations:			
Long-term debt (including current portion)  Mandatorily redeemable trust preferred securities	158,489	158,489 40,000	
Total long-term obligations	158,489	198,489	
Minority interest in partnerships	2,767	2,767	
Stockholders equity:  Preferred Stock 5,000,000 shares authorized; \$0.01 par value; \$50 per share liquidation value:			
Series A 294,362 and 0 shares issued and outstanding	3		
Series B 294,362 and 0 shares issued and outstanding	3		
Additional paid-in capital, preferred stock  Common Stock 50,000,000 shares authorized; \$0.01 par value;	29,430		
3,004,573 shares outstanding	130	130	
Additional paid-in capital, common stock	84,187	84,187	
Retained earnings	41,114	41,114	
Total stockholders equity	154,867	125,431	
	\$316,123	\$326,687	

### **Table of Contents**

#### SELECTED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL DATA

# (amounts in thousands, except per share data)

The following table sets forth our selected consolidated financial data. The selected consolidated statement of operations data for each of the five years ended December 31, 2002, and the balance sheet data as of December 31, 2002 and 2001, is derived from our audited consolidated financial statements and related notes. Our audited consolidated financial statements as of December 31, 2002 and 2001 and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2002 are included elsewhere in this prospectus. The selected consolidated statement of operations and balance sheet data as of and for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 and 2002 is derived from our unaudited consolidated financial statements, which were prepared on the same basis as our audited financial statements and include, in our opinion, all adjustments necessary to present fairly the information presented for the interim periods. However, the results for past periods are not necessarily indicative of results that may be expected for future periods. The selected consolidated financial data should be read in conjunction with Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and our consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus.

		ths Ended aber 30,	Year Ended December 31,				
	2003	2002	2002	2001	2000	1999	1998
	(unau	dited)			(audited)		
Consolidated Statement of							
Operations Data: (1)							
Total revenues	\$142,728	\$149,777	\$194,171	\$120,633	\$125,806	\$110,055	\$ 86,333
Direct expenses <sup>(2)</sup>	\$128,082	\$125,705	\$169,373	\$ 94,691	\$100,786	\$ 87,415	\$ 64,818
Operating income	\$ 12,606	\$ 22,422	\$ 22,681	\$ 24,046	\$ 23,354	\$ 21,035	\$ 20,310
Net income	\$ 3,257	\$ 9,360	\$ 8,007	\$ 7,579	\$ 5,821	\$ 8,029	\$ 7,508
Income applicable to common							
shareholders (3)	\$ 1,342	\$ 7,423	\$ 5,430	\$ 7,579	\$ 5,821	\$ 8,029	\$ 7,508
Earnings per common share:							
Basic	\$ 0.10	\$ 0.57	\$ 0.42	\$ 0.59	\$ 0.45	\$ 0.63	\$ 0.66
Diluted	\$ 0.10	\$ 0.56	\$ 0.41	\$ 0.59	\$ 0.45	\$ 0.63	\$ 0.66
Weighted average shares outstanding:							
Basic	12,997	12,975	12,975	12,953	12,941	12,755	11,347
Diluted	13,283	13,302	13,285	13,239	13,237	13,096	11,666
Consolidated Balance Sheet Data							
(end of period):(1)							
Working capital	\$ (1,483)	\$ 21,134	\$ (28,189)	\$ 14,090	\$ (2,991)	\$ (12,105)	\$ 28
Property and equipment, net	\$268,050	\$238,461	\$241,255	\$257,656	\$242,548	\$243,237	\$227,423
Total assets	\$359,387	\$359,301	\$356,710	\$359,649	\$304,834	\$309,132	\$244,903
Notes payable to bank	\$	\$ 44,200	\$ 52,100	\$ 54,250	\$106,500	\$101,263	\$ 82,480
Total long-term debt and capital lease obligations (including current							
portion)	\$158,489	\$107,878	\$106,363	\$117,682	\$ 56,440	\$ 66,687	\$ 48,070
Total liabilities	\$204,520	\$202,946	\$202,594	\$210,834	\$194,097	\$204,300	\$150,972
Preferred stock and related							
additional paid-in capital	\$ 29,436	\$ 30,377	\$ 30,131	\$ 30,377	\$	\$	\$
Total stockholders equity	\$154,867	\$156,355	\$154,116	\$148,815	\$110,737	\$104,832	\$ 93,931

<sup>(1)</sup> The consolidated balance sheet data reflects the acquisition of WestCoast Hotels, Inc. as of December 31, 1999 and the acquisition of Red Lion Hotels, Inc. as of December 31, 2001. The results of operations for those entities is included in the consolidated statements of operations beginning the day of the respective acquisition forward. The comparability is affected by the change in accounting for goodwill amortization beginning with the year ended December 31, 2002.

- (2) Direct expenses include all direct segment expenses, depreciation and amortization, gain or loss on asset dispositions and conversion expenses.
- (3) Net income applicable to common shareholders represents net income less earned dividends on preferred stock, if applicable.

30

# **Table of Contents**

# SELECTED QUARTERLY FINANCIAL DATA

## (unaudited, amounts in thousands except per share data)

The following table sets forth selected quarterly financial data for each of the last eleven quarters through September 30, 2003. The selected quarterly financial data is derived from our unaudited consolidated financial statements, which were prepared on the same basis as our audited financial statements, and includes, in our opinion, all adjustments necessary to present fairly the information presented for the interim periods. However, the results for past periods are not necessarily indicative of results that may be expected for future periods. The selected quarterly financial data should be read in conjunction with Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and our consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus.

		First Quarter	Second Quarter	Third Quarter	Fourth Quarter
2003					
Total revenues		\$40,176	\$48,068	\$54,484	
Operating income		\$ (385)	\$ 5,754	\$ 7,238	
Income (loss) before income taxes		\$ (2,734)	\$ 2,871	\$ 4,569	
Net income (loss)		\$ (1,769)	\$ 1,793	\$ 3,232	
Earnings (loss) per common share	basic	\$ (0.19)	\$ 0.09	\$ 0.20	
Earnings (loss) per common share	diluted	\$ (0.19)	\$ 0.09	\$ 0.20	
2002					
Total revenues		\$42,469	\$51,623	\$55,685	\$44,394
Operating income		\$ 4,515	\$ 8,417	\$ 9,487	\$ 262
Income (loss) before income taxes		\$ 1,654	\$ 5,842	\$ 6,971	\$ (2,091)
Net income (loss)		\$ 1,070	\$ 3,780	\$ 4,510	\$ (1,353)
Earnings (loss) per common share	basic	\$ 0.03	\$ 0.24	\$ 0.30	\$ (0.15)
Earnings (loss) per common share	diluted	\$ 0.03	\$ 0.24	\$ 0.29	\$ (0.15)
2001					
Total revenues		\$28,152	\$32,418	\$33,844	\$26,219
Operating income		\$ 4,332	\$10,274	\$ 7,564	\$ 1,876
Income (loss) before income taxes		\$ 1,073	\$ 7,181	\$ 4,627	\$ (799)
Net income (loss)		\$ 676	\$ 4,532	\$ 2,924	\$ (553)
Earnings (loss) per common share	basic	\$ 0.05	\$ 0.35	\$ 0.23	\$ (0.04)
Earnings (loss) per common share	diluted	\$ 0.05	\$ 0.35	\$ 0.23	\$ (0.04)

31

#### **Table of Contents**

#### BUSINESS

#### Overview

We are a NYSE-listed hospitality and leisure company primarily engaged in the ownership, management, development and franchising of mid-scale, full service hotels under our WestCoast and Red Lion brands. In addition to our hotel operations, we are engaged in entertainment and real estate operations. As of September 30, 2003, our hotel system contained 72 hotels located in 12 states and one Canadian province, with more than 12,500 rooms and 589,000 square feet of meeting space. We managed 48 of these hotels, consisting of 28 owned hotels, 14 leased hotels and six third-party owned hotels. The remaining 24 hotels were owned and operated by third-party franchisees.

We intend to grow our hotel operations primarily by expanding the number of hotels franchised under the Red Lion and WestCoast brands. We are focusing our growth in the western United States and Canada by pursuing a hub and spoke pattern of establishing brand penetration in key cities, followed by expansion into adjoining markets. We intend to increase the number of management agreements we have with third-party hotel owners by aggressively marketing our management services, and we will also seek opportunities to grow through acquisitions of whole or partial interests in hotels.

Through our entertainment division, which includes our TicketsWest.com, Inc. subsidiary, we engage in activities complementary to the operation of the hotels in our system. TicketsWest provides event ticket distribution services and promotes and presents a variety of entertainment productions in communities we have targeted for hotel market penetration. TicketsWest offers ticketing inventory management systems, call center services and outlet and electronic channel distribution, and has developed an electronic ticketing platform that is integrated with our electronic hotel distribution system, allowing us to cross-sell leisure and entertainment packages to promote occupancy in system hotels.

Our real estate division engages in the traditional real estate related services that we have pursued since we were originally founded, including developing, managing and acting as a broker for sales and leases of commercial and multi-unit residential properties. This division provides services that we utilize for our hotels and other real estate that we own and lease. Our real estate division also derives a substantial part of its revenues from fees it generates from services it provides to third parties.

We trace our history back to 1937, with the founding of our predecessor as a general commercial real estate development and management business. In the 1970s, our predecessor began focusing on the development and management of hotels. Our company was incorporated in the State of Washington on April 25, 1978 as its successor. We continued to grow our hotel business under the brand name Cavanaughs throughout the 1980s and 1990s, and in 1998 we completed our initial public offering of our common stock. We acquired WestCoast Hotels, Inc. on December 31, 1999, which added more than 4,800 rooms in 20 cities to our system of hotels, enhanced our presence in certain key western hub markets, including Seattle, Portland, San Francisco and Southern California, and launched our company into the franchise business. Following this acquisition, we rebranded our Cavanaughs hotels to the WestCoast brand and changed our name to WestCoast Hospitality Corporation. On December 31, 2001 we acquired Red Lion Hotels, Inc., which added more than 7,400 rooms in 40 cities to our system of hotels, further enhanced our presence in a number of hub markets and afforded us the opportunity to expand our franchise business to include the Red Lion brand.

Our senior management team, led by our President and Chief Executive Officer, Arthur M. Coffey, brings an experienced and innovative approach to the management of our operations. Our senior management team has extensive relevant business experience, and six members of the team have been with our company for more than 20 years. Our senior management team s strengths include hotel development, ownership and management; franchising, sales and marketing; food and beverage management; entertainment production and real estate services. Their extensive expertise, along with their diverse working backgrounds provides our company with a broad perspective from which we can make strategic management and operational decisions.

32

# **Table of Contents**

A substantial portion of our assets are held by three of our subsidiaries: Red Lion Hotels, Inc., WestCoast Hotels, Inc. and WestCoast Hospitality Limited Partnership, which we refer to as WHLP. We own 100% of the outstanding capital stock of Red Lion Hotels, Inc. and WestCoast Hotels, Inc. We are the sole general partner and approximately 98% owner of WHLP.

## **Business Segments**

For financial accounting purposes, we divide our operations into four business segments: hotels and restaurants; franchise, central service and development; entertainment; and real estate. In addition, corporate services consist primarily of miscellaneous revenues and expenses, cash and cash equivalents, certain receivables and certain property and equipment that are not specifically associated with an operating segment. Management reviews and evaluates the operating segments exclusive of interest expense, income tax expense and other income and expense items. Therefore, these items are not allocated to the segments.

The following table illustrates, for the periods indicated, revenue per reportable business segment and the percentage of total revenue generated by each segment. For additional information regarding segments, please refer to Business Segments in the notes to our consolidated financial statements that are part of this prospectus.

	- 1	iths Ended iber 30,	Yea	31,	
	2003	2002	2002	2001	2000
		(a	mounts in thousand	ds)	
Hotels and restaurants	\$126,671	\$134,459	\$173,320	\$ 99,495	\$106,540
Franchise, central services and					
development	2,950	3,340	4,137	3,213	3,643
Entertainment	6,008	4,980	7,430	7,497	5,705
Real estate	6,843	6,797	9,001	10,114	9,540
Corporate services	256	201	283	314	378
Total revenues	\$142,728	\$149,777	\$194,171	\$120,633	\$125,806

	Nine Months Ended September 30,		Year Ended December		er 31,	
	2003	2002	2002	2001	2000	
Hotels and restaurants	88.7%	89.9%	89.3%	82.5%	84.7%	
Franchise, central services and development	2.1%	2.2%	2.1%	2.7%	2.9%	
Entertainment	4.2%	3.3%	3.8%	6.2%	4.5%	
Real estate	4.8%	4.5%	4.6%	8.4%	7.6%	
Corporate services	.2%	.1%	0.2%	0.2%	0.3%	
	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	

### **Hotel Operations**

Hotel operations include our hotels and restaurants business segment, as well as our franchise, central services and development segment.

#### **Owned Hotels**

We owned or had an ownership interest in and operated 28 hotels with a total of 5,197 rooms and more than 246,800 square feet of meeting space as of September 30, 2003. The number of owned properties includes three hotels for which the underlying land is leased. The lease expiration dates range from 2014 to 2062, with one lease containing a renewal option. Under these land leases, we are responsible

33

# **Table of Contents**

for repairs and maintenance, operating expenses and management of operations. For additional information, refer to Operating Lease Commitments in the notes to the consolidated financial statements.

We operate restaurants in 23 of our owned hotels. Two of these 23 hotels also contain a restaurant under lease to a third party.

#### **Leased Hotels**

As of September 30, 2003 we leased 14 hotels with a total of 2,292 rooms and more than 110,000 square feet of meeting space. Under these leases, we are responsible for hotel operations and management. We recognize revenues and associated expenses with leased hotel operations. Furniture, fixtures and equipment are generally the owner s responsibility; however, under certain leases we are obligated to replace these items on an as needed basis. Lease terms typically require us to pay fixed monthly rent and variable rent based on a percentage of revenue. In addition, we are responsible for repairs and maintenance, operating expenses and management of operations. Refer to Operating Lease Commitments in the notes to the consolidated financial statements for additional information.

We operate restaurants in 12 of our leased hotels. Each of the remaining two leased hotels has a restaurant under lease to a third party.

# **Managed Hotels**

As of September 30, 2003, we managed six third-party owned hotels with a total of 1,199 rooms and more than 87,500 square feet of meeting space. We refer to these hotels as managed hotels. Under the typical management agreement, we manage virtually all aspects of the hotel s operations, while the hotel owner is responsible for operating and other expenses. Our management fee is normally based on a percentage of the hotel s gross revenue plus an incentive fee based on operating performance. We are generally reimbursed for out-of-pocket costs. The duration of our management agreements varies, and hotel owners in some cases have renewal options. Five of the managed hotels operated under franchises of our Red Lion or WestCoast brands.

### **Franchised Hotels**

As of September 30, 2003, we had franchise arrangements with 24 hotels that were owned and operated by third parties under our licensed brand names. These hotels, which we refer to as franchised hotels, had at that date a total of 3,838 rooms and more than 144,100 square feet of meeting space. We do not have management or operational responsibility for franchised hotels. However, we do provide certain services to those hotels, including reservation systems, advertising and national sales, a guest loyalty program, revenue management tools, quality inspections and brand standards. We typically receive royalty payments for use of the brand names and contributions to the central services programs we administer for our franchisees.

# **Hotel Brands**

The hotels in our system primarily operate under our WestCoast and the Red Lion brands. Recently, we re-branded 22 hotels to Red Lion Hotels, bringing the 62 hotels under the Red Lion brand to its largest size in the history of the brand. Our Red Lion brand is nationally recognized and is typically associated with three- and four-star full-service hotels. As discussed below, we plan to focus our growth strategy on conversion of new hotels to our Red Lion brand. Our WestCoast brand is associated with distinctive and independently recognized hotels that are known apart from their WestCoast affiliation and are located in the western region of the United States.

34

## **Table of Contents**

#### Statistical Information

The following table provides certain information about our system of hotels as of September 30, 2003.

	Hotels	Rooms	Meeting Space (sq. ft.)	Average Occupancy	ADR	RevPAR
Owned or leased	42	7,489	357,413	57.7%	\$69.60	\$40.14
Managed	6	1,199	87,534	74.1	83.29	61.71
Franchised	24	3,838	144,101	57.4	66.64	38.27
Total	72	12,526	589,048	59.4%	\$70.80	\$42.04

#### **Hotel System Growth Strategy**

We intend to grow our hotel operations primarily by increasing the number of hotels franchised and managed under our Red Lion and WestCoast brands, with an immediate focus on the western region of the United States and Canada. As we expand the number of franchised hotels in our franchise system, we expect our royalty fee income to increase.

We anticipate that most of our growth will come through conversion of three- and four-star hotels to the nationally recognized Red Lion brand. Our expansion of the Red Lion brand will follow our hub and spoke expansion model. Initially, we will seek to achieve market penetration in a hub. After establishing a critical mass in the hub, we will seek to expand into surrounding areas to increase brand penetration in the market.

We plan to focus our expansion of the WestCoast brand by targeting distinctive and independently recognized hotels located in the western region of the United States. We believe the WestCoast brand will be attractive to independent hotels that desire to maintain their own identity while obtaining the benefits of a larger hotel system.

We intend to increase the number of management agreements we have with third-party hotel owners by aggressively marketing our management services. We believe that our experience in managing our own hotels and those of third parties gives us a competitive advantage to obtain such agreements. We also intend to seek opportunities to sell reservation and distribution management services to hotels that want to remain independent.

We have recently upgraded the technology for our central reservation and distribution management system to make the system more effective for existing, and more attractive for prospective, participants in our hotel system. The new system gives us greater access to current information about our room inventory and allows us to change rates in real time, thereby affording us greater managerial control over our occupancy and ADR. We believe this new system will have a positive financial impact on the hotels in our system and will therefore be attractive to other hotels that might desire to join our system.

We expect to receive a progressively higher percentage of our reservations through third-party internet channels such as Travelocity.com, Expedia.com and Priceline.com, which we refer to as alternate distribution systems or ADS. It is important to carefully manage our reservations through ADS channels because they are typically at lower rates than through other channels. To help manage distribution on these channels, we have signed fixed-charge markup agreements with eight ADS providers that typically entitle the provider to keep a fixed percentage of the price paid by the customer for each room booked. Our recent technological upgrades allow us to manage the yield on these ADS channels on a real-time, hotel-by-hotel basis. We have the ability to change our prices on these channels at any time for any hotel, which allows us to seek to maximize our return on these channels in accordance with the then prevailing market conditions.

We also will seek opportunities to grow through acquisitions of whole or partial interests in hotels. We plan to leverage our management and marketing services capabilities to enter into joint venture relationships to own, operate, market and/or manage additional hotels. We expect these relationships will

# **Table of Contents**

allow us to expand our system of branded hotels and derive revenues from expanded hotel ownership and from management and marketing activities.

We have positioned our company to take advantage of an economic recovery by increasing our market penetration through an expanded sales force, the implementation of technology upgrades and the establishment of a new guest loyalty program, GuestAwards. Specifically, we have made a significant investment to upgrade our central reservations and distribution management system and expanded our national sales team in an effort to increase the cross-selling of our products and services. Additionally, our GuestAwards program enhances customer retention by providing a single guest loyalty program for our customers across all brands. We are also in the process of standardizing our food and beverage services across all of our owned and many of our other hotels, which we believe will help create a consistent guest experience at a reduced cost.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2003, we spent a total of \$5.1 million on capital improvement programs, including \$4.3 million on our hotels and restaurants. Through 2004, we expect to spend approximately an additional \$14.1 million on capital improvements in our hotels and restaurants, primarily in guest contact areas. In addition to our owned hotels, we are proactively working with our franchisees to ensure that they continue to meet Red Lion and WestCoast standards.

# **Guest Loyalty Program**

In February 2003, we integrated the best features of our Red Lion Club and WestAwards® guest loyalty programs in order to enhance guest services with a single expanded guest loyalty program, GuestAwards. We are continuing to promote guest loyalty by providing our guests the flexibility to earn air miles with each qualifying hotel stay or points for every eligible dollar charged to the guest room. GuestAward points are redeemable for complimentary hotel stays, air miles or travel, car rental, merchandise, entertainment and other incentives.

#### **E-Business**

In February 2003, we launched a new hotel reservation system that allows us to manage single image inventory through our distribution channels and execute rate management strategies through channels of distribution including voice, global distribution systems and Internet sites.

In addition, we provide effective and efficient guest service including online hotel reservations, GuestAwards enrollment and ticketing of TicketsWest events, through our various websites, www.redlion.com, www.westcoasthotels.com, www.guestawards.com and www.ticketswest.com.

### **Team Red**

In February 2003, we launched Team Red, an innovative community outreach program designed to benefit local communities while rewarding employees and guests for volunteer work. We continue to build on our long-term commitment to assist and support our local communities through Team Red and other civic initiatives.

# Marketing

Our marketing strategy provides quality and value to the hotels in our system through our national reach and regional focus. Through consistent messaging in high visibility markets, we target the majority of market segments and distribution channels for our system of hotels. In addition, we offer intelligence tools such as rate management strategies, competitive set benchmarking and market demand reports to the majority of the hotels in our system to increase our regional reach with individuality focused on the property s customer base.

36

#### **Table of Contents**

## Competition

The lodging industry is comprised of numerous national, regional and local hotel companies. We compete against these companies in the mid-scale full-service hotel segment of the industry, primarily in downtown locations. Competition for occupancy is focused on three major segments of traveler: the business traveler, which is the largest occupancy driver for our hotel system; the convention and group business traveler, which utilizes room nights, meeting space and food and beverage operations; and the leisure traveler. Leisure travelers occupy approximately the same number of rooms as the convention and group business travelers, however, their travel is seasonal in nature. Marketing efforts throughout the year are geared towards these three major segments.

We also compete with other hotel operators and management companies for hotels to add to our system. Our competitors include management companies as well as large hotel chains that own and operate their own hotels and franchise their brands.

#### **Trademarks**

We have registered the following trademarks with the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office: Red Lion, WestCoast, WestAwards, TicketsWest and G&B (G&B Real Estate Services is the name used by our real estate division). We have also registered some of these trademarks in Canada and Mexico. We also own various derivatives of these trademarks, each of which is registered with or has a registration application pending with the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. We have also applied to register GuestAwards as a trademark with the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. Our trademarks and the associated name recognition are valuable to our business.

#### **Non-core Asset Sales**

We continue to focus on our hotel operations and, as a result, may from time to time seek to opportunistically divest our interests in non-core assets, such as office buildings, to reinvest in our hotel business. We are currently actively marketing for sale two office buildings in Spokane, Washington.

#### Seasonality

Our business is subject to seasonal fluctuations. Significant portions of our revenues and profits are realized from May through October. Our results for any quarter may not be indicative of the results that may be achieved for the full fiscal year. In addition, results are affected by our rapid growth; national and regional economic conditions, including the magnitude and duration of the current economic slowdown in the United States; actual and threatened terrorist attacks and international conflicts and their impact on travel; and weather conditions.

### **Employees**

As of September 30, 2003, we employed approximately 4,300 persons on a full- and part-time basis, with 3,900 in hotel operations and the remainder in our administrative office and our entertainment and real estate divisions. Approximately 300 persons in hotel operations were covered by various collective bargaining agreements providing, generally, for basic pay rates, working hours, other conditions of employment and orderly settlement of labor disputes. We believe our employee relations are satisfactory.

37

# **Table of Contents**

## **PROPERTIES**

Our hotel properties provide caring service and comfortable accommodations at competitive prices consistent with the markets they serve. We seek to maintain consistent quality in our system of hotels, which offer valuable services such as dining, fitness centers, business services and other ancillary services at the majority of our hotel locations. In addition, guest rooms are well equipped with products important to both leisure and business travelers. Most of our hotels offer flexible meeting space to service the group and convention markets. We continue to invest in our hotel properties to maintain quality conditions.

The table below contains a complete listing of all our hotel properties as of September 30, 2003:

Property	Location	Туре	Number of Rooms	Meeting Space (sq. ft.)
Red Lion Hotels				
Red Lion Hotel Eureka	Eureka, California	Owned	175	5,000
Red Lion Hotel Redding	Redding, California	Owned	192	6,800
Red Lion ParkCenter Suites Boise	Boise, Idaho	Owned	237	2,200
Red Lion Hotel on the Falls Idaho Falls	Idaho Falls, Idaho	Owned	138	9,300
Red Lion Hotel Pocatello	Pocatello, Idaho	Owned	150	13,000
Red Lion Templin s Hotel on the River				
Post Falls	Post Falls, Idaho	Owned	164	11,000
Red Lion Hotel Canyon Springs Twin				
Falls	Twin Falls, Idaho	Owned	112	5,085
Red Lion Colonial Hotel Helena	Helena, Montana	Owned	149	15,500
Red Lion Inn Kalispell	Kalispell, Montana	Owned	64	300
Red Lion Inn Bend South	Bend, Oregon	Owned	75	
Red Lion Hotel Hillsboro	Hillsboro, Oregon	Owned	123	3,200
Red Lion Inn Klamath Falls	Klamath Falls, Oregon	Owned	108	1,200
Red Lion Hotel Salt Lake Downtown	Salt Lake City, Utah	Owned	392	12,000
Red Lion Inn Aberdeen	Aberdeen, Washington	Owned	66	
Red Lion Hotel Columbia Center				
Kennewick	Kennewick, Washington	Owned	162	9,700
Red Lion Hotel Olympia	Olympia, Washington	Owned	190	16,500
Red Lion Hotel Pasco	Pasco, Washington	Owned	279	17,240
Red Lion Hotel Port Angeles	Port Angeles, Washington	Owned	186	3,010
Red Lion Hotel Richland Hanford House	Richland, Washington	Owned	149	9,247
Red Lion Hotel on Fifth Avenue Seattle	Seattle, Washington	Owned	297	13,800
Red Lion Hotel Seattle Airport	Seattle, Washington	Owned	146	4,500
Red Lion Hotel at the Park Spokane	Spokane, Washington	Owned	400	30,000
Red Lion River Inn Spokane	Spokane, Washington	Owned	245	2,800
Red Lion Hotel Yakima Center	Yakima, Washington	Owned	153	11,000
Red Lion Hotels Owned (24 properties)			4,352	202,382
Red Lion Hotel Sacramento	Sacramento, California	Leased	376	19,644
Red Lion Hotel Boise Downtowner	Boise, Idaho	Leased	182	8,220
Red Lion Inn Missoula	Missoula, Montana	Leased	76	800
Red Lion Inn Astoria	Astoria, Oregon	Leased	124	5,118
Red Lion Inn Bend North	Bend, Oregon	Leased	75	2,000
	38			

# **Table of Contents**

Property Location		Туре	Number of Rooms	Meeting Space (sq. ft.)
	G D 0			
Red Lion Hotel Coos Bay	Coos Bay, Oregon	Leased	143	5,000
Red Lion Hotel Eugene	Eugene, Oregon	Leased	137	5,600
Red Lion Hotel Medford	Medford, Oregon	Leased	185	9,552
Red Lion Hotel Pendleton	Pendleton, Oregon	Leased	170	9,769
Red Lion Bellevue Inn	Bellevue, Washington	Leased	181	5,750
Red Lion Hotel Kelso/ Longview	Kelso, Washington	Leased	162	8,670
Red Lion Hotel Vancouver (at the Quay)	Vancouver, Washington	Leased	160	14,785
Red Lion Hotel Wenatchee	Wenatchee, Washington	Leased	149	7,678
Red Lion Hotel Yakima Gateway <sup>(2)</sup>	Yakima, Washington	Leased	172	8,000
Red Lion Hotels Leased (14 properties)			2,292	110,586
Red Lion Silverdale Hotel	Silverdale, Washington	Managed	150	5,234
Red Lion Inn & Suites Victoria	Victoria, BC, Canada	Franchised	85	1,000
Red Lion Hotel Bakersfield	Bakersfield, California	Franchised	165	5,626
Red Lion Hotel Modesto	Modesto, California	Franchised	186	5,768
Red Lion Inn & Suites San Diego South	National City California	Daniel de la d	170	2 200
Bay	National City, California	Franchised	170	2,300
Red Lion Hanalei Hotel San Diego	San Diego, California	Franchised	416	24,400
Red Lion Hotel Colorado Springs <sup>(3)</sup>	Colorado Springs, Colorado	Franchised	202	9,178
Red Lion Hotel Denver Central	Denver, Colorado	Franchised	297	15,206
Red Lion Hotel Denver Downtown	Denver, Colorado	Franchised	170	1,860
Red Lion Hotel Lewiston	Lewiston, Idaho	Franchised	183	12,259
Selkirk Lodge at Schweitzer Mountain,	Candadiat Idaha	Danielia d	92	0.704
a Red Lion Hotel	Sandpoint, Idaho	Franchised	82	8,784
White Pine Lodge at Schweitzer	0 1 1 111	F 1' 1	50	0.704
Mountain, a Red Lion Hotel	Sandpoint, Idaho	Franchised	50	8,784
Red Lion Hotel Butte	Butte, Montana	Franchised	131	5,000
Red Lion Hotel & Casino Elko	Elko, Nevada	Franchised	223	3,000
Red Lion Hotel & Casino Winnemucca	Winnemucca, Nevada	Franchised	105	1,271
Red Lion Hotel Lawton	Lawton, Oklahoma	Franchised	169	3,100
Red Lion Inn & Suites McMinnville	McMinnville, Oregon	Franchised	67	960
Red Lion Inn Portland Airport	Portland, Oregon	Franchised	68	650
Red Lion Hotel Portland Convention	D 1 10	F 1' 1	15.4	<b>7</b> 000
Center	Portland, Oregon	Franchised	174	7,000
Red Lion Hotel Salem	Salem, Oregon	Franchised	150	10,000
Red Lion Hotel Austin	Austin, Texas	Franchised	300	12,000
Red Lion Hotel Seattle South	Seattle, Washington	Franchised	118	3,990
Red Lion Inn at Salmon Creek	Vancouver, Washington	Franchised	89	1,165
Red Lion Wyoming Inn of Jackson	Jackson, Wyoming	Franchised	73	800
Red Lion Hotels Franchised (23 properties)			3,673	144,101
	39			

#### **Table of Contents**

Property	Location	Туре	Number of Rooms	Meeting Space (sq. ft.)
WestCoast Hotels				
WestCoast Hotels WestCoast Kalispell Center	Kalispell, Montana	Owned	132	10,500
WestCoast Outlaw Hotel	Kalispell, Montana	Owned	218	14,000
WestCoast Ridpath Hotel	Spokane, Washington	Owned	342	16,000
WestCoast Hotels Owned (3 properties)			692	40,500
WestCoast Cape Fox Lodge	Ketchikan, Alaska	Managed	72	1.800
The Grove, a WestCoast Grand Hotel	Boise, Idaho	Managed	254	36,000
Ashland Springs, a WestCoast Hotel <sup>(4)</sup>	Ashland, Oregon	Managed	70	4,500
Valley River Inn, a WestCoast Hotel	Eugene, Oregon	Managed	257	15,000
WestCoast Hotels Managed (4 properties)			653	57,300
WestCoast Vance Hotel <sup>(5)</sup>	Seattle, Washington	Franchised	165	
Other Hotels				
Cathedral Hill Hotel <sup>(6)</sup>	San Francisco, California	Managed	396	25,000
Budget Inn	Spokane, Washington	Owned	153	3,945
Total All Hotels			12,526	589,048

- (1) We sold this hotel in a sale-leaseback transaction in November 2003.
- (2) We purchased this hotel in January 2004.
- (3) The franchise agreement for this hotel terminated on October 15, 2003.
- (4) The management agreement for this hotel expired on December 23, 2003. The property owner has entered into an access agreement with us, which will expire on February 23, 2004, that allows the owner access to our reservation services.
- (5) The franchise agreement for this hotel expired on December 31, 2003.
- (6) The management agreement for this hotel expired on January 15, 2004.

# **Environmental Assessments**

In connection with our acquisition of a hotel, a Phase I environmental assessment is conducted by a qualified independent environmental engineer. A Phase I environmental assessment involves researching historical usages of a property, databases containing registered underground storage tanks and other matters, including an on-site inspection, to determine whether an environmental issue exists with respect to the property which needs to be addressed. If the results of a Phase I environmental assessment reveal potential issues, a Phase II environmental assessment, which may include soil testing, ground water monitoring or borings to locate underground storage tanks, will be ordered for further evaluation if we determine that further investigation is warranted. It is possible that Phase I and Phase II environmental assessments will not reveal all environmental liabilities or compliance concerns or that there will be material environmental liabilities or compliance concerns of which we will not be aware. Phase I environmental assessments have been performed on all properties owned by us and we expect that all of our future hotel acquisitions will be subject to a Phase I environmental assessment and, if we determine it is warranted, a Phase II environmental assessment.

### LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

At any given time, we are subject to claims and actions incident to the operation of our business. While the outcome of these proceedings cannot be predicted, it is the opinion of management that none of such proceedings, individually or in the aggregate, will have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, cash flow or results of operations.

40

## **Table of Contents**

#### MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF

#### FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion and analysis should be read in connection with our consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto and the other financial information included elsewhere in this prospectus.

#### Overview

We operate in four reportable segments: hotels and restaurants; franchise, central services and development; entertainment; and real estate. The hotels and restaurants segment derives revenue primarily from room rentals and food and beverage operations at our owned and leased hotels and from management fees charged to the owners of our managed hotels. Management fees are typically based on a percentage of the hotel s gross revenues plus an incentive fee based on operating performance. The franchise, central services and development segment is engaged primarily in licensing our brands to franchisees. This segment generates revenue from royalty fees that are typically based on a percent of room revenues and are charged to hotel owners in exchange for the use of our brands and access to our central services programs (reservation system, guest loyalty program, national and regional sales, revenue management tools, quality inspections, advertising and brand standards.) The entertainment segment derives revenue primarily from ticketing services and promotion of entertainment productions. The real estate segment generates revenue from owning, managing, leasing and developing commercial and multi-unit residential properties.

## **Results of Operations**

Our results of operations are significantly impacted by occupancy and room rates at hotels, our ability to manage costs, and the relative mix of owned, leased, managed and franchised hotels in our system. Future operating results could be adversely impacted by many factors including those discussed in Risk Factors in this prospectus.

We believe that the following performance measures, which are widely used in the hospitality industry, are important to our discussion of operating performance:

Total available rooms represents the number of rooms available multiplied by the number of days in the reported period. We use total available rooms as a measure of capacity in our system of hotels. Rooms under significant renovation are excluded from total available rooms.

Average occupancy represents total paid rooms occupied divided by total available rooms. We use average occupancy as a measure of the utilization of capacity in our system of hotels.

Revenue per available room, or RevPAR, represents total room and related revenues divided by total available rooms. We use RevPAR as a measure of performance yield in our system of hotels.

Average daily rate, or ADR, represents total room revenues divided by the total number of paid rooms occupied by hotel guests. We use ADR as a measure of room pricing in our system of hotels.

Comparable hotels are hotels that have been owned, leased, managed or franchised by us for more than one year. Throughout this prospectus, unless otherwise stated, RevPAR, ADR and average occupancy statistics are calculated using statistics for comparable hotels. Comparison of the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2003 to the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2002

## Revenues

Hotel and restaurant revenues for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 declined by \$7.8 million, or 5.8%, to \$126.7 million compared to \$134.5 million in the same period in 2002. The

41

## **Table of Contents**

decrease was primarily due to reductions of about \$4.5 million in room revenue and \$2.7 million in food and beverage revenue. At our owned and leased hotels, for the nine months ended September 30, 2003, ADR was \$69.60 or \$1.37 lower than the comparable period in the prior year, average occupancy was 57.7% versus 59.6% for the prior year period and RevPAR was \$2.14 lower than the prior year period. Although demand suffered significantly in the first and second quarters of 2003 due, in our opinion, to declining business and excursion travel resulting from national economic challenges, personal spending cut-backs and certain national security threats, we believe these results reflect that our hotel segment began to stabilize during the third quarter. These results are indicative of the national trends. We also believe the rebranding of 22 hotels from WestCoast to Red Lion hotels, which was completed in the first quarter, is already having a positive effect. Additionally, in the first quarter of 2002, our hotel in Salt Lake City was positively impacted by the Winter Olympics. The lack of similar activity during the first quarter of 2003 resulted in a \$1.3 million decrease in comparative revenues. In addition, management fee revenue for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 has declined \$400,000 from the comparable period in the prior year. This decrease was the result of both a decline from 11 to six in the number of hotels managed during the comparative periods, and a general decline in the room revenues for managed properties on which our management fees are primarily based.

We continue to receive a progressively higher percentage of our reservations through third-party Internet channels, on which we generally realize lower room rates. Decreases in ADR slowed during the third quarter, partly reflective of our efforts to control these alternate distribution systems, or ADS. We launched a new pilot ADS channel management program in select hotels on August 1, 2003 and have realized positive revenue trends in those properties during the trial period. We have signed fixed-charge markup agreements with eight ADS providers, which typically entitle the provider to keep a fixed percentage of the price paid by the customer for each room booked. The central reservations and distribution management technology placed in service during the second quarter of 2003 allows us to manage the yield on ADS channels on a real-time, hotel-by-hotel basis.

Franchise, central services and development revenue for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 decreased by \$390,000, or 12%, to \$3.0 million compared to the same period in 2002. This decrease was primarily due to lost revenues from 14 franchised hotels that left the system in 2003, and was partially offset by revenues from three new franchises that entered our system in 2003. We do not believe any of these changes in our system represent a material trend in our business. The decrease was also partially due to lower room revenues at our franchised hotels, which was partially offset by a \$477,000 gain related to the termination of two franchise agreements during the period and by project development commissions earned during the first quarter.

Entertainment revenue for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 increased by \$1.0 million, or 20%, to \$6.0 million compared to the same period in 2002. This increase was due primarily to increased ticket demand for tickets for Broadway productions and for tickets in Eastern Washington and Colorado, especially during the winter ski season in January and February of 2003.

Real estate revenue for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 increased by \$46,000, or 0.7%, from the prior year comparative period. This increase was primarily due to rental income from new tenants at owned real estate properties. The increase was partially offset by reduced commissions received on the sales and leasing of certain real estate space on behalf of third parties during the current period, and reduced lease revenues due to the sale of an office building in March 2002.

#### **Direct Expenses**

Direct expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 increased \$2.4 million, or 1.9%, to \$128.1 million from \$125.7 million in the same period in 2002. The increase was due primarily to the fact that direct expenses for the first quarter of 2002 included a \$3.0 million gain on the sale of an office building. Direct expenses in 2003 included a \$443,000 loss on disposition of our interest in a hotel, \$250,000 in commissions paid by the real estate division, \$392,000 of expenses incurred in rebranding 22 of our hotels to Red Lion and \$2.1 million of recaptured depreciation related to assets held for sale (see

42

# **Table of Contents**

Other Matters Assets Held for Sale in this prospectus). Without the effect of these 2002 and 2003 items, direct expenses would have decreased \$3.7 million for the first nine months of 2003, principally due to labor savings resulting from adjustments to our scalable workforce in both the hotels and restaurants division and the entertainment division. These included utilization of part-time employees as well as reduction in the overtime hours of full-time employees. We also saw the realization of purposeful cost cutting measures enacted early in 2003.

### **Undistributed Corporate Expenses**

Undistributed corporate expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 increased \$390,000 to \$2.0 million from \$1.7 million for the same period in 2002. This change was due primarily to higher employee benefit costs and increases in the expenses relative to both insurance and professional services in 2003, offset by our cost containment efforts. Undistributed corporate expense includes general and administrative charges such as corporate payroll, legal expense, contributions, Directors & Officers insurance, bank service charges, outside accountants and consultants expense, and investor relations charges. We consider these expenses to be undistributed because the costs are not directly related to our business segments and therefore are not allocated (i.e. distributed) to those segments. In contrast, costs more directly related to our business segments such as accounting, human resources and information technology expenses are distributed out and included in direct expenses.

#### **Operating Income**

Operating income for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 decreased \$9.8 million from \$22.4 million in 2002 to \$12.6 million in 2003. We believe the decline in operating income was primarily due to a continued soft market and weak U.S. economy, which continues to result in reduced rates and occupancy at our hotels.

## Interest Expense

Interest expense for the first nine months ended September 30, 2003 increased \$106,000, or 1%, compared to the same period in 2002. The increase was attributable to a \$2.8 million increase in our average borrowings between the two periods. In addition, our average rate incurred on debt stayed consistent between the periods; the rate was 6.85% during the first nine months of 2003 and 6.88% for the same period in 2002.

# Income Taxes

Income tax expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 decreased by \$3.7 million to \$1.4 million compared to the same period in 2002, primarily due to lower pre-tax income and the benefit realized from certain tax credits utilized in 2003.

# Other Income (Expense)

Other income (expense) for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 decreased by \$209,000 to an expense of \$205,000 compared to the same period in 2002. For 2003 the balance was primarily comprised of a \$790,000 loan fee write-off no longer considered extraordinary under GAAP, partially offset by a contract termination fee of \$390,000 and other miscellaneous net gains of \$195,000. The other income (expense) net balance for the comparable period of 2002 was consistent with our historical results.

## Net Income

Net income for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 decreased \$6.1 million compared to the same period in 2002, due primarily to a \$4.9 million decline between periods in operating income for hotels and restaurants, the effect on income of the \$3.7 million in gains realized on asset sales during 2002, which were not repeated in 2003, and \$1.2 million of other charges related to depreciation, termination fees, loan fee write-offs, taxes and other costs incurred during 2003.

43

#### **Table of Contents**

## Earnings (Loss) Per Share

Earnings per share for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 decreased by \$0.47 to earnings per share of \$0.10 compared to \$0.57 earnings per share for the same period of 2002.

## Year Ended December 31, 2002 Compared with Year Ended December 31, 2001

## Revenues

Total revenues for 2002 were \$194.2 million, an increase of \$73.5 million or 61% from 2001. We attribute the overall increase in revenues from 2001 to 2002 to the following:

Hotel and restaurant revenues increased \$73.8 million, or 74%, from \$99.5 million in 2001 to \$173.3 million in 2002. The increase in hotel and restaurant revenues resulted primarily from the acquisition on December 31, 2001 of Red Lion Hotels, Inc., whose hotels contributed \$79.4 million to the revenues in 2002. This overall revenue increase in 2002 was partially offset by a continued soft U.S. economy, resulting in a decrease in demand. Sluggish demand in 2002 resulted in lower room and occupancy rates which contributed to decreases in RevPAR, ADR and average occupancy from their levels in 2001.

Franchise, central services and development revenues increased \$924,000, or 29%, from \$3.2 million in 2001 to \$4.1 million in 2002. Of the 2002 revenues, 25%, or \$1.0 million, were attributable to franchise and management contracts acquired through the purchase of Red Lion Hotels, Inc. at the end of 2001. This increase was partially offset by reduced franchise application fees and system wide RevPAR declines in 2002 compared to 2001, which we believe resulted from the continued softness of the U.S. economy.

Entertainment division revenues decreased \$67,000, or 1%, from \$7.5 million in 2001 to \$7.4 million in 2002. This decrease was primarily due to the removal of call center service revenues and related expenses from the entertainment division to a central program fund which we began to administer effective January 2002 and in which we and our franchisees participate. This decrease was partially offset by an overall increase in operating revenue as a result of an increase in venues and a favorable event mix in 2002 compared to 2001.

Real estate division revenues decreased \$1.1 million, or 11%, from \$10.1 million in 2001 to \$9.0 million in 2002 primarily due to reduced lease revenue that resulted from the sale of our majority interest in an office building in March 2002.

# Direct Expenses

Direct expenses increased \$74.7 million, or 79%, from \$94.7 million in 2001 to \$169.4 million in 2002. Virtually all of this increase was due to the addition of 47 hotels to our system as a result of the acquisition of Red Lion Hotels, Inc. at the end of 2001. In addition, net gain on asset dispositions and insurance settlements was \$1.9 million less in 2002 than in 2001, partly due to an insurance settlement for assets destroyed in a fire at one of our office buildings in 2001.

The overall increase was offset by a reduction of \$855,000 in amortization expense related to brand names and goodwill by reduced expense resulting from the removal of call center service revenues and related expenses from the entertainment division to a central program fund that we began to administer in January 2002.

## **Undistributed Corporate Expenses**

Undistributed corporate expenses increased \$221,000, or 12%, from \$1.9 million in 2001 to \$2.1 million in 2002. The increase was primarily due to a one-time executive severance payment related to the acquisition of Red Lion Hotels, Inc.

44

#### **Table of Contents**

### **Operating Income**

Operating income decreased \$1.3 million, or 6%, from \$24.0 million in 2001 to \$22.7 million in 2002. We believe the decline in operating income following the acquisition of Red Lion Hotels, Inc. at the end of 2001 was primarily due to a continued soft market and weak U.S. economy, which resulted in decreases in rates and occupancy in 2002 compared to their levels in 2001. In addition, net gain on asset dispositions was \$1.9 million less in 2002 than in 2001.

## Interest Expense

Interest expense decreased \$1.4 million, or 11%, from \$12.1 million in 2001 to \$10.7 million in 2002. The decrease was attributable to a reduction in outstanding borrowings and a decrease in interest rates charged on our variable rate debt.

#### Income Taxes

Income tax expense decreased \$134,000 from \$4.5 million in 2001 to \$4.4 million in 2002. The effective income tax rate for 2002 decreased to 35% from 37% in 2001. The decrease in the effective tax rate was primarily due to the utilization of certain income tax credits in 2002 that exceeded by \$118,000 income tax credits utilized in 2001.

#### Net Income

Net income increased \$400,000, or 6%, from \$7.6 million in 2001 to \$8.0 million in 2002.

Income applicable to common shareholders decreased \$2.1 million, or 28%, from \$7.6 million in 2001 to \$5.4 million in 2002 due to lower operating results compared to 2001 combined with \$2.6 million of dividends paid in 2002 on preferred stock issued at the end of 2001 in connection with the acquisition of Red Lion Hotels, Inc.

#### Earnings Per Share

Basic earnings per share decreased 29% from \$0.59 in 2001 to \$0.42 in 2002. Diluted earnings per share decreased 31% from \$0.59 in 2001 to \$0.41 in 2002.

Year Ended December 31, 2001 Compared with Year Ended December 31, 2000

# Revenues

Total revenues decreased \$5.2 million, or 4%, from \$125.8 million in 2000 to \$120.6 million in 2001. We attribute this decrease primarily to deteriorating economic conditions following the September 11 terrorist attacks and resulting decreases in average occupancy and RevPAR at comparable hotels.

Hotel and restaurant revenues decreased \$7.0 million, or 7%, to \$99.5 million in 2001 from \$106.5 million in 2000. Comparable hotel ADR increased \$0.61 or 0.7% to \$88.08 in 2001 from \$87.47 in 2000. Comparable hotel RevPAR decreased \$1.67, or 3%, to \$53.26 in 2001 from \$54.93 in 2000.

We completed the acquisition of Red Lion Hotels, Inc. on December 31, 2001 which added 47 hotels and 7,488 rooms to our system. Due to the timing of the acquisition, it did not affect 2001 operating results. On a pro forma basis including the Red Lion hotels, pro forma ADR increased \$1.53, or 1.9%, to \$81.26 in 2001 from \$79.73 in 2000. Pro forma RevPAR decreased \$1.16, or 2.3%, to \$49.50 in 2001 from \$50.66 in 2000.

Franchise, central services and development revenues decreased \$400,000, or 11%, to \$3.2 million in 2001 from \$3.6 million in 2000. The revenue decline was primarily due to a decrease in fee income from central purchasing services for franchised and third-party owned hotels.

Entertainment division revenues increased \$1.8 million, or 32%, to \$7.5 million in 2001 from \$5.7 million in 2000. The increased revenue was primarily due to our expansion into Colorado and the

45

# **Table of Contents**

resulting increase in the number of venues we service, an increase in the number of productions that we presented and increased attendance at entertainment events

Real estate division revenues increased \$0.6 million, or 6%, to \$10.1 million in 2001 from \$9.5 million in 2000, primarily due to increases in leasing income at owned office buildings and management income from additional third-party management contracts.

#### **Direct Expenses**

Direct expenses decreased \$6.1 million, or 6%, to \$94.7 million in 2001 from \$100.8 million in 2000. This represented a decrease in direct operating expenses as a percentage of total revenues to 79% in 2001 from 80% in 2000, primarily due to gains on asset dispositions, an insurance settlement, a decrease in the number of hotel guests served and enhanced cost controls at our owned hotels. The decrease in direct expenses was partially offset by costs associated with increased transactions and sales by our entertainment division. The decrease in direct operating expense was primarily attributable to decreased hotel revenues offset by increased depreciation for improvements placed in service during 2001.

## **Undistributed Corporate Expenses**

Undistributed corporate operating expenses increased \$200,000, or 14%, to \$1.9 million in 2001 from \$1.7 million in 2000.

## **Operating Income**

Operating income increased \$692,000, or 3%, to \$24.0 million in 2001 from \$23.4 million in 2000. As a percentage of total revenues, operating income increased to 20% in 2001 from 19% in 2000. This increase was primarily due to gains of \$1.4 million on asset dispositions and a gain of \$3.7 million resulting from an insurance settlement for assets destroyed in a fire at one of our office buildings.

# Interest Expense

Interest expense decreased \$2.6 million, or 18%, to \$12.1 million in 2001 from \$14.7 million in 2000. This decrease was primarily attributable to lower interest rates on our variable rate debt, reduced borrowing levels due to debt repayments, and the lower interest rates on long-term fixed-rate debt incurred in 2001.

## Income Taxes

Income tax expense increased 36% to \$4.5 million in 2001 from \$3.3 million in 2000, due to the increase in income before taxes. The effective income tax rate was 37% in 2001 and 36% for 2000.

## Net Income

Net income increased \$1.8 million, or 30%, to \$7.6 million in 2001 from \$5.8 million in 2000.

## Earnings Per Share

Basic and diluted earnings per share increased 31% to \$0.59 in 2001 from \$0.45 in 2000.

## **Liquidity and Capital Resources**

## Overview

We believe that the consummation of this offering and the planned elimination of our existing preferred stock and its associated dividend requirements will strengthen our financial condition, particularly in the long-term. In addition, our credit agreement entered into in October 2003 and described in Financing below, provides revolving credit of up to \$10 million and a term loan of up to \$4 million. We currently intend to use

# **Table of Contents**

this new credit facility for our short-term working capital needs and to, among other things, finance capital expenditures and acquisitions of hotels. We held an option to purchase the Red Lion Bellevue Inn, which we exercised in January 2004. We have not identified any other acquisitions that are probable.

Our short-term liquidity needs include funds for interest payments on our outstanding indebtedness and on the debentures, funds for capital expenditures and, potentially, acquisitions. We expect to meet our short-term liquidity requirements generally through net cash provided by operations and reserves established from existing cash, the proceeds of this offering and, if necessary, by drawing upon our credit facility. A majority of our leased and owned hotels are subject to leases and debt agreements that require us to spend 3% to 5% of room revenues from these hotels on replacement of furniture, fixtures and equipment at, or payment of insurance premiums or real and personal property taxes with respect to, these hotels. This is consistent with what we would spend on furniture, fixtures and equipment under normal circumstances to maintain the competitive appearance of our owned and leased hotels.

In general, we expect to meet our long-term liquidity requirements for the funding of property development, property acquisitions, renovations and other non-recurring capital improvements through net cash from operations, long-term secured and unsecured indebtedness, including our credit facility, through the issuance of debt or equity securities and through joint ventures.

Historically, our cash and capital requirements have been satisfied through cash generated from operating activities, borrowings under our credit facilities, and the issuance of equity securities. We believe cash flow from operations, available borrowings under our new credit facility and cash on hand will provide adequate funds for our foreseeable working capital needs, planned capital expenditures and debt service and other obligations through 2004.

Our ability to fund operations, make planned capital expenditures, make required payments on any securities we may issue in the future and remain in compliance with the financial covenants under our debt agreements will be dependent on our future operating performance. Our future operating performance is dependent on a number of factors, many of which are beyond our control, including occupancy and the room rates we can charge. These factors include prevailing economic conditions and financial, competitive, regulatory and other factors affecting our business and operations, and may be dependent on the availability of borrowings under our credit facility or other borrowings or securities offerings.

Net cash provided by operating activities totaled \$14.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2003 compared to \$20.1 million for the same period in 2002. The decrease in 2003 compared to 2002 was primarily the result of lower operating performance and working capital variances.

Net cash used in investing activities was \$4.2 million for the first nine months of 2003 and 2002. Additions to property and equipment totaled \$5.1 million in 2003 compared to \$6.2 million in 2002. Capital additions included an investment in signage related to the 2003 Red Lion rebranding initiative and various other projects in the operating divisions. It also included additions to certain software and equipment which was sold and then leased back as described in Financing below. The other major variances between the two periods were \$1.8 million of proceeds from asset dispositions received in the first nine months of 2002 compared to \$398,000 of proceeds from asset dispositions received in the comparable 2003 period, including \$350,000 received in connection with the disposition of our ownership interest in a hotel property in the second quarter of 2003.

Net cash used in financing activities totaled \$610,000 for the first nine months of 2003. Outflows generally related to payments on revolving debt, scheduled payments on term loans and payments of preferred stock dividends.

In addition, during 2003 financing activities included a short-term borrowing for the payment of certain software and equipment and the impact of the refinancing of borrowings under our credit facility, as described below. Net cash used in financing activities totaled \$15.1 million in the first nine months of 2002 which consisted primarily of payments on revolving debt, scheduled payments on term loans and payments of preferred stock dividends.

47

# **Table of Contents**

At September 30, 2003, we had \$14.2 million in cash and cash equivalents including \$4.1 million of cash restricted under securitized borrowing arrangements for future payment of furniture, fixtures and equipment, insurance premiums and real and personal property taxes.

#### **Financing**

On June 27, 2003, we obtained term debt of \$55.2 million from Column Financial, Inc., a Credit Suisse First Boston subsidiary. The debt is secured by ten of our owned hotels, requires monthly payments based on a fixed interest rate of 6.7% per annum and a 25-year principal amortization schedule, and matures in full on July 11, 2013. In connection with securing this term debt, we incurred loan fees and other costs totaling \$1.1 million which have been capitalized and will be amortized using the effective interest method over the ten-year period of the underlying promissory notes. We then used a majority of these proceeds to pay off the \$51.5 million outstanding balance on our then existing revolving credit facility with U.S. Bank, National Association. This facility was terminated in October 2003 and all collateral securing the facility was released.

In October 2003, we entered into a new revolving credit agreement with Wells Fargo Bank, National Association. The credit agreement provides us a revolving credit facility with a total of \$10 million in borrowing capacity. This includes two revolving lines of credit: Line A allows for maximum borrowings of \$7.0 million and is collateralized by our personal property and five of our owned hotels. Line B allows for maximum borrowings of \$3.0 million and is collateralized by our personal property. We are required to exhaust our borrowing capacity under Line A before we may borrow under Line B. Interest under each line is computed based, at our option, upon either the bank s prime rate or certain LIBOR rates. The agreement contains certain restrictions and covenants, the most restrictive of which require us to maintain a minimum tangible net worth of \$105 million and a maximum funded debt to EBITDA (as defined by the bank) ratio of 5.75 to 1.00 (which will decrease to 5.50 to 1.00 for the fiscal quarter ending December 31, 2004 and remain at that ratio for the remainder of the facility s term), neither of which are impacted by this offering. Line A does not require any principal payments until its maturity date of October 2006. As a result, any future borrowings under this line in 2003 or 2004 would be reflected as a long-term liability. Line B has a maturity date of October 2004. The bank credit facility also allows for a \$4.0 million term facility that is available to refinance, and would be collateralized by, the Red Lion Hotel Yakima Gateway. We expect that the term of the loan would be seven years.

In June 2003, we completed the sale to General Electric Capital Corporation of software and equipment primarily related to our new central reservation system previously included in construction in-process. The proceeds of \$2.7 million were used to repay the outstanding balance on an interim note payable to General Electric Capital Corporation in the same amount. Certain other costs directly related to the software and equipment were paid for directly by General Electric Capital Corporation, totaling \$451,000. We then entered into an operating lease agreement with General Electric Capital Corporation which expires in June 2005 requiring monthly payments of \$52,000. At our option, the lease term is renewable for three one-year terms.

As of September 30, 2003 we had debt obligations of \$158.5 million, of which 93.1%, or \$147.5 million, were fixed rate debt securities secured by individual properties.

# **Other Matters**

# **Assets Held for Sale**

At December 31, 2002, our assets held for sale consisted of two office buildings in Spokane, Washington and the WestCoast Kalispell Center Hotel and Mall with an aggregate net carrying value of \$34.4 million.

In June 2002, we entered into a purchase and sale agreement with a potential buyer for the WestCoast Kalispell Center Hotel and Mall. Subsequently, in July 2003, our company and the buyer

48

## **Table of Contents**

terminated this agreement, at which time we determined that it was no longer in our best interest to continue to market the property for sale. As a result of this decision, the net book value of the Kalispell Center Hotel and Mall of \$13.0 million was reclassified from assets held for sale to property and equipment. A depreciation adjustment of \$520,000 was recorded in June 2003, reflecting non-cash expenses that would have been recognized had the assets been classified as held and used since July 2002.

Following our strategy of divesture of non-core assets, we remain committed to the sale of the two Spokane office buildings. We are actively marketing the properties and both are available for sale in their present condition at prices management believes are reasonable compared to their respective estimated fair values. However, we no longer believe that it is probable that the sale of these assets will be completed in the time frame permissible under GAAP for classification of these assets as held for sale. As a result of this decision, the net book value of these assets of \$21.7 million was reclassified from assets held for sale to property and equipment. A depreciation adjustment of \$1.6 million was recorded in September 2003, reflecting non-cash expenses that would have been recognized had these assets been classified as property and equipment held and used since December 2001.

#### Preferred Stock Dividends

On July 3, 2003 we paid a dividend totaling approximately \$1.3 million to the holders of record as of June 30, 2003 of our Series A and Series B Preferred Stock, representing all current dividends and dividends that were previously accrued. We had not paid a dividend due April 1, 2003 to the holders of our Series A and Series B Preferred Stock because of restrictions under our previous credit facility relating to anticipatory covenant violations.

On October 1, 2003 we paid the regularly scheduled dividend to the shareholders of record as of September 30, 2003 of our Series A and Series B Preferred Stock, totaling approximately \$634,000.

On January 3, 2004 we paid the regularly scheduled dividend to the shareholders of record as of December 31, 2003 of our Series A and Series B Preferred Stock, totaling approximately \$634,000.

We intend to use approximately \$30 million of the proceeds from this offering to redeem in full our outstanding Series A and Series B Preferred Stock.

### **Capital Spending**

Overall, we are seeking to create a consistent guest experience across all our hotels. During the nine months ended September 30, 2003, we spent a total of \$5.1 million on capital improvement programs, including \$4.3 million on our hotels and restaurants. Through 2004 we expect to spend approximately an additional \$14.1 million on capital improvements in our hotels and restaurants, primarily in guest contact areas. In addition to our owned hotels, we are proactively working with our franchisees to ensure they continue to meet Red Lion and WestCoast standards.

# Acquisitions

In September 2003, we exercised our lease option to purchase the Red Lion Hotel Yakima Gateway for \$6.25 million. We completed the purchase of this hotel in January 2004.

## **Franchise and Management Contracts**

During 2003, franchise agreements for 17 franchised hotels and management contracts for two managed hotels terminated. The owners of 13 of the franchised hotels were affiliated with each other. Revenue related to the terminated contracts totaled \$1.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2002. We entered into three new franchise agreements in 2003.

49

## **Table of Contents**

## Seasonality

Our business is subject to seasonal fluctuations. Significant portions of our revenues and profits are realized from May through October.

### Inflation

The effect of inflation, as measured by fluctuations in the U.S. Consumer Price Index, has not had a material impact on our revenues or net income during the periods under review.

## **Contractual Obligations**

The following tables summarize our significant contractual obligations as of September 30, 2003 and December 31, 2002 (in thousands):

#### Payments Due by Period at September 30, 2003

	Total	Less than 1 Year	1-3 Years	4-5 Years	After 5 Years
Long-term debt	\$158,489	\$ 5,986	\$13,713	\$14,666	\$124,124
Operating leases <sup>(1)</sup>	104,901	7,413	17,897	12,851	66,740
Preferred stock dividend(2)	8,167	2,502	3,458	2,207	
Total contractual obligations	\$271,557	\$15,901	\$35,068	\$29,724	\$190,864

## Payments Due by Period at December 31, 2002

	Total	Less than 1 Year	1-3 Years	4-5 Years	After 5 Years
Long-term debt	\$158,195	\$56,989	\$15,740	\$14,179	\$ 71,287
Capital lease obligations	268	268			
Operating leases <sup>(1)</sup>	103,953	7,113	16,989	11,326	68,525
Preferred stock dividend <sup>(2)</sup>	10,496	2,561	5,926	2,009	ŕ
Total contractual obligations	\$272,912	\$66,931	\$38,655	\$27,514	\$139,812

<sup>(1)</sup> Operating lease amounts are net of estimated annual sublease income totaling \$9.9 million. In 2003, we entered into a sales leaseback agreement for our hotel reservation system totaling \$3.1 million classified as an operating lease. The sales leaseback obligation is not included in the operating lease obligations as of December 31, 2002.

A majority of our leased and owned hotels are subject to leases and debt agreements that require us to apply from 3% to 5% of room revenues from these hotels to replacement of furniture, fixtures and equipment at, or payment of insurance premiums or real and personal property taxes with respect to, these hotels. This is consistent with what we would spend on furniture, fixtures and equipment under normal circumstances to maintain the competitive appearance of our owned and leased hotels.

<sup>(2)</sup> Series A Preferred Stock quarterly dividends increase from 7% to 14% if not redeemed by January 2005. Series B Preferred Stock quarterly dividends increase from 10% to 20% if not redeemed by January 2008. The preferred stock dividend obligation listed in the table above assumes Series A and Series B Preferred Stock are redeemed in January 2005 and 2008, respectively, prior to the use of any proceeds from this offering. We intend to use approximately \$30 million of the proceeds from this offering to redeem in full our outstanding Series A and Series B Preferred Stock.

# **Asset Dispositions**

In March 2002, we sold a majority interest in an office building resulting in net proceeds of \$1.7 million and a pre-tax gain of \$5.8 million. We recognized \$3.0 million of the gain for the year ended December 31, 2002. The remaining portion of the gain is deferred over the six year lease term due to our leaseback of a portion of the building. Refer to Property and Equipment in the notes to the consolidated financial statements for additional information.

50

### **Table of Contents**

In November 2003, we sold the Red Lion River Inn to an unrelated third party for \$10.8 million. We then leased the property from the new owner. The lease has a 15-year term and we have the option to extend the term for up to three additional five-year periods.

## **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

In January 2003, the FASB issued FIN No. 46, Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities (FIN No. 46). In December 2003, the FASB issued a revision to this interpretation (FIN No. 46(r)). FIN No. 46(r) clarifies the application of Accounting Research Bulletin No. 51 to certain entities in which equity investors do not have the characteristics of a controlling financial interest or do not have sufficient equity at risk for the entity to finance its activities without additional subordinated financial support from other parties. We adopted FIN No. 46 on July 1, 2003 for those provisions then in effect, and we will adopt FIN No. 46(r) in its revised entirety for our financial statements for periods ending after December 15, 2003 and March 15, 2004.

In April 2003, the FASB issued SFAS No. 149, Amendment of Statement 133 on Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities (SFAS No. 149). SFAS No. 149 amends and clarifies financial accounting and reporting for derivative instruments, including certain derivative instruments embedded in other contracts (collectively referred to as derivatives) and for hedging activities under FASB Statement No. 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities. SFAS No. 149 is effective for all contracts created or modified after June 30, 2003 except for hedging relationships designated after June 30, 2003. In addition, except as stated below, all provisions of SFAS No. 149 should be applied prospectively. The provisions of SFAS No. 149 that relate to SFAS No. 133 Implementation Issues that have been effective for fiscal quarters that began prior to June 15, 2003, should continue to be applied in accordance with their respective effective dates. In addition, paragraphs 7(a) and 23(a) of SFAS No. 149, which relate to forward purchases or sales of when-issued securities or other securities that do not yet exist, should be applied to both existing contracts and new contracts entered into after June 30, 2003. The adoption of this standard has not had a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

In May 2003, the FASB issued SFAS No. 150, Accounting for Certain Financial Instruments with Characteristics of both Liabilities and Equity (SFAS No. 150). SFAS No. 150 establishes standards on the classification and measurement of certain financial instruments with characteristics of both liabilities and equity. The provisions of SFAS No. 150 are effective for financial instruments entered into or modified after May 31, 2003 and to all other instruments that exist as of the beginning of the first interim financial reporting period beginning after June 15, 2003. The adoption of SFAS No. 150 did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

# **Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates**

A critical accounting policy is one which is both important to the portrayal of our company s financial condition and results of operations and requires management s most difficult, subjective or complex judgments, often as a result of the need to make estimates about the effect of matters that are inherently uncertain. All of our significant accounting policies are described in Note 2 to our 2002 consolidated financial statements included in this prospectus. The accounting principles of our company comply with GAAP. The more critical accounting policies and estimates used relate to:

Revenue is generally recognized as services are performed. Hotel and restaurant revenues primarily represent room rental and food and beverage sales from owned, leased and other consolidated hotels and are recognized at the time of the hotel stay or sale of the restaurant services. Hotel and restaurant revenues also include management fees we earn from managing third-party owned hotels. Franchise, central services and development fees represent fees received in connection with the franchise of our company s brand name as well as central purchasing, development and other fees. Franchise fees are recognized as earned in accordance with the contractual terms of the franchise agreements. Other fees are recognized when the services are provided and collection is reasonably assured.

51

# **Table of Contents**

Real estate division revenue represents leasing income on owned commercial and retail properties as well as property management income, development fees and leasing and sales commissions from residential and commercial properties managed by our company, typically under long-term contracts with the property owner. Lease revenues are recognized over the period of the leases. We record rental income from operating leases which contain fixed escalation clauses on the straight-line method. The difference between income earned and lease payments received from the tenants is included in other assets on the consolidated balance sheets. Rental income from retail leases which is contingent upon the lessees revenues is recorded as income in the period earned. Management fees and leasing and sales commissions are recognized as these services are performed.

The entertainment segment derives revenue primarily from computerized event ticketing services and promotion of Broadway shows and other special events. Where our company acts as an agent and receives a net fee or commission, it is recognized as revenue in the period the services are performed. When our company is the promoter of an event and is at risk for the production, revenues and expenses are recorded in the period of the event performance.

Property and equipment are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation. We also have investments in partnerships that own and operate hotel properties. The assessment of long-lived assets for possible impairment requires us to make judgments, regarding real estate values, estimated future cash flow from the respective properties and other matters. We review the recoverability of our long-lived assets when events or circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable.

We account for assets held for sale in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 144 (SFAS No. 144). Our company s assets held for sale are recorded at the lower of their historical carrying value (cost less accumulated depreciation) or market value. Depreciation is terminated when the asset is determined to be held for sale. If the assets are ultimately not sold within the guidelines of SFAS No. 144, depreciation would be recaptured for the period they were classified on the balance sheet as held for sale.

Our company s intangible assets include brands and goodwill. We account for our brands and goodwill in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 142 (SFAS No. 142). We expect to receive future benefits from previously acquired brands and goodwill over an indefinite period of time and therefore, effective January 1, 2002, we no longer amortize our brands and goodwill in accordance with SFAS No. 142. The annual impairment review requires us to make certain judgments, including estimates of future cash flow with respect to brands and estimates of our company s fair value and its components with respect to goodwill and other intangible assets.

Our other intangible assets include management, marketing and lease contracts. The value of these contracts is amortized on a straight-line basis over the weighted average life of the agreements. The assessment of these contracts requires us to make certain judgments, including estimated future cash flow from the applicable properties.

We review the ability to collect individual accounts receivable on a routine basis. We record an allowance for doubtful accounts based on specifically identified amounts that we believe to be uncollectible and amounts that are past due beyond a certain date. The receivable is written off against the allowance for doubtful accounts if collection attempts fail. Our company s estimate for our allowance for doubtful accounts is impacted by, among other things, national and regional economic conditions, including the magnitude and duration of an economic downturn in the United States.

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the dates of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting periods. Actual results could differ materially from those estimates.

52

### **Table of Contents**

# **Change in Accountants**

On June 25, 2001, we ended our audit relationship with PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP ( PWC ), our former independent accountants. The decision to change was prompted when we were notified that the staff and partners at PWC responsible for our relationship were transferring to BDO Seidman, LLP ( BDO ). We engaged BDO as our new principal independent accountants effective June 28, 2001.

The report of PWC on our consolidated financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2000, contained no adverse opinion or disclaimer of opinion, and was not qualified or modified as to uncertainty, audit scope or, except as explained in the next sentence, accounting principles.

The decision to dismiss PWC and engage BDO as our principal independent accountants was approved by the Audit Committee of our board of directors.

During the fiscal year ended December 31, 2000, and the interim period ended June 25, 2001, there were no disagreements with PWC on any matter of accounting principles or practices, financial statement disclosure, or auditing scope or procedure, which disagreements, if not resolved to the satisfaction of PWC, would have caused them to make reference thereto in their report on our financial statements for such years or the fiscal year containing such interim period.

During the fiscal year ended December 31, 2000 and through the interim period ended June 25, 2001, there were no reportable events as defined by Item 304(a)(1)(v) of Regulation S-K of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

PWC has furnished the Securities and Exchange Commission with a letter stating that it agrees with the above statements.

We did not, nor, to our knowledge, did anyone on our behalf, consult with BDO during our two most recent fiscal years, or any subsequent interim period, prior to our engagement of BDO.

53

### **Table of Contents**

### QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

The following tables summarize the financial instruments held by our company at September 30, 2003 and at December 31, 2002 and 2001, which are sensitive to changes in interest rates. At September 30, 2003, 6.9% of our debt and capital lease obligations, or \$11.0 million, was subject to changes in market interest rates and was sensitive to those changes. At December 31, 2002, 40.2% of our debt and capital lease obligations, or \$63.7 million, was subject to changes in market interest rates and was sensitive to those changes.

The following table presents principal cash flows for debt and capital leases outstanding at September 30, 2003, by maturity date and the related average interest rate. We had 100% of our existing capital leases come due during the third quarter of 2003 and therefore there are no remaining amounts due.

#### Outstanding Debt (dollars in thousands)

	Through 2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	There- after	Total	Fair Value
Note payable to bank <sup>(1)</sup>	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
Long-term debt:									
Fixed rate	\$2,225	\$3,793	\$7,746	\$4,047	\$4,344	\$4,648	\$120,689	\$147,492	\$147,492
Weighted-average									
interest rate	7.35%	7.26%	7.61%	7.21%	7.22%	7.22%	7.39%		
Variable rate	\$223	\$925	\$976	\$1,035	\$720	\$6,543	\$575	\$10,997	\$10,997
Weighted-average interest rate	4.94%	4.97%	5.00%	5.03%	5.06%	4.11%	5.50%		

<sup>(1)</sup> At September 30, 2003 there were no borrowings against our note payable to bank.

The following table presents principal cash flows for debt and capital leases outstanding at December 31, 2002, by maturity date and the related average interest rate.

#### **Outstanding Debt and Capital Lease Obligations (dollars in thousands)**

	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	There- after	Total	Fair Value
Note payable to bank <sup>(1)</sup>	\$52,100	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$52,100	\$52,100
Long-term debt:								
Fixed rate	\$4,044	\$2,985	\$6,832	\$3,069	\$3,298	\$74,222	\$94,450	\$94,450
Weighted-average interest								
rate	7.78%	7.80%	7.81%	7.81%	7.83%	7.85%		
Variable rate	\$845	\$893	\$949	\$1,012	\$702	\$7,244	\$11,645	\$11,645
Weighted-average interest								
rate	5.48%	5.47%	5.47%	5.46%	5.45%	5.41%		
Capital lease obligations	\$268	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$268	\$268
Weighted-average interest								
rate	8.58%	%	%	%	%	%		

<sup>(1)</sup> The interest rate on the note payable is based on LIBOR plus a variable interest margin based on our funded debt ratio. The interest margin can vary from 205 to 350 basis points. At December 31, 2002, the interest margin was 275 basis points.

Table of Contents

73

### **Table of Contents**

The following table presents principal cash flows for debt and capital leases outstanding at December 31, 2001, by maturity date and the related average interest rate.

### Outstanding Debt and Capital Lease Obligations (dollars in thousands)

	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	There- after	Total	Fair Value
Note payable to bank <sup>(1)</sup>	\$	\$54,250	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$54,250	\$54,250
Long-term debt:								
Fixed rate	\$2,861	\$4,586	\$2,869	\$6,742	\$2,967	\$80,365	\$100,390	\$100,390
Weighted-average interest								
rate	7.66%	7.67%	7.69%	7.70%	7.71%	7.73%		
Variable rate	\$892	\$953	\$1,032	\$1,113	\$1,202	\$11,448	\$16,640	\$16,640
Weighted-average interest								
rate	6.99%	7.02%	7.04%	7.06%	7.09%	7.13%		
Capital lease obligations	\$384	\$268	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$652	\$652
Weighted-average interest								
rate	8.23%	8.59%	%	%	%	%		

<sup>(1)</sup> The interest rate on the note payable is based on LIBOR plus a variable interest margin based on our funded debt ratio. The interest margin can vary from 180 to 325 basis points. At December 31, 2001, the interest margin was 250 basis points.

55

#### **Table of Contents**

#### MANAGEMENT

#### **Directors, Executive Officers and Certain Key Employees**

Set forth below is information regarding our directors, executive officers and certain key employees as of the date of this prospectus.

Name	Age	Position
Donald K. Barbieri <sup>(1)(2)</sup>	57	Chairman of the Board
Richard L. Barbieri <sup>(1)(3)</sup>	61	Director
Stephen R. Blank <sup>(4)(5)(6)(7)</sup>	58	Director
Arthur M. Coffey <sup>(2)</sup>	48	President and Chief Executive Officer, Director
Anthony F. Dombrowik	33	Corporate Controller and Principal Accounting Officer
Jon E. Eliassen <sup>(3)(6)(8)</sup>	56	Director
Peter P. Hausback	44	Vice President, Chief Financial Officer
Jack G. Lucas	51	Vice President, TicketsWest
Thomas L. McKeirnan	35	Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary
David Peterson	50	Vice President of Real Estate Services
Peter F. Stanton $^{(4)(6)(7)(8)}$	47	Director
John M. Taffin	40	Executive Vice President Hotel Operations
Ronald R. Taylor <sup>(2)(5)(6)(8)</sup>	56	Director

- (1) Donald K. Barbieri and Richard L. Barbieri are brothers.
- (2) The term of this director expires at our 2004 annual meeting of shareholders.
- (3) The term of this director expires at our 2005 annual meeting of shareholders.
- (4) The term of this director expires at our 2006 annual meeting of shareholders.
- (5) Member of the Compensation Committee.
- (6) Member of the Committee of Independent Directors.
- (7) Member of the Governance/ Nominating Committee.
- (8) Member of the Audit Committee.

Donald K. Barbieri. Mr. Barbieri has been a director since 1978 and Chairman of the Board since 1996. He served as President and Chief Executive Officer from 1978 until April 2003. Mr. Barbieri joined us in 1969 and was responsible for our development activities in hotel, entertainment and real estate areas. Mr. Barbieri is currently a member of the Washington Economic Development Commission. Mr. Barbieri is the immediate past Chair for the Spokane Regional Chamber of Commerce. Mr. Barbieri served as President of the Spokane Chapter of the Building Owners and Managers Association from 1974 to 1975 and served as President of the Spokane Regional Convention and Visitors Bureau from 1977 to 1979. He also served on the Washington Tourism Development Council from 1983 to 1985 and the Washington Economic Development Board while chairing the State of Washington s Quality of Life Task Force from 1985 to 1989.

Richard L. Barbieri. Mr. Barbieri has been a director since 1978. From 1994 until December 2003, he served as a Vice President and our full-time General Counsel. From 1978 to 1995, Mr. Barbieri served as legal counsel and Secretary, during which time he was engaged in the private practice of law at Edwards and Barbieri, a Seattle law firm, and then at Riddell Williams, a Seattle law firm, where he chaired the firm s real estate practice group. Mr. Barbieri has also served as chairman of various committees of the Washington State Bar Association and the King County (Washington) Bar Association, and as a member of the governing board of the county bar association. He also served as Vice Chairman of the Citizens Advisory Committee to the Major League Baseball Stadium Public Facilities District in Seattle in 1996 and 1997.

#### **Table of Contents**

Stephen R. Blank. Mr. Blank has been a director since May of 1999. Mr. Blank is presently Senior Fellow, Finance, for the Urban Land Institute, a non-profit education and research institute that studies land use and real estate development policy and practice, where he is responsible for the Institute s real estate capital markets information and education programs. From November 1993 to November 1998, Mr. Blank was the Managing Director, Real Estate Investment Banking, for CIBC Oppenheimer Corp in New York. From 1989 to 1993, he was Managing Director, Real Estate Investment Banking, for Cushman & Wakefield, Inc. and from 1979 to 1989 he was Managing Director, Real Estate Investment Banking, for Kidder, Peabody & Co., Inc. Mr. Blank is a director of the Ramco-Gershenson Properties Trust, BNP Residential Properties, Inc., Atlantic Realty Trust and America First Mortgage Investments, Inc. Mr. Blank is also adjunct Professor of Real Estate in the Executive MBA program for Columbia University s Graduate School of Business.

Arthur M. Coffey. Mr. Coffey has been a director since 1990 and has served as President and Chief Executive Officer since April 2003. He served as Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer of our company from June 1997 until April 2003 and as Chief Operating Officer from 1990 to June 1997. Mr. Coffey has been employed by us since 1981 and in the hotel business since 1971. Mr. Coffey is currently a director of the Association of Washington Business, and previously served as a trustee of the Spokane Area Chamber of Commerce, a director of the Washington State Hotel Association from 1996 to 1997, a director of the Spokane Regional Convention and Visitors Bureau from 1982 to 1985 and President of the Spokane Hotel Association from 1989 to 1990.

Anthony F. Dombrowik. Mr. Dombrowik has been our Corporate Controller since May 2003. Mr. Dombrowik was previously employed by the public accounting firm of BDO Seidman, LLP, where he served as an auditor, certified public accountant and consultant from 1992 to 2003. From 1990 to 1992 Mr. Dombrowik served as an accountant for Gonzaga University and in various roles in public accounting.

Jon E. Eliassen. Mr. Eliassen has been a director of our company since September 2003. Mr. Eliassen recently retired from his position as Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Avista Corp., a diversified utility with a market capitalization of approximately \$700 million. Mr. Eliassen spent 33 years at Avista, including the last 16 years as its Chief Financial Officer. In 2001 he led financing/refinancing of \$1 billion to preserve credit ratings and financial stability of the company. While at Avista, Mr. Eliassen was an active participant in development of a number of successful subsidiary company operations including technology related startups Itron, Avista Labs and Avista Advantage. Mr. Eliassen serves on the Board of Directors of Itron Corporation and is the principal of Terrapin Capital Group, LLC. Mr. Eliassen s corporate accomplishments are complemented by his extensive service to the community in roles including current interim President of the Spokane Area Economic Development Council, director and President of the Spokane Symphony Endowment Fund, director of The Heart Institute of Spokane, Washington State University Research Foundation, Washington Technology Center, Spokane Intercollegiate Research and Technology Institute and past director of numerous other organizations and energy industry associations.

Peter P. Hausback. Mr. Hausback has served as our Vice President, Chief Financial Officer since April 2003. He served as our Corporate Controller and Principal Accounting Officer since joining us in September 2002. Mr. Hausback served as Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of BriteSmile, Inc. from 2001 to 2002. From 1992 to 2001, he served in various management positions with II Fornaio (America) Corporation, a restaurant and bakery chain, leaving II Fornaio (America) Corporation in 2001 as Vice President of Finance and Chief Financial Officer. From 1987 to 1992, Mr. Hausback was with Pricewaterhouse LLP. Mr. Hausback has more than 20 years of financial management experience.

*Jack G. Lucas*. Mr. Lucas serves as Vice President, Entertainment and is in charge of overseeing the various departments within our entertainment division. He has been Vice President since August 1998. Mr. Lucas has approximately 26 years of experience in the entertainment industry, and has been employed by us since 1987. Mr. Lucas previously spent 13 years on the management staff of the City of Spokane Entertainment Facilities, which included a 2700-seat performing arts center, 30,000-seat stadium, 8,500-seat coliseum, and convention center.

57

#### **Table of Contents**

Thomas L. McKeirnan. Mr. McKeirnan has been our Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary since January 2004. He served as our Vice President, Assistant General Counsel since joining us in July 2003. Mr. McKeirnan was a partner at the Spokane, Washington law firm of Paine Hamblen Coffin Brooke & Miller LLP from January 2002 until July 2003 and an associate attorney at the same firm from 1999 to 2001. Mr. McKeirnan was an associate attorney with the Seattle, Washington law firm of Riddell Williams P.S. from 1995 until 1999. Mr. McKeirnan s legal practice has focused on corporate, transactional, real estate and securities law, with an emphasis on the hospitality industry. While in private practice, Mr. McKeirnan represented us as outside counsel on various strategic and transactional matters and also represented WestCoast Hotels, Inc. prior to our acquisition of that company.

David Peterson. Mr. Peterson has been with us for 26 years and has served as Vice President, Real Estate Services since 1988.

Mr. Peterson, a licensed Real Estate Broker for G&B Real Estate Services, has a strong real estate and construction background and is responsible for the management and leasing of approximately 2.8 million square feet of office and retail space, and the management of approximately 2,500 residential units. Mr. Peterson is a member of several professional organizations throughout the community including member and past President of the Spokane Chapter of Building Owner s and Managers Association, member of Building Owners and Managers Association International, member and past director of Downtown Spokane Association and a member of the International Council of Shopping Centers. He previously served as a trustee for the Spokane County Real Estate Research Committee, as a director of Vera Water and Power and as a director of the Business Improvement District of Spokane.

Peter F. Stanton. Mr. Stanton has been a director of our company since April 1998. Mr. Stanton has served as the Chief Executive Officer of Washington Trust Bank since 1993 and its Chairman since 1997. Mr. Stanton previously served as President of Washington Trust Bank from 1990 to 2000. Mr. Stanton is also Chief Executive Officer, President and a director of W.T.B. Financial Corporation (a bank holding company). In addition to serving on numerous civic boards, Mr. Stanton was President of the Washington Bankers Association from 1995 to 1996 and served as Washington state chairman of the American Bankers Association in 1997 and 1998.

John M. Taffin. Mr. Taffin has been our Executive Vice President, Hotel Operations since September 2003. He originally joined us in 1995 and held the position of Regional Manager from November 1995 to July 1997 and Vice President Hotel Operations from August 1997 to September 2002. From August 2002 to August 2003 he was managing partner of Yogo Inn of Lewistown, Inc., a Montana based hotel company. Mr. Taffin started his hospitality industry career with Red Lion Hotels in 1982. During the period from 1982 to 1986 he held mid-management positions with Red Lion Hotels in Idaho, Washington and Oregon. In 1986 he was promoted to General Manager and during the following nine years managed Red Lion Hotels in Idaho, Washington, Oregon and California. He has served as the President of the Washington State Hotel and Lodging Association and as a board member of the Spokane Public Facilities District, the Spokane Lodging Tax Advisory Committee and the Washington State Tourism Advisory Committee.

Ronald R. Taylor. Mr. Taylor has been a director since April 1998. He has been a private investor since 2002. He is currently a director of Watson Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (a pharmaceutical manufacturer), and is Chairman of the Board of two privately held companies. From 1998 to 2002, Mr. Taylor was a general partner of Enterprise Partners, a venture capital firm. From 1996 to 1998, Mr. Taylor worked as an independent business consultant. From 1987 to 1996, Mr. Taylor was Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer of Pyxis Corporation (a health care service provider), which he founded in 1987. Prior to founding Pyxis, he was an executive with both Allergan Pharmaceuticals and Hybritech, Inc.

### **Committees of the Board of Directors**

We have established four standing committees of our board of directors, each of which is composed of independent directors (as independence is defined in Sections 303.01(B)(2)(a) and (3) of the NYSE s listing standards). They are an Audit Committee, a Compensation Committee, a Committee of

58

#### **Table of Contents**

Independent Directors and a Nominating/ Governance Committee. The functions performed by these committees are summarized below:

Audit Committee. The Audit Committee is responsible for making recommendations concerning the engagement of our independent auditors, reviewing with the independent auditors the plans and results of the audit engagement, approving professional services provided by the independent auditors, considering the range of audit and non-audit fees and reviewing the adequacy of our internal accounting controls.

Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee establishes salaries, incentives and other forms of compensation for directors, officers and other executives of our company. This Committee also administers our various incentive compensation and benefit plans and recommends the establishment of policies relating to such plans.

Committee of Independent Directors. The Committee of Independent Directors was established to reinforce the role of independent directors in providing guidance to our company. The Committee of Independent Directors plans to meet separately from the other directors in connection with each meeting of the full board of directors and at any other time that it deems it appropriate to meet.

Governance/ Nominating Committee. The Governance/ Nominating Committee was established to assist our board of directors in complying with evolving governance standards under the requirements of the NYSE and the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, and to nominate suitable candidates to serve on the board.

#### **Compensation of Directors**

Directors who are employees of our company do not receive any fees for their service on the board of directors. We pay our chairman an annual fee of \$50,000 in addition to reimbursing him for office rental expense of approximately \$12,000 per year. We pay each of our other non-employee directors an annual fee of \$25,000. We also reimburse directors for their out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with their service on the board of directors.

59

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION**

#### **Summary Compensation Table**

The following table discloses certain information with respect to the annual and long-term compensation received from us during each year in the three year period ended December 31, 2002 by our Chief Executive Officer and each of our other executive officers whose total salary and bonus exceeded \$100,000 in 2002 (we refer to these individuals as our named executive officers).

					Lo	ong Term Comp	ensation
			Annual Compe	nsation			
Name and Principal Position	Year	Salary (\$)	Bonus (\$) <sup>(1)</sup>	Other Annual Compensation (\$)	Restricted Stock Awards (\$)	Securities Underlying Options (#)	All Other Compensation (\$) <sup>(2)</sup>
Arthur M. Coffey <sup>(3)</sup>	2002	199,261	21,315		(4)		3,850
President, Chief Executive							
Officer	2001	165,846	70,830			20,758	3,570
and Director	2000	159,461	19,575			9,624	3,675
Richard L. Barbieri <sup>(3)</sup>	2002	159,700	8,300				3,750
Director and Former Executive							
Vice	2001	145,115	60,638			12,109	2,177
President, General Counsel	2000	139,181	31,500			8,421	2,117
Donald K. Barbieri <sup>(3)</sup>	2002	209,065	11,100				3,850
Chairman and Former	2001	167,321	71,436			20,942	3,546
Chief Executive Officer	2000	161,345	24,030				3,570
Sharon Sanchez <sup>(3)</sup>	2002	156,308	10,080	29,662(5)			3,049
Former Executive Vice							
President,	2001						
Hotel Operations	2000						

- (1) Awards of bonuses pursuant to our Annual Bonus Plan are made by the Compensation Committee. Bonuses are included in this table for the year in which they were earned.
- (2) Represents matching contributions made by our company for the named executive officers under our company s 401(k) Savings Plan.
- (3) Donald K. Barbieri served as President and Chief Executive Officer from 1978 until April 2003. Mr. Coffey was appointed President and Chief Executive Officer in April 2003 to succeed Mr. Barbieri. Richard L. Barbieri retired as our Executive Vice President, General Counsel on December 31, 2003. Ms. Sanchez joined us on December 31, 2001 following our acquisition of Red Lion Hotels, Inc. Ms. Sanchez left us in August 2003.
- (4) A prior award of 3,000 restricted shares held by Mr. Coffey vested in 2002. These shares were repurchased by us in 2002 for \$21,870. Mr. Coffey had no other restricted shares as of December 31, 2002.
- (5) Includes relocation costs paid by us for Ms. Sanchez of \$25,352.

**Option Grants in Last Fiscal Year** 

We made no option grants to the named executive officers in 2002.

# Aggregated Option Exercises in Last Fiscal Year and Fiscal Year End Option Values

	Number of Shares		Underlyii	of Securities ng Unexercised Fiscal Year-End	In-The-M	e of Unexercised e-Money Options iscal Year-End	
Name	Acquired on Exercise <sup>(1)</sup>	Value Realized	Exercisable	Unexercisable	Exercisable	Unexercisable	
Arthur M. Coffey				36,434			
Richard L. Barbieri				26,370			
Donald K. Barbieri				22,189			
Sharon Sanchez				15,445			
(1) Our named executive officers did no	ot exercise any options	in 2002.					

60

#### **Table of Contents**

### **Employment Contracts, Termination of Employment and Change-in-Control Arrangements**

We have an employment agreement with Arthur M. Coffey that provides for an annual base salary of \$285,000. Mr. Coffey is eligible to receive an annual bonus as determined by the Compensation Committee and is entitled to participate in all existing or future benefit plans on the same basis as our other senior officers.

The term of Mr. Coffey s employment agreement expires on December 31, 2004, subject to earlier termination under certain circumstances, but automatically renews for additional one-year periods, unless terminated by either party upon 120-days notice prior to the end of the initial or any renewal period. The agreement may be terminated by us for cause (as defined in the agreement) or by Mr. Coffey (i) within six months after an event constituting good reason (as defined in the agreement) or (ii) within six months after a change of control (as defined in the agreement). If Mr. Coffey terminates his agreement for good reason (or if we terminate the agreement without cause) or, if after the initial term ends, we determine not to renew the agreement, he will receive a severance payment equal to two times his total compensation in the prior year, plus a continuation of all benefits for a two-year period, and all of his outstanding options will fully vest. If Mr. Coffey terminates his employment agreement within six months after a change of control, his severance payment will be equal to two times his cash compensation for the prior year.

### **Stock Option Plans**

Our 1998 Stock Incentive Plan, which we refer to as the 1998 Plan, authorizes the grant or issuance of various option and other awards. The maximum number of shares which may be awarded under the Plan is 1,400,000 shares, subject to adjustment for stock splits, stock dividends and similar events. Our Compensation Committee administers the 1998 Plan and establishes to whom, the type and the terms and conditions, including the exercise period, the awards are granted.

Nonqualified stock options may be granted for any term specified by the Compensation Committee and may be granted at less than fair market value, but not less than par value on the date of grant. Incentive stock options may be granted only to employees and must be granted at an exercise price at least equal to fair market value on the date of grant and have a ten year exercise period. The maximum fair market value of shares which may be issued pursuant to incentive stock options granted under the Plan to any individual in any calendar year may not exceed \$100,000. Stock Appreciation Rights (SARs) may also be granted in connection with stock options or other awards. SARs typically will provide for payments to the holder based upon increases in the price of the common stock over the exercise price of the related option or award, but alternatively may be based upon other criteria such as book value. Other awards such as restricted stock awards, dividend equivalent awards, performance awards or deferred stock awards may also be granted under the 1998 Plan by the Compensation Committee.

All options granted have been designated as nonqualified options, with an exercise price equal to or in excess of fair market value of our common stock on the date of grant and a term of ten years. For substantially all options granted, 50% of each recipient s options will vest on the fourth anniversary of the date of grant and the remaining 50% will vest on the fifth anniversary of the date of grant. The vesting schedule will change if, beginning one year after the option grant date, the price of our common stock reaches the following target levels (measured as a percentage increase over the exercise price) for 60 consecutive trading days:

Stock Price Increase	Percent of Option Shares Vested
25%	25%
50%	50%
75%	75%
100%	100%
61	

#### **Table of Contents**

Stock option transactions are summarized as follows:

	Number of Shares	Weighted-Average Exercise Price	Exercise Price Per Share	Expiration Date
Balance, December 31, 2001	1,276,619	\$11.57	\$6.07-15.00	2008-2011
Options granted	6,500	\$ 7.67	\$ 7.50-7.95	2012
Options forfeited	(173,563)	\$10.67	\$6.07-15.00	
Options cancelled	(571,661)	\$15.00	\$ 15.00	
Balance, December 31, 2002	537,895	\$ 8.29	\$6.07-15.00	2008-2012

Remaining options available for grant at December 31, 2002 were 862,105. At December 31, 2002 and 2001, options totaling 40,773 and 27,000 respectively are exercisable at a weighted average exercise price of \$15.00.

In June 2003, we granted 60,468 options to purchase our common stock under the 1998 Plan to certain employees at an exercise price of \$5.98. The market value of our common stock on the date of grant was \$4.41 per share. The options vest 50% in June 2007 and 50% in June 2008, subject to accelerated vesting in the event certain target market prices for our common stock are reached. The options expire in June 2013.

In July 2002, we offered eligible option holders the opportunity to exchange certain options for new options. The new options offered were issued at fair market value of the stock on or after the first business day that was six months and one day after the date the original options were cancelled in the exchange. On July 31, 2002, 571,661 options were cancelled pursuant to the terms of the offer. In February 2003, we granted 261,251 new non-qualified options. There was no impact on our financial condition and results of operations in 2002 as a result of this transaction.

### CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

We have periodically entered into agreements with Huckleberry Bay Company ( HBC ) and Inland Northwest Corporation ( INC ) (former subsidiaries that we spun off to our shareholders prior to our initial public offering) to provide them development, accounting and other administrative services in exchange for fees and costs incurred by us in providing such services. The agreements are subject to termination annually by either party. During 2002, we recorded fees and other income from the agreements in the amount of \$183,000. The following individuals and trusts hold approximate ownership interests in HBC as follows: Donald K. Barbieri, 38%; DKB/ HHB Unity Trust, 14%; and Richard L. Barbieri, 8%. They also hold the following approximate ownership interests in INC: Donald K. Barbieri, 19%; DKB/ HHB Unity Trust, 7%; and Richard L. Barbieri, 4%. Arthur M. Coffey and Richard L. Barbieri each serve as an officer and director of INC.

With respect to material transactions (or series of related transactions) between us and related parties, we have implemented a policy requiring any such transaction to be approved by a majority of our independent directors, upon such directors—determination that the terms of the transaction are no less favorable to us than those that could be obtained from unrelated third parties.

62

### **Table of Contents**

### SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT

The following table sets forth the beneficial ownership of our common stock as of January 23, 2004, by (i) each shareholder known by us to be the beneficial owner of more than 5% of our outstanding common stock, (ii) each director, (iii) each named executive officer and (iv) all of our directors and executive officers as a group.

#### **Shares Beneficially Owned**

	Shares Bener	O-4: I		
Beneficial Owner	Number of Shares Owned <sup>(1)</sup>	Percentage of Common Stock <sup>(1)(2)</sup>	Options Included in Number of Shares Beneficially Owned	
Donald K. Barbieri <sup>(3)</sup> 201 W. North River Dr., Ste. 360	3,437,061	26.4%		
Spokane, Washington 99201 WM Advisors, Inc. (4) 1201 Third Avenue, 22nd Floor South Washington 08101	1,432,345	11.0%		
Seattle, Washington 98101 Dimensional Fund Advisors Inc. (5) 1299 Ocean Ave., 11th Floor,	978,800	7.5%		
Santa Monica, California 90401 DKB and HHB Unity Trust <sup>(6)</sup> 201 W. North River Dr., Ste. 360	957,366	7.4%		
Spokane, Washington 99201 Wellington Management Company, LLP <sup>(7)</sup> 75 State Street,	1,247,700	9.6%		
Boston, Massachusetts 02109 Wells Fargo & Company <sup>(8)</sup> 420 Montgomery Street	805,300	6.2%		
San Francisco, California 94104 Benson Associates, LLC <sup>(9)</sup> 111 SW Fifth Ave., Suite 2130 Portland, Oregon 97204	742,700	5.7%		
Richard L. Barbieri	553,431	4.2%	24,625	
Arthur M. Coffey	41,767	*	29,181	
Sharon Sanchez <sup>(10)</sup>	2,360	*	27,101	
Peter F. Stanton	15,727	*	10,200	
Ronald R. Taylor	30,727	*	10,200	
Stephen R. Blank	11,436	*	8,200	
on E. Eliassen All directors and executive officers as a group	2,000	*		
(11 persons)	4,094,643	31.3%	82,406	

<sup>\*</sup> Represents less than 1% of Common Stock outstanding.

<sup>(1)</sup> For purposes of this table, a person or group of persons is deemed to have beneficial ownership of shares of Common Stock if such person or group has the right to acquire beneficial ownership of such shares within 60 days. For purposes of computing the percentage of outstanding shares held by each person or group of persons named above on a given date, any security which such person or persons has the right to acquire within 60 days after such date is deemed to be outstanding, but is not deemed to be outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of any other person.

<sup>(2)</sup> Based upon 13,004,573 shares of Common Stock outstanding as of January 23, 2004.

<sup>(3)</sup> Includes shares of common stock held by the DKB & HHB Unity Trust, an irrevocable trust, of which Donald K. Barbieri and his spouse Heather Barbieri are co-trustees and for which Donald K. Barbieri exercises voting power, and of which they otherwise disclaim beneficial

ownership.

- (4) Reported ownership for this entity is based solely on the Schedule 13F filed by this shareholder on January 5, 2004.
- (5) Reported ownership for this entity is based solely on the Schedule 13F filed by this shareholder on August 8, 2003.
- (6) These shares are also included in the number of shares beneficially owned by Donald K. Barbieri. Mr. Barbieri disclaims beneficial ownership of these shares.
- (7) Reported ownership for this entity is based solely on the Schedule 13F filed by this shareholder on November 14, 2003.
- (8) Reported ownership for this entity is based solely on the Schedule 13G filed by this shareholder on January 23, 2004.
- (9) Reported ownership for this entity is based solely on the Schedule 13F filed by this shareholder on October 31, 2003.
- (10) Reported ownership for Ms. Sanchez is based solely on the Form 5 filed on January 15, 2003 and a report of shares held in her account in our 401(k) plan. Ms. Sanchez is a former executive officer. She left our company in August 2003.

63

#### **Table of Contents**

#### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CAPITAL TRUST

The trust is a statutory trust created under Delaware law pursuant to a declaration of trust and a certificate of trust, as filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on October 30, 2003. Upon consummation of this offering, we and the trustees of the trust will execute an amended and restated declaration of trust substantially in the form filed with the SEC and attached as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. We refer to this amended and restated declaration of trust as the declaration. The declaration will be qualified as an indenture under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended (the Trust Indenture Act ).

The trust exists for the exclusive purposes of:

issuing the trust preferred securities and the trust common securities, which we refer to together as the trust securities, which represent undivided beneficial interests in the assets of the trust;

investing the gross proceeds from issuance of the trust preferred securities and the trust common securities in the debentures; and

engaging in only those other activities necessary or incidental thereto.

Because the trust was established only for the purposes listed above, the debentures will be the trust s sole assets. Payments on the debentures will be the trust s sole source of income. The trust has a term of approximately 40 years, but may be terminated earlier as provided in the declaration.

The holders of the trust preferred securities will own all of the issued and outstanding preferred securities of the trust. We will directly or indirectly acquire common securities of the trust in a total liquidation amount equal to at least 3% of the total capital of the trust and will own all of the issued and outstanding common securities of the trust. The trust common securities rank equal with, and payments will be made thereon on a pro rata basis with, the trust preferred securities, except that if an event of default under the declaration has occurred and is continuing, the rights of the holders of the trust common securities to receive payment of periodic distributions and payments upon liquidation, redemption and otherwise are subordinated to the rights of the holders of the trust preferred securities. See Description of Securities Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Subordination of Trust Common Securities in this prospectus.

The number of trustees initially will be four. Two of the trustees, referred to as administrative trustees, are our officers. Wilmington Trust Company will act as the property trustee and Delaware trustee. We, as the holder of the trust common securities, generally may at any time remove or replace any of the trustees or increase or decrease the number of trustees. However, if an event of default under the declaration has occurred and is continuing, only the holders of a majority in liquidation amount of the trust preferred securities may remove or replace the property trustee and/or the Delaware trustee. In no event will the holders of trust preferred securities have the right to vote to appoint, remove or replace the administrative trustees; such voting rights will be vested exclusively in us as the holder of the trust common securities.

The property trustee will hold title to the debentures for the benefit of the trust and the holders of the trust securities. So long as the debentures are held by the trust, the property trustee will have the power to exercise all rights, powers and privileges of a holder of debentures under the indenture. In addition, the property trustee will maintain exclusive control of a segregated non-interest bearing bank account to hold all payments made in respect of the debentures for the benefit of the holders of the trust securities. The property trustee will make payments of distributions and payments on liquidation, redemption and otherwise to the holders of the trust securities out of funds from the property account. Wilmington Trust Company will hold the trust preferred securities guarantee for the benefit of the holders of the trust preferred securities. We will pay all fees, expenses, debts and obligations related to the trust (other than the trust so obligations to pay distributions on the trust securities) and the offering of the trust preferred securities.

64

### **Table of Contents**

The role of the Delaware trustee is to maintain a registered office for the trust in Delaware and to accept service of process on behalf of the trust in that state.

The administrative trustees will issue the trust securities, cause tax returns and tax information returns to be prepared and filed on behalf of the trust and take all other actions that are necessary or desirable in carrying out the activities of the trust, other than actions that under the terms of the declaration are to be taken by the property trustee or the Delaware trustee.

The rights of the holders of the trust preferred securities, including economic rights, rights to information and voting rights are set forth in the declaration, the Delaware Statutory Trust Act, the indenture, the trust preferred securities guarantee and the Trust Indenture Act. See Description of Securities Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities in this prospectus.

#### **DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES**

This prospectus contains summaries of the material terms and conditions of the trust preferred securities, the debentures and the trust preferred securities guarantee. However, these summaries are not meant to be a complete description of these securities. For more information, refer to the declaration, the indenture and the trust preferred securities guarantee. Forms of these documents are filed as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. All terms used in this prospectus that are not defined in this prospectus have the meanings given to them in the declaration, the indenture or the trust preferred securities guarantee, as the case may be.

#### **Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities**

*General.* The declaration authorizes the administrative trustees to issue, on behalf of the trust, the trust preferred securities to be sold to the public and the trust common securities, which will be owned by us. The trust preferred securities and the trust common securities represent undivided beneficial ownership interests in the assets of the trust. The declaration will be qualified as an indenture under the Trust Indenture Act and Wilmington Trust Company will be qualified as indenture trustee for such purposes. The terms of the trust preferred securities will include those stated in the declaration and those made a part of the declaration under the Trust Indenture Act.

The trust preferred securities rank equal with, and payments are made thereon on a pro rata basis with, the trust common securities, except that if an event of default under the declaration has occurred and is continuing, the rights of the holders of the trust common securities to receive payment of periodic distributions and payments upon liquidation, redemption and otherwise are subordinated to the rights of the holders of trust preferred securities. See Subordination of Trust Common Securities in this prospectus. Title to the debentures, which constitute the sole assets of the trust, is held by the property trustee for the benefit of the holders of the trust securities. The declaration does not permit the trust to issue any securities, other than the trust common securities and trust preferred securities described herein, or to incur any indebtedness.

We have guaranteed the payment of distributions out of moneys held by the trust, and payments upon redemption of the trust preferred securities or liquidation of the trust, to the extent described under Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Guarantee in this prospectus. The trust preferred securities guarantee is held by the guarantee trustee for the benefit of the holders of the trust preferred securities. The trust preferred securities guarantee does not cover payment of distributions or payments upon redemption of the trust preferred securities or liquidation of the trust when the trust does not have sufficient available funds to make such distributions or payments. In such event, the remedy of a holder of trust preferred securities is to:

vote to direct the property trustee to enforce the property trustee s rights under the debentures; or

if the trust fails to pay distributions as a result of our failure to pay interest, principal or premium due under the debentures, institute a proceeding directly against us for payment to the holder of the

65

### **Table of Contents**

principal, interest and premium then due on an amount of debentures having a principal amount equal to the aggregate liquidation amount of the trust preferred securities of the holder. See Voting Rights in this prospectus.

**Distributions.** Distributions on the trust preferred securities accrue at an annual rate of 9.5% of the stated liquidation amount of \$25 per trust preferred security (equal to \$2.375 per year per trust preferred security). Distributions in arrears will accrue interest at a rate per year of 9.5% compounded quarterly. The term distribution as used in this prospectus includes any interest payable on unpaid distributions, unless otherwise stated. The amount of distributions payable for any period is computed for any full quarterly distribution period on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months, and for any period shorter than a full quarterly distribution period for which distributions are computed, on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed per 30-day month.

Distributions on the trust preferred securities are cumulative, accrue from the date of original issuance of the trust preferred securities and are payable quarterly in arrears on March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31 of each year, commencing March 31, 2004, when, as and if available for payment by the property trustee, except as otherwise described below.

So long as no event of default, and no event that after notice or lapse of time or both, would become an event of default, has occurred and is continuing under the indenture, we have the right under the indenture to defer payments of interest on the debentures for one or more periods selected by us, not exceeding 20 consecutive quarters for any such period, which we refer to as a deferral period. Each deferral period must end on the last day of a calendar quarter, and no deferral period may extend beyond the maturity of the debentures. At any time prior to the end of a deferral period, so long as no event of default, and no event that after notice or lapse of time or both, would become an event of default, has occurred and is continuing under the indenture, we may extend the deferral period, as long as the deferral period as so extended does not exceed 20 consecutive quarters and does not extend beyond the maturity of the debentures. At any time prior to the end of a calendar quarter ending prior to the end of a deferral period, we may shorten the deferral period so that it will not end on the last day of such calendar quarter. Upon the termination of any deferral period and the payment of all amounts then due, we may commence a new deferral period, subject to the above requirements. Consequently, there could be multiple deferral periods of varying lengths throughout the term of the debentures. See Material Terms of the Debentures Interest and Material Terms of the Debentures Option to Defer Interest Payments in this prospectus.

During a deferral period, quarterly distributions on the trust preferred securities will be deferred, although the deferred distributions will continue to accrue with interest thereon (to the extent permitted by applicable law) an annual rate of 9.5% compounded quarterly. The accrued distributions and interest thereon will be payable on the last day of the deferral period. If a holder transfers its trust preferred securities prior to the relevant record date for payment of the accrued distributions and interest thereon, the transferee will receive those payments even though the transferring holder may have held the trust preferred securities on the regularly scheduled payment dates for the deferred distributions.

We are required to give notice to the property trustee each time we select a deferral period or extend or shorten a deferral period in progress, and promptly following receipt of such notice the property trustee will cause notice thereof to be given to each holder of trust preferred securities.

If we exercise the right to defer payments of interest on the debentures, then we will not, and we will cause each of our subsidiaries not to, take certain actions that we are prohibited from taking during a deferral period. See Material Terms of the Debentures Option to Defer Interest Payments in this prospectus.

Distributions on the trust preferred securities will be made only to the extent the trust has funds available for that purpose. The amount of such funds will be limited to payments we make to the trust on the debentures. See Material Terms of the Debentures in this prospectus. We have guaranteed the payment of distributions out of funds held by the trust, as set forth under Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Guarantee in this prospectus.

66

#### **Table of Contents**

Distributions on the trust preferred securities will be payable to holders as they appear on the books and records of the trust on the relevant record dates. As long as the trust preferred securities are represented by a global security, the record dates for the payment of distributions will be one business day before the relevant payment date. If the trust preferred securities are ever issued in certificated form, the record date for the payment of distributions will conform to the rules of any securities exchange on which the trust preferred securities are listed and, if none, will be at least one but not more than 60 days before the relevant payment dates.

As long as the trust preferred securities are represented by a global security, payments on the trust preferred securities will be made in immediately available funds to DTC, or its nominee (or any successor clearing agency or its nominee), the depositary for the trust preferred securities. If the trust preferred securities are ever issued in certificated form, payment of distributions on the trust preferred securities will be made by check mailed on or before the due date to the holders thereof on the relevant record date or by wire transfer to any account appropriately designated by any holder entitled to that payment.

In the event that any date on which distributions are payable on the trust preferred securities is not a business day, payment of the distribution payable on such date will be made on the next succeeding day which is a business day (without any distribution or other payment for any such delay), except that, if such business day is in the next succeeding calendar year, such payment will be made on the immediately preceding business day, in each case with the same force and effect as if made on such date that the distributions were due. A business day, for purposes of the declaration, means any day other than a day on which banking institutions in Spokane, Washington or in Wilmington, Delaware, are authorized or required by law to close.

**Redemption.** Upon redemption of the debentures, the trust must redeem the outstanding trust securities on a pro rata basis, at the redemption prices described below, including accrued and unpaid distributions thereon to the date fixed for redemption. In the event that fewer than all of the outstanding trust securities are to be redeemed, the trust securities will be redeemed pro rata from each holder of trust securities, with the understanding that, with respect to trust preferred securities registered in the name of and held of record by DTC or its nominee (or any successor clearing agency or its nominee), the distribution of the proceeds of such redemption will be made to each clearing agency participant (or person on whose behalf such nominee holds such trust preferred securities) in accordance with the procedures approved by such agency or nominee. However, holders of trust preferred securities and trust common securities must be given at least 30 but not more than 60 days notice of a redemption. See Redemption Procedures in this prospectus.

We have the option to redeem the debentures for cash, in whole or in part, at any time on or after February 19, 2009. We also may redeem the debentures for cash, in whole but not in part, in certain circumstances upon the occurrence of a Redemption Tax Event, which is described below. The redemption price of the debentures in either of these cases will be 100% of the principal amount of the debentures so redeemed, plus any accrued and unpaid interest thereon to, but excluding, the date fixed for redemption. See Special Event Distribution or Redemption in this prospectus.

We are also required on one occasion to redeem 35% of the aggregate principal amount of the debentures, at a redemption price equal to 105% of the principal amount of the debentures redeemed, plus any accrued and unpaid interest thereon to the date fixed for redemption, if, at any time prior to February 19, 2007, we consummate an offering (other than certain excluded offerings) of our common stock that results in gross proceeds to us of at least \$50 million. See Mandatory Redemption After Equity Offering in this prospectus.

The trust securities, which do not have a stated maturity date, to the extent then outstanding must be redeemed upon the repayment of the debentures at their stated maturity (February 19, 2044) and upon acceleration or earlier redemption of the debentures.

67

### **Table of Contents**

Under certain circumstances, a holder of trust securities may elect to exchange its trust securities for an equivalent amount of debentures. See Repurchase at Option of Holders Upon a Change of Control in this prospectus.

Because of our holding company structure, our ability to redeem the debentures and, therefore, for the trust to redeem the trust preferred securities, is dependent, to a significant degree, on the ability of our subsidiaries to pay us dividends or other distributions in sufficient amounts. See Risk Factors Our obligations under the debentures and the trust preferred securities guarantee rank lower than our other indebtedness, and our holding company structure effectively subordinates any claims against us to those of our subsidiaries creditors in this prospectus.

Special Event Distribution or Redemption. If, at any time, a Tax Event or an Investment Company Event, as defined below and which we will refer to as a Special Event, has occurred and is continuing, the administrative trustees may, unless the debentures are redeemed upon the occurrence of a Redemption Tax Event, as defined below, dissolve the trust with the result that, after satisfaction of creditors, if any, of the trust, the debentures will be distributed on a pro rata basis, within 90 days following the occurrence and continuation of the Special Event, to the holders of trust preferred securities and to us, as holder of the trust common securities (except in the case of an event of default as a result of our failure to pay any amounts under the debentures when due, see Subordination of Trust Common Securities in this prospectus), in liquidation of the holders interests in the trust. These debentures distributed to the holders of the trust preferred securities will have an aggregate principal amount equal to the aggregate stated liquidation amount of, have an interest rate identical to the distribution rate of, and have accrued and unpaid interest equal to accrued and unpaid distributions on, the trust preferred securities outstanding at that time. As a condition of such dissolution and distribution in the case of the occurrence of a Tax Event, the administrative trustees must receive an opinion of independent tax counsel experienced in such matters, which opinion may rely on published revenue rulings of the Internal Revenue Service, to the effect that the holders of the trust preferred securities will not recognize any gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a result of such dissolution and distribution of debentures (the No Recognition Opinion ). However, if the trust has the opportunity to eliminate the Special Event within the 90-day period by taking some ministerial action, such as filing a form or making an election, or pursuing some other similar reasonable measure which in our reasonable judgment has and will cause no adverse effect on the trust, us or the holders of the trust securities and will involve no material cost, the trust will pursue such measure in lieu of dissolution.

Furthermore, in the case of an occurrence of a Tax Event where

the administrative trustees have received an opinion of independent tax counsel experienced in such matters that, as a result of the Tax Event, there is more than an insubstantial risk that we would be precluded from deducting the interest on the Debentures for U.S. federal income tax purposes even if the debentures were distributed to the holders of the Trust Securities in liquidation of such holders interest in the Trust, or

the administrative trustees have been informed by such tax counsel that they are unable to deliver the No Recognition Opinion to the trust (each such case, a Redemption Tax Event ),

we will have the right, upon at least 30 but not more than 60 days notice, to cause the redemption of the debentures in whole, but not in part, for cash within 90 days following the occurrence of such Redemption Tax Event at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the debentures so redeemed, plus any accrued and unpaid interest thereon to the date fixed for redemption. Promptly following such redemption, the trust securities having an aggregate liquidation amount equal to the aggregate principal amount of the debentures so redeemed will be redeemed by the trust, on a pro rata basis, at a redemption price corresponding to the redemption price for which the debentures were redeemed, including accrued and unpaid interest thereon to, but excluding, the date fixed for redemption. However, if at the time there is available to us or the trust the opportunity to eliminate the Redemption Tax Event within the 90-day period by taking some ministerial action, such as filing a form or making an election, or pursuing some other similar reasonable measure which in our reasonable judgment has and will cause no adverse effect on

68

#### **Table of Contents**

the trust, us or the holders of the trust securities, and will involve no material cost, we or the trust will pursue such measure in lieu of redemption.

Tax Event means that the administrative trustees have received an opinion of independent tax counsel experienced in such matters to the effect that, as a result of

any amendment to, or change (including any announced prospective change) in, the laws (or any regulations or administrative rulings thereunder) of the United States or any political subdivision or taxing authority thereof or therein,

any amendment to, or change in, an interpretation or application of any such laws or regulations by any legislative body, court, governmental agency or regulatory authority (including the enactment of any legislation and the publication of any judicial decision or regulatory determination).

any interpretation or pronouncement that provides for a position with respect to such laws or regulations that differs from the theretofore generally accepted position, or

any action taken by any governmental agency or regulatory authority,

which amendment or change is enacted, promulgated, issued or announced or which interpretation or pronouncement is issued or announced or which action is taken, in each case on or after the date of original issuance of the debentures, there is more than an insubstantial risk that

the trust is, or will be within 90 days of the date thereof, subject to U.S. federal income tax with respect to interest accrued or received on the debentures.

the trust is, or will be within 90 days of the date thereof, subject to more than a de minimis amount of other taxes, duties or other governmental charges, or

interest payable by us to the trust on the debentures is not, or within 90 days of the date thereof will not be, deductible by us for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Notwithstanding anything in the previous sentence to the contrary, a Tax Event will not include any event described above that requires us for U.S. federal income tax purposes to defer taking a deduction for any original issue discount, or OID, that accrues with respect to the debentures until the interest payment related to such OID is paid by us in money.

Investment Company Event means that the administrative trustees have received an opinion of independent counsel experienced in practice under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (the Investment Company Act ), that, as a result of

any amendment to, or change (including any announced prospective change) in, the laws or any regulations thereunder of the United States or any political subdivision thereof or therein,

any amendment to, or change in, an interpretation or application of any such laws or regulations by any legislative body, court, governmental agency or regulatory authority (including the enactment of any legislation and the publication of any judicial decision or regulatory determination),

any interpretation or pronouncement that provides for a position with respect to such laws or regulations that differs from the theretofore generally accepted position or

any action taken by any governmental agency or regulatory authority,

which amendment or change is enacted, promulgated, issued or announced or which interpretation or pronouncement is issued or announced or which action is taken, in each case, on or after the date of this prospectus, there is more than an insubstantial risk that the trust is or will be considered an investment company that is required to be registered under the Investment Company Act.

69

#### **Table of Contents**

On the date fixed for any distribution of debentures following occurrence of a Special Event, upon dissolution of the trust:

the trust securities will no longer be deemed to be outstanding;

DTC or its nominee (or any successor clearing agency or its nominee), as the record holder of the trust preferred securities, will receive a registered global certificate or certificates representing the debentures to be delivered upon such distribution; and

any certificates representing the trust securities, except for certificates representing trust preferred securities held by DTC or its nominee (or any successor clearing agency or its nominee), will be deemed to represent beneficial interests in the debentures having an aggregate principal amount equal to the stated liquidation amount of, and bearing accrued and unpaid interest equal to accrued and unpaid distributions on, such trust securities until such certificates are presented to us or our agent for transfer or reissuance.

Mandatory Redemption After Equity Offering. If, at any time prior to February 19, 2007, we consummate an offering of our common stock (other than common stock issuable upon conversion of any equity or debt securities issued by us or any of our subsidiaries) that results in gross proceeds to us of at least \$50 million, then we are required to redeem, within 60 days following the consummation of the first such offering, 35% of the aggregate principal amount of the debentures outstanding at a redemption price equal to 105% of the principal amount, plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the redemption date. Upon redemption of the debentures, the trust must redeem on a pro rata basis trust securities having an aggregate liquidation amount equal to the aggregate principal amount of the debentures redeemed, at a redemption price corresponding to the redemption price for which the debentures were redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid distributions thereon to, but excluding, the date fixed for redemption.

**Redemption Procedures.** Except for a mandatory redemption after a common stock offering by us, as described in this prospectus, the trust may not redeem fewer than all of the outstanding trust securities unless all accrued and unpaid distributions have been paid on all trust securities for all quarterly distribution periods terminating on or prior to the date of redemption.

If the debentures are distributed to holders of the trust securities pursuant to the terms of the indenture, we will use our best efforts to have the debentures listed on the NYSE or on such other securities exchange or automated quotation system as the trust preferred securities were listed or traded immediately prior to the distribution of the debentures.

If the trust gives a notice of redemption in respect of trust preferred securities, which notice will be irrevocable, and if we have paid to the property trustee a sufficient amount of cash in connection with the related redemption or maturity of the debentures, then:

while the trust preferred securities are in book-entry only form, by 12:00 noon, New York City time, on the redemption date, the property trustee will irrevocably deposit with DTC funds sufficient to pay the amount payable on redemption of the trust preferred securities and will give DTC irrevocable instructions and authority to pay such amount to the holders of the trust preferred securities; and

with respect to trust preferred securities issued in certificated form and trust common securities, the property trustee will pay the amount payable on redemption of those trust securities to holders of those trust securities upon surrender of their certificates.

If notice of redemption has been given and funds are deposited as required, then upon the date of such deposit, all rights of holders of the trust securities called for redemption will cease, except the right of the holders of such trust securities to receive the redemption price, but without interest on such redemption price. In the event that any date fixed for redemption of trust securities is not a business day, then payment of the amount payable on such date will be made on the next succeeding day which is a business day without any interest or other payment in respect of any such delay, except that if such business day falls in the next calendar year, such payment will be made on the immediately preceding

70

#### **Table of Contents**

business day, in each case with the same force and effect as if made on the date fixed for redemption. In the event that payment of the redemption price for trust securities is improperly withheld or refused and not paid either by the trust or us pursuant to the trust preferred securities guarantee, distributions on such trust securities will continue to accrue at the then applicable rate, from the original redemption date to the date of payment, in which case the actual payment date will be considered the date fixed for redemption for purposes of calculating the amount payable upon redemption (other than for calculating any premium).

Subject to the foregoing and applicable law (including, without limitation, U.S. federal securities laws), we or our subsidiaries may at any time and from time to time purchase outstanding trust preferred securities by tender in the open market or by private agreement.

Repurchase at Option of Holders Upon a Change of Control. If a change of control (as defined below) occurs, each holder of trust preferred securities will have the right, which we will call the repurchase right, to exchange any or all of that holder s trust preferred securities for debentures having a principal amount equal to the liquidation amount of such trust preferred securities and to simultaneously require us to repurchase such debentures on the repurchase date at a repurchase price in cash equal to 100% of the principal amount of the debentures that are exchanged for such holder s trust preferred securities, plus accrued and unpaid interest on such debentures to, but excluding, the repurchase date.

Except as described in this prospectus with respect to a change of control, none of the trust preferred securities, the debentures or the agreements governing them will contain provisions that permit holders of trust preferred securities to require that we redeem the trust preferred securities or repurchase the debentures in the event of, or otherwise prohibit us from undertaking, a merger, takeover, recapitalization or similar business combination or restructuring transaction. See Material Terms of the Indentures Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets in this prospectus. In addition, we could enter into certain transactions, including acquisitions, refinancings or other recapitalizations, that could affect our capital structure or the value of our common stock or the trust securities, but that would not constitute a change of control.

Within 30 days after the occurrence of a change of control, we must give to each holder of trust preferred securities and to the property trustee notice of the transaction that constitutes the change of control, the resulting repurchase right and the procedures by which the repurchase right may be exercised. To exercise the repurchase right, a holder of trust preferred securities must deliver, within a 30-day period specified in the notice, irrevocable written notice to us, the trust, the property trustee and any exchange agent for such repurchase of the holder s exercise of its repurchase right. At least three business days prior to the date on which the debentures will be repurchased (which repurchase date will not be more than 60 days after the date of the change of control notice), the property trustee will effect the exchange of any trust preferred securities as to which such repurchase right is exercised for debentures having a principal amount equal to the liquidation amount of such trust preferred securities.

We will comply with the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and the regulations thereunder and any other applicable securities laws and regulations in connection with the exchange of the trust preferred securities or the repurchase of the debentures as a result of a change of control.

Our ability to repurchase debentures upon the occurrence of a change of control is subject to important limitations. The occurrence of a change of control could cause an event of default under, or be prohibited or limited by, the terms of our senior debt. If this were the case, any repurchase of the debentures would, absent a waiver, be prohibited under the indentures until the senior debt is paid in full. Further, we cannot assure you that we would have the financial resources, or would be able to arrange financing, to pay the repurchase price for all the debentures that might be delivered by holders of trust preferred securities seeking to exercise their repurchase right. Any failure by us to repurchase the debentures when required following a change of control would result in an event of default under the indenture and the declaration. Any such default may, in turn, cause a default under the terms of our senior debt.

71

### **Table of Contents**

A change of control means the occurrence of any of the following events:

Any person is or becomes the beneficial owner, directly or indirectly, of more than 50% of the voting stock of WestCoast, except that a change of control will not be deemed to occur if such person satisfies either of the following two requirements:

such person has outstanding debt securities on the date of such event that had a maturity at original issuance of at least one year and that are rated investment grade by Standard & Poor s Ratings Services, Moody s Investors Service, Inc. or another rating agency of national standing; or

the value of the total common equity of such person on the first trading day after the date of such event is at least \$10 billion.

WestCoast consolidates with or merges with or into another person or, directly or indirectly, conveys, transfers or leases all or substantially all of its properties and assets on a consolidated basis to any person, or any person consolidates with, or merges with or into, WestCoast, in any such event pursuant to a transaction in which the outstanding voting stock of WestCoast is converted into or exchanged for cash, securities or other property, except that a change of control will not be deemed to occur as a result of a transaction where

the surviving or transferee person in the transaction (or any of its affiliates) satisfies one of the two requirements described above relating to investment grade debt securities or the value of its total common equity; or

the outstanding voting stock of WestCoast is converted into or exchanged for voting stock (other than stock that is redeemable prior to the maturity date of the debentures) of the surviving or transferee person, and immediately after such transaction no person is the beneficial owner, directly or indirectly, of more than 50% of the voting stock or common stock of the surviving or transferee person.

During any consecutive two-year period, individuals who at the beginning of that period constituted the board of directors of WestCoast, together with any directors who are members of the board of directors on the date of original issuance of the debentures and any new directors whose election by that board of directors or whose nomination for election by WestCoast s shareholders was approved by a vote of 66 2/3% of the directors then still in office who were either directors at the beginning of the period or whose election or nomination for election was previously so approved, cease for any reason to constitute a majority of the board of directors then in office.

For purposes of determining whether a change of control has occurred, the term investment grade means a rating of at least BBB-, in the case of Standard & Poor s Ratings Services, or Baa3, in the case of Moody s Investors Service, Inc. (or if Standard & Poor s Ratings Services or Moody s Investors Service, Inc. changes its rating system, a comparable rating in such successor system), or a comparable rating of another rating agency of national standing.

For purposes of determining whether a change of control has occurred, the total common equity of a person is the product of

the aggregate number of outstanding shares of common stock of the person (excluding any common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding options or warrants or upon conversion of outstanding convertible securities); and

the value of such common stock per share, which, if the common stock is publicly traded, will be the average of the closing prices of the common stock over the 20 consecutive trading days immediately preceding the date of the transaction or, if the common stock is not publicly traded, the value of the common stock as determined by the board of directors of WestCoast in good faith.

Subordination of Trust Common Securities. Payment of distributions on, and the amount payable upon redemption of, the trust preferred securities and trust common securities, as applicable, will generally

72

#### **Table of Contents**

be made pro rata based on the liquidation amount of the trust preferred securities and trust common securities. However, if on any distribution or redemption date an event of default under the indenture has occurred and is continuing, no payment may be made on the trust common securities unless all unpaid amounts on the trust preferred securities have been provided for or paid in full.

In the case of any event of default under the declaration, the holder of trust common securities will be deemed to have waived any such event of default until all such events of default with respect to the trust preferred securities have been cured, waived or otherwise eliminated. Until any such event of default with respect to the trust preferred securities has been so cured, waived or otherwise eliminated, the property trustee will act solely on behalf of the holders of the trust preferred securities and not the holder of the trust common securities, and only the holders of the trust preferred securities will have the right to direct the property trustee to act on their behalf.

Liquidation Distribution upon Dissolution. In the event of any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution, winding-up or termination of the trust (each a Liquidation), the holders of the trust securities at that time will be entitled to receive pro rata out of the assets of the trust, after satisfaction of liabilities to creditors, a liquidation distribution in an amount equal to the aggregate of the stated liquidation amount of \$25 per trust security, plus any accrued and unpaid distributions thereon to, but excluding, the date of payment, unless, in connection with a Liquidation related to a Special Event, the trust distributes debentures on a pro rata basis to the holders of trust securities in an aggregate stated principal amount equal to the aggregate stated liquidation amount of, with an interest rate identical to the distribution rate of, and accrued and unpaid interest equal to accrued and unpaid distributions on, the trust securities.

If, upon any Liquidation, other than a Liquidation related to a Special Event as described in the preceding paragraph, the liquidation distribution can be paid only in part because the trust has insufficient assets available to pay in full the aggregate liquidation distribution, then the amounts payable directly by the trust on the trust securities will be paid on a pro rata basis. The holders of the trust common securities will be entitled to receive distributions upon any such dissolution pro rata with the holders of the trust preferred securities, except that if an event of default under the declaration has occurred and is continuing, the trust preferred securities will have a preference over the trust common securities with regard to such distributions.

Pursuant to the declaration, the trust will dissolve:

on December 31, 2044, the expiration of the term of the trust;

upon the bankruptcy of WestCoast;

upon the filing of a certificate of dissolution or its equivalent with respect to WestCoast, or the revocation of its charter and the expiration of 90 days after the date of revocation without a reinstatement thereof;

upon the filing of a certificate of cancellation with respect to the trust after having obtained the consent of at least a majority in liquidation amount of the trust securities, voting together as a single class, to file such certificate of cancellation;

upon the entry of a decree of a judicial dissolution of WestCoast or the trust;

upon the distribution of all the debentures to the holders of trust securities in exchange for all the trust securities in connection with the occurrence of a Special Event; or

when all of the trust securities have been redeemed.

Subject to the terms of the trust securities, following the dissolution of the trust, the trustees will liquidate the trust and file a certificate of cancellation for its termination.

*Merger, Consolidation, Amalgamation or Replacement of the Trust.* The trust may not consolidate, amalgamate, merge with or into, or be replaced by, or convey, transfer or lease its properties and assets

73

#### **Table of Contents**

substantially as an entirety to, any corporation or other entity, except as described below. The trust may, with the consent of a majority of the administrative trustees and without the consent of the holders of the trust securities, the property trustee or the Delaware trustee, consolidate, amalgamate, merge with or into, or be replaced by a trust organized as such under the laws of any State of the United States; provided, that:

if the trust is not the survivor, the successor entity either expressly assumes all of the obligations of the trust under the trust securities or substitutes for the trust preferred securities other securities having substantially the same terms as the trust preferred securities (the Successor Securities), so long as the Successor Securities rank the same as the trust preferred securities rank with respect to distributions, assets and payments upon liquidation, redemption or otherwise;

we expressly acknowledge a trustee of the successor entity possessing the same powers and duties as the property trustee as holder of the debentures:

the trust preferred securities or any Successor Securities are listed, or any Successor Securities will be listed upon notification of issuance, on any securities exchange or automated quotation system on which the trust preferred securities are then listed or quoted;

the merger, consolidation, amalgamation or replacement does not cause the trust preferred securities, including any Successor Securities, to be downgraded by any nationally recognized statistical rating organization;

the merger, consolidation, amalgamation or replacement does not adversely affect the rights, preferences and privileges of the holders of the trust preferred securities, including any Successor Securities, in any material respect;

the successor entity has a purpose substantially identical to that of the trust;

we guarantee the obligations of the successor entity under the Successor Securities at least to the extent as provided by the trust preferred securities guarantee; and

prior to such merger, consolidation, amalgamation or replacement, we have received an opinion of independent counsel to the trust, reasonably acceptable to the property trustee experienced in such matters to the effect that:

the merger, consolidation, amalgamation or replacement will not adversely affect the rights, preferences and privileges of the holders of the trust securities, including any Successor Securities, in any material respect;

following the merger, consolidation, amalgamation or replacement, neither the trust nor the successor entity will be required to register as an investment company under the Investment Company Act; and

following the merger, consolidation, amalgamation or replacement, the trust, or the successor entity, will be treated as a grantor trust for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Events of Default. An event of default under the indenture constitutes an event of default under the declaration with respect to the trust securities. However, pursuant to the declaration, the holder of the trust common securities will be deemed to have waived any event of default under the declaration with respect to the trust common securities until all declaration events of default with respect to the trust preferred securities have been cured, waived or otherwise eliminated. Until any declaration events of default with respect to the trust preferred securities have been so cured, waived or otherwise eliminated, the property trustee will be deemed to be acting solely on behalf of the holders of the trust preferred securities will have the right to direct the property trustee with respect to certain matters under the declaration and, therefore, the indenture.

If the property trustee fails to enforce its rights under the debentures after a holder of trust preferred securities has made a written request that it do so, such holder of trust preferred securities may, to the

74

#### **Table of Contents**

extent permitted by applicable law, institute a legal proceeding against us to enforce the property trustee s rights under the debentures without first instituting any legal proceeding against the property trustee or any other person. In addition, if an event of default under the declaration has occurred and is continuing and such event is attributable to our failure to pay interest or principal on the debentures on the date such interest or principal is otherwise payable, or in the case of redemption, on the redemption date, then a holder of trust preferred securities may, to the extent permitted by law, institute a direct action to compel payment to such holder of the principal of or interest on debentures having a principal amount equal to the aggregate liquidation amount of the trust preferred securities of such holder on or after the respective due date specified in the debentures. In connection with any direct action, we will be subrogated to the rights of such holder of trust preferred securities under the declaration to the extent of any payment made by us to such holder of trust preferred securities in the direct action. The holders of trust preferred securities will not be able to exercise directly any other remedy available to the holders of the debentures.

Upon the occurrence of certain events of default under the declaration relating to our bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization, the indenture provides that the principal of and interest on the debentures will automatically become immediately due and payable. See Material Terms of the Debentures Indenture Events of Default in this prospectus. Upon the occurrence of any other event of default under the declaration, the property trustee, as the sole holder of the debentures, or the holders of at least a majority in principal amount of outstanding debentures, will have the right under the indenture to declare the principal of and interest on the debentures to be immediately due and payable. We and the trust are each required to file annually with the property trustee an officer s certificate as to our compliance with all conditions and covenants under the declaration.

**Voting Rights.** Except as described in this prospectus, as required by the Delaware Statutory Trust Act, as described below under Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Guarantee Amendments and Assignment, and as otherwise required by law and the declaration, the holders of the trust preferred securities have no voting rights.

Subject to the requirement of the property trustee to obtain a tax opinion in certain circumstances as set forth in this prospectus, the holders of a majority in liquidation amount of the trust preferred securities, voting separately as a class, have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the property trustee, or direct the exercise of any trust or power conferred upon the property trustee under the declaration, including the right to direct the property trustee, as holder of the debentures, to:

exercise the remedies available to it under the indenture as a holder of the debentures;

waive any past event of default that is waivable under the indenture;

exercise any right to rescind or annul a declaration that the principal amount of all the debentures is due and payable; or

consent to any amendment, modification or termination of the indenture or the debentures where such consent is required.

However, where a consent or action under the indenture would require the consent or act of the holders of more than a majority of the aggregate principal amount of debentures affected thereby, the property trustee may only give such consent or take such action upon the direction of the holders of at least the same percentage of the aggregate liquidation amount of the trust preferred securities as the percentage required under the indenture.

The property trustee will notify all holders of the trust preferred securities of any notice of default received from the indenture trustee with respect to the debentures. The notice will state that the indenture event of default also constitutes a declaration event of default. Other than with respect to directions as to the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the property trustee as set forth above, the property trustee is under no obligation to take any action in accordance with the directions of the holders of the trust preferred securities unless the property trustee has obtained an

75

#### **Table of Contents**

opinion of independent tax counsel to the effect that, as a result of such action, the trust will not fail to be classified as a grantor trust for U.S. federal income tax purposes and each holder will be treated as owning an undivided beneficial interest in the debentures.

In the event the consent of the property trustee, as the holder of the debentures, is required under the indenture with respect to any amendment, modification or termination of the indenture, the property trustee will request the direction of the holders of the trust securities with respect to such amendment, modification or termination and will vote with respect to such amendment, modification or termination as directed by a majority in liquidation amount of the trust preferred securities and trust common securities voting together as a single class. However, where a consent under the indenture would require the consent of the holders of more than a majority of the aggregate principal amount of the debentures, the property trustee may only give such consent at the direction of the holders of at least the same percentage in total liquidation amount of the trust securities as the percentage specified in the indenture. The property trustee will not take any such action in accordance with the directions of the holders of the trust securities unless the property trustee has obtained an opinion of tax counsel to the effect that for the purposes of U.S. federal income tax the trust will not fail to be classified as a grantor trust.

A waiver of an indenture event of default will constitute a waiver of the corresponding declaration event of default.

Any required approval or direction of holders of the trust preferred securities may be given at a separate meeting of holders of the trust preferred securities convened for such purpose, at a meeting of all of the holders of the trust securities or pursuant to written consent. The administrative trustees will cause a notice of any meeting at which holders of trust preferred securities are entitled to vote, or of any matter upon which action by written consent of such holders is to be taken, to be mailed to each holder of record of trust preferred securities. Each such notice will include a statement setting forth the following information:

the date of the meeting or the date by which the action is to be taken;

a description of any resolution proposed for adoption at the meeting on which the holders are entitled to vote or of the matter upon which written consent is sought; and

instructions for the delivery of proxies or consents.

No vote or consent of the holders of trust preferred securities will be required for the trust to redeem and cancel trust preferred securities or distribute debentures in accordance with the declaration.

Notwithstanding that holders of trust preferred securities are entitled to vote or consent under any of the circumstances described above, any of the trust preferred securities that are owned at such time by us or any of our affiliates will not be entitled to vote or consent and will, for purposes of such vote or consent, be treated as if such trust preferred securities were not outstanding.

Holders of the trust preferred securities have no rights to appoint or remove the administrative trustees, who may be appointed, removed or replaced solely by us as the holder of all of the trust common securities.

*Modification of the Declaration.* The declaration may be modified and amended if approved by the administrative trustees and, in certain circumstances, the property trustee, the Delaware trustee and us. If any proposed amendment provides for, or the administrative trustees otherwise propose to effect,

any action that would adversely affect in any material respect the powers, preferences or special rights of the trust securities, whether by way of amendment to the declaration or otherwise; or

the dissolution, winding-up or termination of the trust other than pursuant to the terms of the declaration;

then the holders of the trust securities voting together as a single class will be entitled to vote on the amendment or proposal and the amendment or proposal will not be effective except with the approval of at

76

### **Table of Contents**

least a majority in liquidation amount of the trust securities affected thereby. Furthermore, if any amendment or proposal referred to in the first bullet point above would adversely affect only the trust preferred securities or only the trust common securities, then only the affected class will be entitled to vote on the amendment or proposal and the amendment or proposal will not be effective except with the approval of a majority in liquidation amount of the trust preferred securities or trust common securities, as applicable.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, no amendment or modification may be made to the declaration if such amendment or modification would:

cause the trust to be classified for purposes of U.S. federal income taxation as other than a grantor trust; or

cause the trust to be deemed an investment company required to be registered under the Investment Company Act.

**Book-Entry-Only Issuance DTC.** The Depository Trust Company, which we refer to as DTC, will act as securities depositary for the trust preferred securities. The trust preferred securities will be issued in fully-registered form in the name of Cede & Co. (DTC s nominee). The trust will issue one or more fully-registered security certificates as global securities for each of the trust preferred securities in their respective aggregate principal or stated amounts and deposit the certificates with DTC.

DTC has provided us with the following information: DTC is a limited-purpose trust company organized under the New York Banking Law, a banking organization within the meaning of the New York Banking Law, a member of the United States Federal Reserve System, a clearing corporation within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code and a clearing agency registered under Section 17A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. DTC holds securities that its participants deposit with it. DTC also facilitates the settlement among direct participants of securities transactions, such as transfers and pledges, in deposited securities through computerized book-entry changes in direct participants accounts. This eliminates the need for physical movement of securities certificates. Direct participants include securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, clearing corporations and other organizations. DTC is a wholly owned subsidiary of the Depository Trust Clearing Corporation (DTCC). DTCC is in turn owned by a number of its direct participants and by the NYSE, the American Stock Exchange, Inc. and the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. Access to the DTC system is also available to others such as securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies and clearing corporations that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a direct participant, either directly or indirectly. The rules and regulations that apply to DTC and its participants are on file with the SEC.

If you intend to purchase any of the trust preferred securities in the manner provided by this prospectus you must do so through the DTC system by or through direct participants. The participant that you purchase through will receive a credit for the applicable security on DTC s records. The ownership interest of each actual purchaser of the applicable security, who we refer to as a beneficial owner, is in turn to be received on the participant s records. A beneficial owner will not receive written confirmation from DTC of its purchases, but a beneficial owner is expected to receive written confirmations providing details of the transaction, as well as periodic statements of its holdings, from the participant through which the beneficial owner entered into the transaction. Transfers of ownership interests in the trust preferred securities are to be accomplished by entries made on the books of participants acting on behalf of beneficial owners. Beneficial owners will not receive certificates representing their ownership interests in the trust preferred securities except in the event that use of the book-entry system for the trust preferred securities is discontinued.

To facilitate subsequent transfers, all securities deposited by direct participants with DTC are registered in the name of DTC s nominee, Cede & Co. The deposit of securities with DTC and their registration in the name of Cede & Co. does not effect any change in beneficial ownership. DTC has no knowledge of the actual beneficial owners of the securities. DTC s records reflect only the identity of the

77

#### **Table of Contents**

direct participants to whose accounts such securities are credited, which may or may not be the beneficial owners. The participants will remain responsible for keeping account of their holdings on behalf of their customers.

Conveyance of notices and other communications by DTC to direct participants, by direct participants to indirect participants, and by participants to beneficial owners will be governed by arrangements among them, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time.

Neither DTC nor Cede & Co. will consent or vote with respect to the trust preferred securities. Under its usual procedures, DTC would mail an Omnibus Proxy to us as soon as possible after the record date. The Omnibus Proxy assigns Cede & Co. s consenting or voting rights to those direct participants to whose accounts the trust preferred securities are credited on the record date (identified in a listing attached to the Omnibus Proxy).

The property trustee, on behalf of the trust, will make any payments on the trust preferred securities to DTC. DTC s practice is to credit direct participants accounts on the payable date in accordance with their respective holdings shown on DTC s records upon receipt of funds. Payments by participants to beneficial owners will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices, as is the case with securities held for the accounts of customers in bearer form or registered in street name, and will be the responsibility of such participant and not of DTC, us or any trustee, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time.

We or the applicable trustee will be responsible for the payment of all amounts to DTC. DTC will be responsible for the disbursement of those payments to its participants, and the participants will be responsible for disbursements of those payments to beneficial owners.

DTC may discontinue providing its service as securities depositary with respect to the trust preferred securities at any time by giving reasonable notice to us or the trustee. Under these circumstances, in the event that a successor securities depositary is not obtained, we will print and deliver to you certificates for the various trust preferred securities you may own.

Also, in case we decide to discontinue use of the system of book-entry transfers through DTC (or a successor securities depositary), we will print and deliver to you certificates for the various trust preferred securities you may own.

The information in this section concerning DTC and DTC s book-entry system has been obtained from sources that we believe to be reliable (including DTC), but we take no responsibility for its accuracy.

Neither we, nor any trustee nor the underwriters will have any responsibility or obligation to participants or the persons for whom they act as nominees, with respect to:

the accuracy of the records of DTC, its nominee or any participant;

any ownership interest in the trust preferred securities; or

any payments to, or the providing of notice to, participants or beneficial owners.

**Registrar, Transfer Agent and Paying Agent.** If the trust preferred securities do not remain in book-entry only form, the following provisions will apply:

the property trustee will act as paying agent and may designate an additional or substitute paying agent at any time;

registration of transfers of trust preferred securities will be effected without charge by or on behalf of the trust, but upon payment, with the giving of such indemnity as we or the trust may require, in respect of any tax or other government charges that may be imposed in relation to such transfer; and

the trust will not be required to register or cause to be registered the transfer of trust preferred securities after those trust preferred securities have been called for redemption.

78

### **Table of Contents**

Information Concerning the Property Trustee. Wilmington Trust Company will act as the property trustee. We and certain of our subsidiaries may maintain deposit accounts and conduct other banking transactions with the property trustee in the ordinary course of our businesses. The property trustee has undertaken, prior to the occurrence of a default with respect to the trust preferred securities or the trust common securities, to perform only such duties as are specifically set forth in the declaration and, after default, to exercise the same degree of care as a prudent individual would exercise in the conduct of his or her own affairs. Subject to these provisions, the property trustee is under no obligation to exercise any of the powers vested in it by the declaration at the request of any holder of trust preferred securities, unless offered reasonable indemnity by such holder against the costs, expenses and liabilities which might be incurred thereby. The holders of trust preferred securities will not be required to offer such indemnity in the event such holders, by exercising their voting rights, direct the property trustee to take any action following a declaration event of default. The property trustee also serves as trustee under the trust preferred securities guarantee and the indenture.

Governing Law. The declaration and the trust preferred securities are governed by, and construed in accordance with, the internal laws of the State of Delaware.

*Miscellaneous.* The administrative trustees, who are our officers, are authorized and directed to conduct the affairs of and to operate the trust in such a way that the trust will not be deemed to be an investment company required to be registered under the Investment Company Act, or characterized as other than a grantor trust for U.S. federal income tax purposes, and so that the debentures are treated as indebtedness of us for U.S. federal income tax purposes. In this regard, the administrative trustees are authorized to take any action, not inconsistent with applicable law, the certificate of trust or the declaration that the administrative trustees determine in their discretion to be necessary or desirable for such purposes, subject to the requirement that holders of a majority in liquidation amount of the trust preferred securities must approve such action if it would adversely affect in any material respect the interests of the holders of the trust preferred securities.

Holders of the trust preferred securities have no preemptive or similar rights.

#### **Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Guarantee**

*General.* Wilmington Trust Company, as guarantee trustee, will hold the trust preferred securities guarantee for the benefit of the holders of the trust preferred securities. Pursuant to and to the extent set forth in the trust preferred securities guarantee, we will irrevocably, fully and unconditionally agree to pay in full to the holders of the trust preferred securities, except to the extent paid by the trust, as and when due, regardless of any defense, right of setoff or counterclaim which the trust may have or assert, the following payments, without duplication:

any accrued and unpaid distributions that are required to be paid on the trust preferred securities, to the extent the trust has funds available therefor:

the redemption price, including all accrued and unpaid distributions to, but excluding, the date of redemption, with respect to any trust preferred securities called for redemption by the trust, to the extent the trust has funds available therefor; and

upon a voluntary or involuntary dissolution, winding-up or termination of the trust, other than in connection with the distribution of debentures to the holders of trust preferred securities or the redemption of all the trust preferred securities, the lesser of

the aggregate of the liquidation amount and all accrued and unpaid distributions on the trust preferred securities to the date of payment, to the extent the trust has funds available therefor; and

the amount of assets of the trust remaining available for distribution to holders of trust preferred securities upon the liquidation of the trust.

79

#### **Table of Contents**

The holders of a majority in liquidation amount of the trust preferred securities have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the guarantee trustee in respect of the trust preferred securities guarantee or to direct the exercise of any trust or power conferred upon the guarantee trustee under the trust preferred securities guarantee. Any holder of trust preferred securities may institute a legal proceeding against us to enforce the guarantee trustee s rights and our obligations under the trust preferred securities guarantee without first instituting a legal proceeding against the trust, the guarantee trustee or any other person. If we were to default on our obligation to pay amounts payable on the debentures, the trust would lack available funds for the payment of distributions or amounts payable on redemption of the trust preferred securities or otherwise, and in such event holders of the trust preferred securities would not be able to rely upon the trust preferred securities guarantee for payment of such amounts. Instead, a holder of the trust preferred securities would be required to rely on the enforcement:

by the property trustee of its rights, as registered holder of the debentures, against us pursuant to the terms of the debentures; or

by such holder of trust preferred securities of its right against us to enforce payments on the debentures; See Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Events of Default in this prospectus.

The declaration provides that each holder of trust preferred securities, by acceptance of the trust preferred securities, agrees to the provisions of the trust preferred securities guarantee and the indenture.

The trust preferred securities guarantee is a guarantee with respect to the trust preferred securities from the time of issuance of such trust preferred securities but does not apply to any payment of distributions or the redemption price upon redemption of the trust preferred securities, or to such payments upon the dissolution, winding-up or termination of the trust, except to the extent the trust has funds available therefor. If we do not make interest payments on the debentures, the trust will not pay distributions on the trust preferred securities and will not have funds available for paying distributions. See Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Distributions in this prospectus. The trust preferred securities guarantee, when taken together with our obligations under the debentures, the indenture (which provides that we may defer payments of interest on the debentures) and the declaration, including our obligations to pay costs, expenses, debts and liabilities of the trust (other than with respect to the trust securities), effectively provides a full and unconditional guarantee by us of payments due on the trust preferred securities issued by the trust, subject to our right to defer payments of interest on the debentures.

We also separately have agreed to irrevocably and unconditionally guarantee the obligations of the trust with respect to the trust common securities to the same extent as the guarantee with respect to the trust preferred securities, except that upon the occurrence and during the continuation of an event of default under the indenture, holders of trust preferred securities will have priority over holders of trust common securities with respect to distributions and payments on liquidation, redemption or otherwise.

*Material Covenants*. In the trust preferred securities guarantee, we have covenanted that, so long as any trust preferred securities remain outstanding, if:

we have exercised our option to defer interest payments on the debentures and the deferral period is continuing;

we are in default with respect to our payment or other obligations under the trust preferred securities guarantee;

an indenture event of default has occurred and is continuing; or

any event has occurred and is continuing that, with the giving of notice or the lapse of time or both, would constitute an indenture event of default;

80

#### **Table of Contents**

then we will not, and we will cause each of our subsidiaries not to, take any of the actions that we are prohibited from taking during a deferral period where payments of interest are not being made on the debentures. See Material Terms of the Debentures Option to Defer Interest Payments in this prospectus.

Amendments and Assignment. Except with respect to any changes that do not materially adversely affect the rights of holders of trust preferred securities, in which case no consent of holders of trust preferred securities will be required, the trust preferred securities guarantee may be amended only with the prior approval of the holders of at least a majority in liquidation amount of all the outstanding trust preferred securities. The manner of obtaining any such approval of holders of the trust preferred securities is as set forth under Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Voting Rights in this prospectus. All guarantees and agreements contained in the trust preferred securities guarantee bind our successors, assigns, receivers, trustees and representatives and inure to the benefit of the holders of the trust preferred securities then outstanding. Except in connection with any merger or consolidation of our company with or into another entity or any sale, transfer or lease of our assets to another entity as described under Material Terms of the Debentures Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets in this prospectus, we may not assign our rights or delegate our obligations under the trust preferred securities guarantee without the prior approval of the holders of at least a majority in liquidation amount of the outstanding trust preferred securities.

*Termination of the Trust Preferred Securities Guarantee.* The trust preferred securities guarantee will terminate as to each holder of trust preferred securities upon:

full payment of the applicable redemption price with respect to all trust preferred securities;

distribution of the debentures held by the trust to the holders of the trust preferred securities; or

liquidation of the trust;

and will terminate completely upon full payment of the amounts payable in accordance with the declaration. The trust preferred securities guarantee will continue to be effective or will be reinstated, as the case may be, if at any time any holder of trust preferred securities must restore payment of any sum paid under the trust preferred securities or the trust preferred securities guarantee.

Status of the Trust Preferred Securities Guarantee. The trust preferred securities guarantee constitutes an unsecured obligation of our company and ranks:

senior to our common stock; and

subordinate and junior in right of payment to all our other liabilities except any liabilities that may be equal with the trust preferred securities guarantee by their terms.

Our subsidiaries do not guarantee the payment of principal and interest on the debentures and, accordingly, claims of holders of the trust preferred securities effectively are subordinate to the claims of creditors of our subsidiaries. In addition, the debentures are subordinate to and junior in right of payment to our senior debt. See Material Terms of the Debentures in this prospectus for more information on the ranking of the trust preferred securities guarantee relative to our senior debt.

The trust preferred securities guarantee constitutes a guarantee of payment and not of collection; that is, the guaranteed party may directly institute a legal proceeding against us to enforce its rights under the trust preferred securities guarantee without instituting a legal proceeding against any other person.

Information Concerning the Guarantee Trustee. The guarantee trustee has undertaken, prior to the occurrence of a default with respect to the trust preferred securities guarantee, to perform only such duties as are specifically set forth in the trust preferred securities guarantee and, after default with respect to the trust preferred securities guarantee, to exercise the same degree of care as a prudent individual would exercise in the conduct of his or her own affairs. Subject to such provision, the guarantee trustee is under no obligation to exercise any of the powers vested in it by the trust preferred securities guarantee at the

81

#### **Table of Contents**

request of any holder of trust preferred securities unless it is offered reasonable indemnity against the costs, expenses and liabilities that might be incurred by exercising such powers.

Governing Law. The trust preferred securities guarantee is governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of Delaware.

#### **Material Terms of the Debentures**

The trust will invest the proceeds from the issuance and sale of the trust securities in the debentures. Under certain circumstances involving the dissolution of the trust following the occurrence of a Special Event, debentures may be distributed to the holders of the trust securities in liquidation of the trust. See Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Special Event Distribution or Redemption in this prospectus.

*General.* Wilmington Trust Company will act as indenture trustee under the indenture governing the terms of the debentures. The indenture will be qualified as an indenture under the Trust Indenture Act.

The debentures will be limited in aggregate principal amount to \$41,237,150, of which \$40,000,000 will represent the investment of the proceeds from the sale of the trust preferred securities and \$1,237,150 will represent the investment of the proceeds from the sale of the trust common securities. If the underwriters exercise in full their option to purchase additional trust preferred securities to cover over-allotments, the debentures will be limited in aggregate principal amount to \$47,422,700, of which \$46,000,000 will represent the investment of the proceeds from the sale of the trust preferred securities and \$1,422,700 will represent the investment of the proceeds from the sale of the trust common securities. The debentures will not be subject to a sinking fund provision. The entire principal amount of the debentures will mature and become due and payable, together with any accrued and unpaid interest thereon, on February 19, 2044.

Following the occurrence of a Special Event, if the debentures are distributed to holders of trust preferred securities in certificated form in liquidation of such holders interest in the trust, they will be issued in denominations of \$25 and integral multiples thereof. We anticipate, however, that the debentures will be distributed in the form of one or more global securities and that DTC, or any successor depositary for the trust preferred securities, would act as depositary for the debentures. The depositary arrangements for the debentures would be substantially similar to those in effect for the trust preferred securities.

For a description of DTC and the terms of the depositary arrangements relating to payments, transfers, voting rights, redemption, other notices and other matters, see Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Book-Entry-Only Issuance DTC in this prospectus.

In the event debentures are issued in certificated form, principal and interest will be payable, the transfer of the debentures will be registrable and debentures will be exchangeable for debentures of other denominations of a like aggregate principal amount at the corporate trust office of the indenture trustee in Wilmington, Delaware. However, payment of interest on certificated debentures may be made at our option by check mailed to the address of the persons entitled to payment or by wire transfer to an account appropriately designated by the holder entitled to that payment.

There are no covenants or provisions in the indenture that afford holders of debentures protection in the event of a highly leveraged transaction or other similar transaction involving us that may adversely affect such holders.

Interest. Each debenture bears interest at the rate of 9.5% per year which accrues from the date of original issuance of the debenture and is payable quarterly in arrears on March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31 of each year, commencing March 31, 2004, to the person in whose name such debenture is registered on the relevant record date, except to the extent that we defer payments of interest. See Option to Defer Interest Payments in this prospectus. If the debentures are held by the property trustee or are in the form of a global debenture, the record date will be the close of business on the business day next preceding the interest payment date. Otherwise, the record date will be the close of

82

### **Table of Contents**

business on the 15th day next preceding the interest payment date (or if such day is not a business day, on the day next preceding that 15th day that is a business day).

The amount of interest payable for any period will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months. The amount of interest payable for any period shorter than a full quarterly period will be computed on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed per 30-day month. In the event that any date on which interest is payable on the debentures is not a business day, then payment of the interest payable on such date will be made on the next succeeding day which is a business day (without any interest or other payment in respect of any such delay), except that, if such business day is in the next succeeding calendar year, the payment will be made on the immediately preceding business day, in each case with the same force and effect as if made on the date on which interest was payable that was not a business day.

Option to Defer Interest Payments. So long as no event of default, and no event that, after notice or lapse of time or both, would become an event of default, has occurred and is continuing under the indenture, we have the right at any time during the term of the debentures to defer payments of interest on the debentures for one or more periods selected by us, not exceeding 20 consecutive quarters for any such period. Each deferral period must end on the last day of a calendar quarter, and no deferral period may extend beyond the maturity of the debentures. During a deferral period no interest will be due and payable on the debentures.

So long as no event of default, and no event that, after notice or lapse of time or both, would become an event of default, has occurred and is continuing under the indenture, at any time prior to the end of a deferral period, we may extend the deferral period, as long as the deferral period as so extended does not exceed 20 consecutive quarters and does not extend beyond the maturity of the debentures. At any time prior to the end of a calendar quarter ending prior to the end of a deferral period, we may shorten the deferral period so that it will end on the last day of such calendar quarter. On the last day of each deferral period, we will pay all interest then accrued and unpaid on the debentures together with interest thereon compounded quarterly at an annual rate of 9.5% to the extent permitted by applicable law (Compounded Interest). Upon the termination of any deferral period and the payment of all amounts then due, we may commence a new deferral period, subject to the above requirements. Consequently, there could be multiple deferral periods of varying lengths throughout the term of the debentures. We have no current intention of exercising our right to defer payments of interest on the debentures.

If we exercise the right to defer payments of interest on the debentures, then during any deferral period we will not, and we will cause each of our subsidiaries not to,

declare or pay dividends on, or make a distribution with respect to, or redeem or purchase or acquire, or make a liquidation payment with respect to, any of our or any of our subsidiary s capital stock or other equity securities, other than

any purchase or acquisition of common stock or common equity securities (or their equivalents) in connection with the satisfaction by us or our subsidiary of obligations under any employee benefit plan or the satisfaction by us or our subsidiary of obligations pursuant to any contract or security requiring us or the subsidiary to purchase common stock or common equity securities (or their equivalents);

any purchase of common stock or common equity securities (or their equivalents) from an officer or employee (or a person performing similar functions) of us or any subsidiary upon termination of employment or retirement not pursuant to any obligation under any contract or security requiring us or the subsidiary to purchase such common stock or common equity securities (or their equivalents);

as a result of a reclassification of our capital stock or other equity securities or those of any of our subsidiaries, or the exchange or conversion of one class or series of such capital stock or other equity securities for another class or series of capital stock or other equity securities of us or any subsidiary;

83

### **Table of Contents**

any dividend or distribution of common stock on common stock or other common equity securities on such other common equity securities:

any purchase of fractional interests in capital stock or other equity securities of us or any subsidiary pursuant to the conversion or exchange provisions of such capital stock or other equity security being converted or exchanged;

any declaration or payment of a dividend in connection with the implementation of a shareholder rights plan or the redemption or repurchase of any rights distributed pursuant to a shareholder rights plan;

any dividend or distribution by one of our subsidiaries to us or to another of our subsidiaries;

any distribution by WHLP to any person that is a partner in WHLP for federal income tax purposes so long as (i) at the time of the distribution, we have at least an 80% interest in the capital, income, gain, loss and deductions of WHLP, and (ii) the distribution is required by the amended and restated partnership agreement of WHLP, as in effect on the date of original issuance of the debentures; and

any distribution by any of our other subsidiaries that is not wholly owned by us, so long as none of the holders of equity interests in such subsidiaries have any right to convert such equity securities into, or exchange such equity securities for, our common stock;

make any payment of principal of, or premium, if any, or interest on, or repay, repurchase or redeem, any of our debt securities that rank equal with or junior to the debentures; or

make any guarantee payments with respect to any guarantee (other than the trust preferred securities guarantee) by us of any debt securities of any subsidiary, if such guarantee ranks equal with or junior to the debentures.

If the property trustee is the sole holder of the debentures at the time we select a deferral period, we will give the administrative trustees, the property trustee and the indenture trustee written notice of our selection, extension or shortening of a deferral period at least one business day prior to the earliest of

the date the next distribution on the trust preferred securities would otherwise be payable;

the date the trust is required to give notice of such distribution or the record date therefor to any securities exchange or automated quotation system on which the trust preferred securities may be listed or traded; and

two business days prior to such record date.

If the property trustee is not the sole holder of the debentures, we will give the holders of the debentures notice of our selection, extension or shortening of a deferral period at least ten business days prior to the earliest of:

the next interest payment date;

the date we are required to give notice of such interest payment date or record date therefor to any securities exchange or automated quotation system on which the debentures may be listed or traded; and

two business days prior to such record date.

Additional Interest. If at any time while the property trustee is the holder of any debentures, the trust or the property trustee would be required to pay any taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges of whatever nature, other than withholding taxes, imposed by the United States or any other taxing authority, then, in any such case, we will pay as additional interest (Additional Interest) on the debentures held by the property trustee such amounts as required so that the net amounts received and retained by the trust and the property trustee after paying any such taxes, duties, assessments or

84

#### **Table of Contents**

governmental charges will be at least the amounts the trust and the property trustee would have received had no such taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges been imposed.

**Redemption.** We have the right to redeem the debentures, in whole or in part, at any time on or after February 19, 2009. We also may redeem the debentures for cash, in whole, but not in part, in certain circumstances upon the occurrence of a Redemption Tax Event. The redemption price of the debentures in either of these cases will be 100% of the principal amount of the debentures so redeemed, plus any accrued and unpaid interest thereon to, but excluding, the date fixed for redemption.

If we consummate an offering (other than certain excluded offerings) of our common stock that results in gross proceeds to us of at least \$50 million, we will also be required to redeem 35% of the aggregate principal amount of the debentures outstanding from the proceeds of the first such offering. We must redeem the debentures within 60 days after the closing of the common stock offering. The redemption price will be 105% of the principal amount of the debentures redeemed, plus any accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the redemption date. Upon redemption of the debentures, the trust will use the cash it receives on the redemption of the debentures to redeem trust preferred securities and trust common securities, on a pro rata basis, having an aggregate liquidation amount equal to the aggregate principal amount of the debentures redeemed.

In the event of any partial redemption of the debentures, the debentures to be redeemed will be selected by the indenture trustee on a pro rata basis from the outstanding debentures. For additional information regarding redemption of the debentures, see Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Redemption, Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Special Event Distribution or Redemption, Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Redemption Procedures in this prospectus.

Repurchase of Debentures upon a Change of Control. If a change of control, as defined in this prospectus, occurs, each holder of trust preferred securities will have the right to exchange any or all of that holder s trust preferred securities for debentures having a principal amount equal to the liquidation amount of such trust preferred securities and to simultaneously require us to repurchase such debentures on the repurchase date at a repurchase price in cash equal to 100% of the principal amount of the debentures that are exchanged for such holder s trust preferred securities, plus accrued and unpaid interest on such debentures to, but excluding, the repurchase date. See Material Terms of the Trus Preferred Securities Repurchase at Option of Holders Upon a Change of Control in this prospectus.

**Subordination.** The indenture provides that the debentures are subordinate and junior in right of payment to all of our existing and future senior debt. No payment of principal, including redemption payments, if any, or premium, if any, or interest, on the debentures may be made if:

we default in the payment of principal, premium, interest or any other payment due on any senior debt, any applicable grace period with respect to such default has ended, and such default has not been cured or waived or ceased to exist; or

the maturity of any of our senior debt has been accelerated because of a default and the amounts payable with respect to such accelerated senior debt have not been paid in full.

Upon any payments by us or distribution of our assets to creditors upon any dissolution, winding up, liquidation or reorganization, whether voluntary or involuntary or in bankruptcy, insolvency, receivership or other proceedings, all principal, premium, if any, and interest due or to become due on all of our senior debt must be paid in full before the holders of the debentures are entitled to receive or retain any payment. Upon satisfaction of all claims related to all of our senior debt then outstanding, the rights of the holders of the debentures will be subrogated to the rights of the holders of our senior debt to receive payments or distributions applicable to senior debt until all amounts owing on the debentures are paid in full.

85

### **Table of Contents**

The term senior debt means, with respect to us:

the principal, premium, if any, and interest with respect to

our indebtedness for money borrowed; and

indebtedness evidenced by securities, debentures, notes, bonds or other similar instruments issued by us;

all of our capital lease obligations;

all of our obligations issued or assumed as the deferred purchase price of property, all of our conditional sale obligations and all of our obligations under any title retention agreement, but excluding trade accounts payable arising in the ordinary course of business;

all of our obligations for the reimbursement of any letter of credit, banker s acceptance, security purchase facility or similar arrangement, or under any interest rate swap or other hedging arrangement or similar credit transaction;

all obligations of the type referred to in the above bullet points of other persons for the payment of which we are responsible or liable as obligor, guarantor or otherwise; and

all obligations of the type referred to in the above bullet points of other persons secured by any lien on any of our property or assets, whether or not such obligation is assumed by us;

except for

any such indebtedness that is by its terms subordinated to or equal with the debentures; and

any indebtedness to any of our affiliates.

As of September 30, 2003, our consolidated long-term indebtedness, including current portion, was \$158.5 million. Our senior debt will continue to be senior debt and be entitled to the benefits of the subordination provisions of the indenture irrespective of any amendment, modification or waiver of any term of such senior debt.

The indenture does not limit the aggregate amount of senior debt that we may issue.

Our subsidiaries do not guarantee the payment of principal of or interest on the debentures and, accordingly, claims of holders of the trust preferred securities effectively are subordinate to all existing and future liabilities of our subsidiaries.

Material Covenants. In the indenture, we have covenanted:

to directly or indirectly maintain 100% ownership of the trust common securities, although any permitted successor of us under the indenture may succeed to our ownership;

not to, and to cause each of our subsidiaries not to, incur indebtedness in excess of \$100,000 to (i) any of our officers or directors or any of their affiliates or (ii) any person known by us to be the owner of (or a member of a syndicate or group that is treated as a person for purposes of Section 13(d) of the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the regulations thereunder and is the owner of) more than 5% of the outstanding shares of our common stock in each such case except for (a) indebtedness incurred to such a person in connection with the transaction by which such person or its affiliate becomes our officer or director or the owner of more than 5% of the outstanding shares of our common stock, (b) indebtedness that is incurred to such a person by any subsidiary that we form to implement a joint venture with such person and that is on terms that are not less favorable to us or the subsidiary than the terms that would be available in a comparable arm s-length transaction, and (c) any indebtedness incurred in connection with a transaction approved by a majority of our independent and disinterested directors;

86

#### **Table of Contents**

not to, and to cause each of our subsidiaries not to, engage in any future offering of trust preferred or similar securities unless the debt issued in exchange for the proceeds of those securities is subordinate or equal in right of payment to the debentures; and

to use our reasonable efforts to cause the trust

to remain a statutory trust, except in connection with the distribution of debentures to the holders of trust securities in liquidation of the trust upon the occurrence of a Special Event requiring dissolution under the declaration, or in connection with certain mergers, consolidations or amalgamations, each as permitted by the declaration; and

to otherwise continue to be classified as a grantor trust for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets. The indenture provides that we will not consolidate with or merge into any other entity, or directly or indirectly convey, transfer or lease substantially all of our properties and assets on a consolidated basis to any person unless:

if we are not the survivor, the successor is a business entity organized and validly existing under the laws of the United States and expressly assumes the due and punctual payment of the principal of, and premium, if any, and interest on (including any Additional Interest or Compounded Interest) all debentures issued under the indenture and the performance of every other covenant of the indenture on our part; and

immediately after the consolidation, merger, or conveyance, transfer or lease of assets no event of default under the indenture and no event that, after notice or lapse of time, or both, would become an event of default under the indenture, will have occurred and be continuing.

Upon any such consolidation, merger, conveyance, transfer or lease, the successor will succeed to and be substituted for us under the indenture and thereafter we will be relieved of all obligations and covenants under the indenture and the debentures.

*Indenture Events of Default.* The indenture provides that any of the following events that has occurred and is continuing constitutes an indenture event of default with respect to the debentures:

failure for 30 days to pay when due interest on the debentures, including any Additional Interest and Compounded Interest in respect thereof; however, a valid deferral of interest payments in accordance with the terms of the indenture will not constitute a default in the payment of interest, including any Additional Interest and Compounded Interest, for this purpose;

failure to pay principal of or premium, if any, on the debentures when due, whether at maturity, upon redemption, by declaration or otherwise:

willful failure to observe or perform in any material respect any of the covenants described in Material Covenants or Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets in this prospectus;

any non-willful failure to observe or perform in any material respect any of the covenants described in Material Covenants or Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets in this prospectus, and failure to observe or perform in any material respect any other covenant contained in the indenture, in each such case, for 30 days after notice to us by the indenture trustee or by the holders of at least a majority in aggregate principal amount of outstanding debentures, specifying such failure and requiring it to be remedied;

the dissolution, winding up or termination of the trust, except in connection with distribution of debentures to the holders of trust securities in liquidation of the trust upon the occurrence of a Special Event requiring dissolution under the declaration, or in connection with certain mergers, consolidations or amalgamations permitted by the declaration; and

certain events involving the bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization of us.

87

#### **Table of Contents**

Upon the occurrence of certain indenture events of default relating to our bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization, the principal of and interest on the debentures will automatically become immediately due and payable. On the occurrence of any other indenture event of default, the indenture trustee or the holders of at least a majority in aggregate principal amount of outstanding debentures may declare the principal of and interest on the debentures due and payable immediately. However, after an acceleration, but before a judgment or decree based on acceleration, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of outstanding debentures may, under certain circumstances set forth in the indenture, rescind and annul the acceleration if all indenture events of default, other than the nonpayment of accelerated principal, have been cured or waived as provided in the indenture.

If the property trustee fails to enforce its rights under the debentures after a holder of trust preferred securities has made a written request that it do so, such holder of trust preferred securities will have certain rights to enforce the property trustee s rights under the debentures. See Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Events of Default in this prospectus. We may not amend the indenture to remove the foregoing right to bring a direct action without the prior written consent of the holders of all outstanding trust preferred securities. The holders of trust preferred securities will not be able to exercise directly any other remedy available to the holders of the debentures.

The holders of at least a majority in aggregate principal amount of outstanding debentures may, on behalf of the holders of all the debentures, waive any past defaults except:

a default in payment of the principal of, or premium, if any, or interest on, any debentures, unless such default has been cured and a sum sufficient to pay all matured installments of interest and principal due otherwise than by acceleration has been deposited with the indenture trustee: or

a default in respect of a covenant or provision of the indenture that cannot be amended or modified without the consent of the holder of each debenture (which default may be waived only with the consent of the holders of all outstanding debentures).

However, if the debentures are held by the trust or a trustee of the trust, no waiver will be effective until the holders of a majority in liquidation amount of trust securities have consented to the waiver. In addition, if the consent of the holders of each outstanding debenture is required, the waiver will not be effective until each holder of trust securities has consented to such waiver.

A default under any of our other indebtedness will not constitute an indenture event of default. Further, if the maturity of the debentures is accelerated, we may not make any payments on the debentures or trust preferred securities guarantee until all of our senior indebtedness has been paid.

Subject to the provisions of the indenture relating to the duties of the indenture trustee in case an indenture event of default has occurred and is continuing, the indenture trustee is under no obligation to exercise any of its rights or powers under the indenture at the request or direction of any holders of debentures, unless such holders offer adequate security and indemnity, reasonably satisfactory to the indenture trustee, against the costs, expenses and liabilities that might be incurred by it in compliance with such request or direction. Subject to the provision for the indemnification of the indenture trustee, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the debentures then outstanding have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the indenture trustee, or exercising any trust or power conferred on the indenture trustee, provided that such direction is not in conflict with any rule of law or the indenture. The indenture trustee will also have the right to decline to follow such direction if the officers of the indenture trustee, in good faith, determine that the directed proceeding would be unjustly prejudicial to the holders not joining in the action or would create personal liability for the indenture trustee.

88

#### **Table of Contents**

No holder of any debenture has any right to institute any proceeding with respect to the indenture or for any remedy thereunder, unless:

such holder gives the indenture trustee written notice of a continuing indenture event of default;

the holders of at least a majority in aggregate principal amount of outstanding debentures make written request to the indenture trustee to institute proceedings in respect of the indenture event of default in its own name as indenture trustee;

such holder or holders offer reasonable indemnity to the indenture trustee against the costs, expenses and liabilities to be incurred in compliance with such request;

the indenture trustee fails to institute a proceeding for 60 days after receipt of such notice, request and offer of indemnity; and

no direction inconsistent with such request has been given to the indenture trustee during the 60 day period by the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debentures.

However, such limitations do not apply to a suit instituted by a holder of a debenture to compel payment of principal of, or premium, if any, or interest on, such debenture on or after the respective due dates expressed in such debenture.

We are required to file annually with the indenture trustee and the property trustee a certificate as to whether or not we are in compliance with all the conditions and covenants under the indenture.

*Modifications and Amendments of the Indenture.* The indenture contains provisions permitting us and the indenture trustee, with the consent of the holders of at least a majority in aggregate principal amount of outstanding debentures, to modify the indenture or the rights of the holders of debentures by entering into one or more supplemental indentures. However, without the consent of the holder of each outstanding debenture affected thereby, no such supplemental indenture may, among other things:

except with respect to a deferral of interest that is permitted under the indenture, extend the stated maturity of the debentures or reduce the principal amount thereof, or reduce any premium payable upon the redemption thereof, or reduce the rate or extend the time of payment of interest thereon; or

reduce the percentage in aggregate principal amount of outstanding debentures the consent of whose holders is required for any supplemental indenture or for any waiver of compliance by us with the provisions of the indenture or certain defaults under the debenture. Furthermore, any such supplemental indenture will require, if the debentures are held by the trust, the consent of the holders of a majority in aggregate liquidation amount of outstanding trust securities or, if the consent of the holder of each outstanding debenture is required, the consent of each holder of outstanding trust securities.

In addition, we and the indenture trustee may execute, without the consent of any holder of debentures or trust securities, any supplemental indenture to cure any ambiguities, to evidence our successor and the assumption by our successor of the covenants in the indenture and the debentures, to add covenants under the indenture for the benefit of the holders of the debentures, to provide for the appointment of a successor trustee or trustees, to comply with the Trust Indenture Act and for certain other purposes described in the indenture.

Information Concerning the Indenture Trustee. The indenture trustee has undertaken, prior to default, to perform only such duties as are specifically set forth in the indenture and, after default, to exercise the same degree of care as a prudent individual would exercise in the conduct of his or her own

89

#### **Table of Contents**

affairs. Subject to such provision, the indenture trustee is under no obligation to exercise any of the powers vested in it by the indenture at the request of any holder of debentures unless such holder offers it reasonable indemnity against the costs, expenses and liabilities that might be incurred by exercising such powers. The indenture trustee is not required to expend or risk its own funds or otherwise incur personal financial liability in the performance of its duties if the indenture trustee reasonably believes it is not assured of repayment or adequate indemnity.

Governing Law. The indenture and the debentures are governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of Delaware.

## Effect of Obligations Under the Indenture and the Trust Preferred Securities Guarantee

As set forth in the declaration, the sole purpose of the trust is to issue the trust securities evidencing undivided beneficial interests in the assets of the trust, to invest the proceeds from such issuance and sale in the debentures and to engage in only those activities necessary or incidental thereto.

As long as payments of interest and other payments are made when due on the debentures, such payments will be sufficient to cover distributions and payments due on the trust securities because of the following factors:

the aggregate principal amount of debentures will be equal to the sum of the aggregate stated liquidation amount of the trust securities;

the interest rate and the interest and other payment dates on the debentures will match the distribution rate and distribution and other payment dates for the trust preferred securities;

pursuant to the indenture, we are required to pay all costs, expenses, debts and obligations of the trust other than with respect to the trust securities, and the trust is not obligated to pay, directly or indirectly, any such amounts; and

the declaration further provides that the administrative trustees will not cause or permit the trust to, among other things, engage in any activity that is not consistent with the purposes of the trust.

Payments of distributions and other payments due on the trust preferred securities, to the extent the trust has funds available therefor, are guaranteed by us as and to the extent set forth above under the heading Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Guarantee. However, the trust preferred securities guarantee covers the payment of distributions and other amounts on the trust preferred securities only if and to the extent that we have made the corresponding payments of interest or principal on the debentures held by the trust as its sole asset. If we do not make interest or other payments due on the debentures, the trust will not have sufficient funds to pay distributions due on the trust preferred securities.

The trust preferred securities guarantee, when taken together with our obligations under the debentures and the indenture and our obligations under the declaration, including our obligations to pay costs, expenses, debts and liabilities of the trust, other than with respect to the trust securities, will effectively provide a full and unconditional guarantee of amounts due on the trust preferred securities, subject to our right to defer payments of interest on the debentures, which would result in a concomitant deferral of distributions on the trust preferred securities.

In the event we fail to make interest or other payments on the debentures when due, the declaration provides a mechanism whereby the holders of the trust preferred securities, using the procedures described in this prospectus under the heading Material Terms of the Trust Preferred Securities Events of Default, may direct the property trustee to enforce its rights under the debentures. If the property trustee fails to enforce its rights under the debentures, any holder of trust preferred securities may, to the extent permitted by law, directly institute a legal proceeding against us to enforce the property trustee s rights under the debentures without first instituting any legal proceeding against the property trustee or any other

90

## **Table of Contents**

person. In addition, if an event of default under the declaration has occurred and is continuing and such event is attributable to our failure to pay interest or principal on the debentures on the date such interest or principal is otherwise payable, or in the case of redemption, on the redemption date, then a holder of trust preferred securities may, to the extent permitted by law, institute a direct action to compel payment to such holder of the principal of or interest on debentures having a principal amount equal to the aggregate liquidation amount of the trust preferred securities of such holder on or after the respective due date specified in the debentures. In connection with any direct action, we will be subrogated to the rights of such holder of trust preferred securities under the declaration to the extent of any payment made by us to such holder of trust preferred securities in the direct action.

Under the trust preferred securities guarantee, we acknowledge that the guarantee trustee will enforce the trust preferred securities guarantee on behalf of the holders of the trust preferred securities. If we fail to make payments under the trust preferred securities guarantee, the holders of the trust preferred securities may direct the guarantee trustee to enforce its rights under the trust preferred securities guarantee. If the guarantee trustee fails to enforce the trust preferred securities guarantee, any holder of trust preferred securities may directly institute a legal proceeding against us to enforce the guarantee trustee s rights under the trust preferred securities guarantee without first instituting a legal proceeding against the trust, the guarantee trustee or any other person.

91

#### **Table of Contents**

#### MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES

#### General

This section summarizes the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of purchasing, holding and selling the trust preferred securities. Unless we state otherwise, this summary deals only with trust preferred securities held as capital assets (as defined in the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code )) by a U.S. Holder (as defined below) who purchases the trust preferred securities at their original offering price when the trust originally issues the securities.

The statements set forth in this summary constitute the opinion of Riddell Williams P.S., tax counsel to us and the trust. An opinion of counsel is not binding on the U.S. Internal Revenue Service (the IRS) or any court, and the IRS or a court may not agree with the opinion of our tax counsel. If the IRS or a court disagreed with our tax counsel, material adverse consequences to investors in the trust preferred securities could result.

We do not discuss all of the tax consequences that may be relevant to a U.S. Holder. We also do not address any of the tax consequences to U.S. Holders that are or may be subject to special tax treatment, including banks, thrift institutions, real estate investment trusts, personal holding companies, tax-exempt organizations, regulated investment companies, insurance companies and brokers and dealers in securities or currencies. Further, we do not address:

the U.S. federal income, or any state, local or foreign, tax consequences to shareholders in, or partners or beneficiaries of, an entity that is a holder of the trust preferred securities;

the U.S. federal estate or gift tax consequences of the purchase, ownership or sale of the trust preferred securities;

the U.S. alternative minimum tax consequences of the purchase, ownership or sale of the trust preferred securities;

persons who hold the trust preferred securities in a straddle or as part of a hedging, conversion or constructive sale transaction or whose functional currency is not the United States dollar; or

any state, local or foreign tax consequences of the purchase, ownership or sale of trust preferred securities.

A U.S. Holder is a holder of trust preferred securities who or which is:

an individual citizen or resident of the United States;

a corporation or partnership created or organized in or under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia (unless, in the case of a partnership, Treasury regulations provide otherwise);

an estate, if its income is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source; or

a trust if: (i) a United States court can exercise primary supervision over its administration; and (ii) one or more United States persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust.

This summary is based on the Code, Treasury regulations, judicial decisions, published positions of the IRS and other applicable authorities, all as they currently exist as of the date of this prospectus and all of which are subject to change or differing interpretations at any time (possibly with retroactive effect). No ruling has been or will be sought from the IRS regarding any matter discussed in this summary. Except as expressly stated in this summary, our tax counsel has not rendered any opinion regarding any U.S., foreign, state or local tax consequences to us or the trust as a result of the offering or to any investor who purchases, holds or sells trust preferred securities. Accordingly, prospective investors in this offering should consult their own tax advisors in light of their particular circumstances as to the U.S. federal tax

92

#### **Table of Contents**

consequences of purchasing, holding and selling trust preferred securities, as well as the effect of any state, local or foreign tax laws.

#### Classification of the Trust and the Debentures

Under current law and assuming full compliance with the terms of the declaration, the indenture and other related documents, the trust will be classified for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a grantor trust and will not be an association taxable as a corporation. Consequently, the trust itself will not be subject to federal income tax and each holder of trust preferred securities will generally be treated as owning an undivided interest in the assets of the trust, including the debentures. The debentures will be classified as debt of WestCoast for U.S. federal income tax purposes. By acceptance of a trust preferred security, each holder will agree to treat the debentures as debt and the trust preferred securities as evidence of an indirect beneficial ownership interest in the debentures.

## **Interest Income and Original Issue Discount**

A U.S. Holder of trust preferred securities will be required to include in ordinary income for U.S. federal income tax purposes the holder s allocable share of interest (and original issue discount (OID), if any) paid or accrued on the debentures.

U.S. Holders (including U.S. Holders that are cash basis taxpayers) that hold debt instruments issued with OID generally must include such OID in income as it accrues on a constant yield method even if there is no corresponding receipt of cash attributable to such income. A debt instrument such as a debenture will generally be treated as issued with OID if the stated interest on the instrument does not constitute—qualified stated interest. Qualified stated interest is generally any one of a series of stated interest payments on an instrument that are unconditionally payable at least annually at a single fixed rate. In determining whether stated interest on an instrument is unconditionally payable and thus constitutes qualified stated interest, remote contingencies as to the timely payment of stated interest are ignored. In the case of the debentures, we believe that the likelihood of our exercising our option to defer payments of interest is—remote—because the exercise by us of such option would prevent us from, among other things:

declaring dividends, or engaging in certain other capital transactions, with respect to our capital stock; and

making any payment on any debt securities issued by us which rank equal with or junior to the debentures.

Accordingly, we intend to take the position that the debentures will not be deemed to be issued with OID. Based on this position, stated interest payments on the debentures will be includible in the ordinary income of a U.S. Holder at the time that such payments are received or accrued in accordance with the U.S. Holder s regular method of accounting. U.S. Holders should be aware, however, that the IRS may not agree with this position.

If we exercised our option to defer any payment of interest (or if the exercise of such option was determined not to be remote ), the debentures would be treated as issued with OID at the time of such exercise (or at the time of issuance, if the exercise of such option was determined not to be remote ) and all stated interest on the debentures would thereafter be treated as OID as long as the debentures remained outstanding without regard to the timing of the payments under the debentures. In such event, a U.S. Holder s allocable share of interest in respect of the debentures would constitute OID that would have to be included in income on a constant yield method before the receipt of the cash attributable to such income, regardless of the U.S. Holder s method of tax accounting, and actual cash payments of stated interest would not be reported as taxable income. Consequently, the U.S. Holder would be required to include such OID in gross income even though we would not make any actual cash payments during the period of interest deferral. Any OID included in income would increase the U.S. Holder s adjusted tax basis in its trust preferred securities, and actual receipt of cash interest payments would reduce the U.S. Holder s basis in the trust preferred securities.

93

## **Table of Contents**

The above conclusions are based on Treasury Regulations that have not been interpreted by any court decisions or addressed in any rulings or other pronouncements of the IRS, and it is possible that the IRS could successfully assert a position contrary to the position taken by us.

#### Corporate U.S. Holders

Corporate U.S. Holders of the trust preferred securities will not be entitled to a dividends-received deduction for any income from the trust preferred securities.

#### Sales of Trust Preferred Securities

If a U.S. Holder sells its trust preferred securities, the U.S. Holder will recognize gain or loss in an amount equal to the difference between its adjusted tax basis in the trust preferred securities and the amount realized from the sale (generally, the selling price less any amount received in respect of accrued but unpaid interest not previously included in your income). The U.S. Holder s adjusted tax basis in the trust preferred securities generally will equal:

the initial purchase price that the U.S. Holder paid for the trust preferred securities plus

any accrued and unpaid distributions that the U.S. Holder was required to treat as OID less any cash distributions received in respect of accrued OID.

Gain or loss on the sale of trust preferred securities will generally be capital gain or loss except as discussed below. Capital gain recognized by an individual in respect of trust preferred securities held for more than one year as of the date of sale will be long term capital gain, subject to a maximum federal income tax rate, under current law, of 15% during the taxable years between 2003 and 2008.

The trust preferred securities may trade at a price that does not accurately reflect the value of accrued but unpaid interest (or OID, if the debentures are treated as having been issued or reissued with OID) relating to the underlying debentures. If the U.S. Holder disposes of its trust preferred securities, the U.S. Holder will be required to include in ordinary income for U.S. federal income tax purposes any portion of the amount realized that is attributable to accrued but unpaid interest (including OID, if any) through the date of sale. This income inclusion will increase the U.S. Holder s adjusted tax basis in the trust preferred securities but may not be reflected in the sale price. To the extent the sale price is less than the U.S. Holder s adjusted tax basis, the U.S. Holder will recognize a capital loss. Subject to certain limited exceptions, capital losses cannot be applied to offset ordinary income for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

### Receipt of Debentures Upon Liquidation of the Trust

Under current law, if we dissolve the trust and cause the trust to distribute to a U.S. Holder its proportionate share of the debentures, the U.S. Holder will not be subject to tax if the trust is a grantor trust. Rather, the U.S. Holder will have an adjusted tax basis in the debentures received in the liquidation equal to the adjusted tax basis in its trust preferred securities surrendered for the debentures. The U.S. Holder holding period for the debentures would include the period during which it had held the trust preferred securities. The U.S. Holder would continue to report interest (or, if applicable, OID) in respect of the debentures as described in Interest Income and Original Issue Discount in this prospectus.

# Receipt of Cash Upon Liquidation of the Trust

If we redeem the debentures for cash and the trust distributes the proceeds of the redemption to a U.S. Holder in redemption of its trust preferred securities, the redemption will be treated as a sale of the trust preferred securities, in which the U.S. Holder would recognize gain or loss, as described immediately above.

94

#### **Table of Contents**

### **Backup Withholding and Information Reporting**

The amount of interest (and OID, if any) accrued on the trust preferred securities held of record by U.S. Holders (other than corporations and other exempt holders) will be reported to the IRS. Backup withholding will apply to payments of interest to a non-exempt U.S. Holder, unless the holder furnishes its taxpayer identification number in the manner prescribed in applicable Treasury regulations, certifies that such number is correct, certifies as to its status as a United States person and certifies as to no loss of exemption from backup withholding and meets certain other conditions. Any amounts withheld from a holder under the backup withholding rules will be allowed as a refund or a credit against such holder s U.S. federal income tax liability, provided the required information is furnished to the IRS.

It is anticipated that income on the trust preferred securities will be reported to holders of trust preferred securities on an IRS Form 1099, which should be mailed by January 30 following each calendar year.

#### EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLAN CONSIDERATIONS

## Regulation under ERISA and the Tax Code

Each fiduciary of a pension, profit-sharing or other employee benefit plan subject to Title I of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ( ERISA ) (an ERISA Plan ), should consider the fiduciary standards of ERISA in the context of the ERISA Plan s particular circumstances before authorizing an investment by the ERISA Plan in the trust preferred securities. Among other factors, the fiduciary should consider whether the investment would satisfy the prudence and diversification requirements of ERISA and would be consistent with the documents and instruments governing the ERISA Plan.

Section 406 of ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code prohibit ERISA Plans, and other plans such as individual retirement accounts and Keogh plans that are not subject to ERISA but are subject to Section 4975 of the Code (together with ERISA Plans, Plans), from engaging in certain transactions with persons (referred to as parties in interest under ERISA or disqualified persons under the Code) having certain relationships with the Plans. A violation of these prohibited transaction rules may result in an excise tax or other liabilities under ERISA and/or Section 4975 of the Code for such persons, unless exemptive relief is available under an applicable statutory or administrative exemption.

Employee benefit plans that are governmental plans (as defined in Section 3(32) of ERISA), certain church plans (as defined in Section 3(33) of ERISA) and foreign plans (as described in Section 4(b)(4) of ERISA) are not subject to the requirements of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code; however, such plans may be subject to federal, state, local or other laws or regulations that affect their ability to invest in the trust preferred securities. Any fiduciary of such a governmental, church or foreign plan considering an investment in the trust preferred securities should determine the need for, and, if necessary, the availability of, any exemptive relief under such laws or regulations.

#### **Plan Assets**

Under a regulation (the Plan Asset Regulation ) issued by the U.S. Department of Labor, if plan assets of one or more Plans are used to acquire an equity interest in the trust and no exception is available under the Plan Asset Regulation, the assets of the trust will themselves be deemed to be plan assets for purposes of ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code. The term plan assets is not defined by ERISA or the Code. An equity interest is defined under the Plan Asset Regulation as any interest in an entity other than an instrument that is treated as indebtedness under applicable local law and that has no substantial equity features, and specifically includes a beneficial interest in a trust.

95

## **Table of Contents**

Pursuant to exceptions contained in the Plan Asset Regulation as applicable to the trust, the assets of the trust will not be deemed to be plan assets if, immediately after the most recent acquisition of any equity interest in the trust:

less than 25% of the value of each class of equity interests in the trust are held by Plans and entities holding assets deemed to be plan assets of Plans; or

the trust preferred securities are publicly-offered securities.

No monitoring or other measures will be taken with respect to the satisfaction of the conditions of the 25% exception.

In order to qualify as a publicly-offered security, a security must be:

widely held (i.e. held by 100 or more investors who are independent of the issuer and each other);

freely transferable; and

either (i) part of a class of securities registered under Section 12(b) or 12(g) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act ), or (ii) sold as part of an offering of a class of securities to the public pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and such class is registered under the Exchange Act.

Although no assurance can be given in this regard, we expect that the trust preferred securities will be considered to be publicly-offered securities under the Plan Asset Regulation.

If none of the exceptions under the Plan Asset Regulation were to apply, certain transactions by a Plan involving the trust could be deemed to constitute direct or indirect prohibited transactions under ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code. Due to the complexity of these rules and the penalties that may be imposed upon persons involved in non-exempt prohibited transactions, it is particularly important that fiduciaries and other persons considering purchasing the trust preferred securities on behalf of or with plan assets of any Plan consult with their counsel regarding the potential consequences if the assets of the trust were deemed to be plan assets.

#### **Prohibited Transactions**

The acquisition of trust preferred securities by a Plan with respect to which we, the trust, the property trustee or any underwriter is a party in interest or disqualified person could be deemed to constitute a prohibited transaction under Title I of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code. Before acquiring trust preferred securities, any person who is, or who is acquiring such securities on behalf of, a Plan should determine either that such acquisition will not constitute a prohibited transaction or that an appropriate statutory or administrative exemption from the prohibited transaction rules is available.

Any purchaser or holder of trust preferred securities or any interest therein will be deemed to have represented by its purchase or holding thereof that it either (i) is not a Plan and is not purchasing the trust preferred securities on behalf of or with plan assets of any Plan, or (ii) is eligible for an applicable exemption from the prohibited transaction rules with respect to such purchase or holding.

## **General Investment Considerations**

Prospective fiduciaries of a Plan considering the purchase of trust preferred securities should consult with their legal advisors concerning the impact of ERISA and the Code and the potential consequences, taking into account the specific circumstances, of making an investment in the trust preferred securities. Each fiduciary of a Plan should take into account, among other considerations:

whether the fiduciary has the authority to make the investment;

the composition of the Plan s portfolio with respect to diversification by type of asset;

96

## **Table of Contents**

the Plan s funding objectives;

the tax effects of the investment;

whether the assets of the trust that are represented by the trust preferred securities would be considered plan assets; and

whether, under the general fiduciary standards of investment prudence and diversification, an investment in trust preferred securities is appropriate for the Plan, taking into account the overall investment policy of the Plan and the composition of the Plan s investment portfolio.

THE DISCUSSION IN THIS PROSPECTUS OF ERISA, THE CODE AND RELEVANT REGULATIONS IS GENERAL IN NATURE AND IS NOT INTENDED TO BE COMPLETE. ANY FIDUCIARY OF A PLAN, GOVERNMENTAL PLAN, CHURCH PLAN OR FOREIGN PLAN CONSIDERING AN INVESTMENT IN THE TRUST PREFERRED SECURITIES SHOULD CONSULT WITH ITS LEGAL ADVISORS REGARDING THE CONSEQUENCES AND ADVISABILITY OF SUCH INVESTMENT.

97

#### **Table of Contents**

#### UNDERWRITING

Subject to the terms and conditions contained in the underwriting agreement among the underwriters named below, us and the trust, the underwriters named below have severally agreed to purchase from the trust, and the trust has agreed to sell to them, an aggregate of 1,600,000 trust preferred securities in the amounts set forth below opposite their respective names.

Underwriters	Number of Trust Preferred Securities
Friedman, Billings, Ramsey & Co., Inc.	1,120,000
Wells Fargo Securities, LLC	480,000
Total	1,600,000

The obligations of the underwriters under the underwriting agreement are subject to their approval of various conditions, including without limitation the receipt of legal opinions from our counsel, the receipt of comfort letters from our current and former auditors, the receipt of certificates from representatives of our company and the trust, the absence of any material adverse changes affecting our company subsequent to the execution of the underwriting agreement and the absence of any objections from the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. with respect to the fairness and reasonableness of the underwriting terms and arrangements. Under the terms and conditions of the underwriting agreement, the underwriters are committed to accept and pay for all of the trust preferred securities, if any are taken. If an underwriter defaults, the underwriting agreement provides that the purchase commitments of the non-defaulting underwriters may be increased or, in the event that the purchase commitments of the defaulting underwriters represent more than 10% of the total number of trust preferred securities, the underwriting agreement may be terminated.

We have granted to the underwriters an option to purchase up to an additional 240,000 trust preferred securities from us at the same price to the public, and with the same underwriting discount, as set forth in the table below. The underwriters may exercise this option at any time during the 30-day period following delivery of the trust preferred securities, but only to cover over-allotments, if any. To the extent the underwriters exercise the option, each underwriter will become obligated, subject to the conditions referred to above, to purchase approximately the same percentage of the additional trust preferred securities as it was obligated to purchase under the underwriting agreement.

#### **Commissions and Discounts**

The underwriters have advised us that they propose to offer the trust preferred securities to the public at the public offering price that appears on the front cover of this prospectus. The underwriters may offer the trust preferred securities to certain dealers at the public offering price less a concession of not more than \$0.50 per trust preferred security. In addition, the underwriters may allow, and the selected dealers may reallow, a selling concession of not more than \$0.10 per trust preferred security on sales to certain other dealers. After the initial public offering, the underwriters may change the public offering price and other selling terms.

98

## **Table of Contents**

The table below shows the price and proceeds on a per security and aggregate basis. The proceeds to be received by the trust as shown in the table below do not reflect estimated offering expenses of \$490,000 payable by us.

	Per Trust Preferred Security	Total Without Exercise of Over-Allotment Option	Total With Exercise of Over-Allotment Option
Public offering price	\$ 25	\$40,000,000	\$46,000,000
Underwriting discounts and commission to be paid			
by us	\$0.7875	\$ 1,260,000	\$ 1,449,000
Proceeds to the trust	\$ 25	\$40,000,000	\$46,000,000

We and the trust have agreed to indemnify the underwriters against various liabilities, including without limitation liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933 and liabilities arising out of breaches of the underwriting agreement by us, or to contribute to payments that the underwriters may be required to make in respect of those liabilities.

#### **New Issue**

The trust preferred securities have been approved for listing, subject to official notice of issuance, on the NYSE under the symbol WEHPrA. We expect trading of the trust preferred securities to begin within 30 days after the initial delivery of the trust preferred securities. Prior to the offering, there has been no established trading market for the trust preferred securities. The offering price of the trust preferred securities is based on their liquidation value of \$25 per trust preferred security. The offering price of the trust preferred securities may not be indicative of the market price following the offering. We cannot assure you that an active public market for the trust preferred securities will develop and continue after this offering. The underwriters have advised us that they intend to make a market in the trust preferred securities prior to the date trading on the NYSE begins. However, the underwriters will have no obligation to make such a market and may cease market making activities, if commenced, at any time without notice.

### **Price Stabilization and Short Positions**

In connection with this offering, the underwriters and their affiliates may engage in transactions that are intended to stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the market price of the trust preferred securities, including:

short sales;

syndicate covering transactions;

imposition of penalty bids; and

purchases to cover positions created by short sales.

Stabilizing transactions consist of bids for or purchases of the trust preferred securities in the open market for the purpose of preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of the trust preferred securities. Stabilizing transactions may include making short sales of the trust preferred securities, which involve the sale by the underwriter of a greater number of trust preferred securities than it is required to purchase from the trust. In such a case, to cover all or part of the short position, the underwriters may engage in syndicate covering transactions by purchasing trust preferred securities in the open market following completion of the initial offering to cover syndicate short positions.

Short sales may be covered shorts, which are short positions in an amount not greater than the underwriter s over-allotment option, or may be naked shorts, which are short positions in excess of that amount.

99

#### **Table of Contents**

An underwriter may close out a covered short position either by exercising its over-allotment option, in whole or in part, or by purchasing trust preferred securities in the open market. In making this determination, each underwriter will consider, among other things, the price of trust preferred securities available for purchase in the open market compared to the price at which the underwriter may purchase trust preferred securities pursuant to the over-allotment option.

A naked short position is more likely to be created if the underwriters are concerned that there may be downward pressure on the price of the trust preferred securities in the open market that could adversely affect investors who purchase in the offering. To the extent that the underwriters create a naked short position, they will purchase trust preferred securities in the open market to cover the position.

The underwriters may also impose a penalty bid on selling group members. This means that if the underwriters purchase trust preferred securities in the open market in stabilizing transactions or to cover short sales, the underwriters can require the selling group members that sold those trust preferred securities as part of the offering to repay the selling concession received by them.

Any of the foregoing transactions may result in the maintenance of a price for the trust preferred securities at a level above that which might otherwise prevail in the open market. Neither we nor the underwriters make any representation or prediction as to the direction or magnitude of any effect that the transactions described above may have on the market price of the trust preferred securities. The underwriters are not required to engage in any of these transactions. Such transactions may be effected on the NYSE or otherwise, and these transactions may, if commenced, be discontinued at any time without notice.

The underwriters have advised us that they will not make any sales to any accounts over which they exercise discretionary authority without the prior specific written approval of the customer.

The underwriters and their affiliates may provide us with investment banking, financial advisory or commercial banking services in the future, for which they may receive customary compensation. In this regard, we have agreed, in addition to the items of compensation to be paid to the underwriters in connection with the offering, for a period of six months from the date of completion of the offering, to appoint Friedman, Billings, Ramsey & Co., Inc. to act as lead underwriter or placement agent in connection with any public or private offering of our equity or corporate debt securities (other than certain excluded securities such as securities issued in connection with employee benefit plans, acquisitions or refinancings, securities issued pursuant to a credit facility or revolving credit line, or the registration of any of our existing unregistered securities) or other capital markets financing, to act as dealer manager with respect to any self-tender offer by us and to act as financial advisor in connection with any sale of all or substantially all of our assets or a sale of our equity which constitutes a controlling equity interest in our company. In addition, Wells Fargo & Company, an affiliate of Wells Fargo Securities, LLC, one of the underwriters, filed a Schedule 13G on January 26, 2004, to report that it owned approximately 6.2% of our common stock. Another affiliate of Wells Fargo Securities, LLC, Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, is the lender under our revolving credit facility.

### LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the trust preferred securities, the trust preferred securities guarantee, the debentures and certain matters relating thereto will be passed upon on our behalf by Riddell Williams P.S. Certain matters of Delaware law relating to the validity of the trust preferred securities, the enforceability of the declaration and the creation of the trust will be passed upon on behalf of us and the trust by Richards, Layton & Finger, P.A., special Delaware counsel to us and the trust. Certain legal matters will be passed upon on behalf of the underwriters by Clifford Chance US LLP. Certain U.S. federal income taxation matters will be passed upon for us and the trust by Riddell Williams P.S. Clifford Chance US LLP will rely on the opinion of Riddell Williams P.S. as to matters of Washington law.

100

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **EXPERTS**

Our consolidated financial statements and schedules as of and for the years ended December 31, 2002 and 2001 included in this prospectus and in the registration statement have been audited by BDO Seidman, LLP, independent certified public accountants, as described in their report included herein. We have included these consolidated financial statements in reliance upon such reports given the authority of BDO Seidman, LLP as experts in auditing and accounting.

The consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2000 included in this prospectus and in the registration statement have been so included in reliance on the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, independent accountants, given on their authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

#### WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We and the trust have filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-1 for the trust preferred securities, the debentures and the trust preferred securities guarantee described in this prospectus. This prospectus does not include all of the information contained in the registration statement. You should refer to the registration statement and its exhibits for additional information. Whenever we make reference in this prospectus to any contract, agreement or other document of us or the trust, the references are not necessarily complete and you should refer to the exhibits included or incorporated by reference in the registration statement for a copy of the actual contract, agreement or other document.

You can find our SEC filings, including the registration statement, over the Internet at the SEC s web site at www.sec.gov. You may read and copy any document we file with the SEC at the SEC s public reference room at 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for more information about the public reference room. You may also obtain copies of the documents at prescribed rates by writing to the Public Reference Section of the SEC at 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549. Our SEC filings are also available free of charge through our websites at www.redlion.com and www.westcoasthotels.com. Information on our websites is not incorporated into this prospectus, and you should not consider it part of this prospectus.

101

# **Table of Contents**

# WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

# INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Audited Consolidated Financial Statements of WestCoast Hospitality Corporation	
Report of Independent Certified Public Accountants BDO Seidman, LLP	F-2
Report of Independent Accountants PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP	F-3
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2002 and 2001	F-4
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000	F-5
Consolidated Statements of Changes in Stockholders Equity for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000	F-6
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000	F-7
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-9
Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements of WestCoast Hospitality	
Corporation	
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of September 30, 2003 and December 31, 2002	F-32
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2003 and 2002	F-33
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the nine months ended	
September 30, 2003 and 2002	F-34
Condensed Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-36

F-1

#### **Table of Contents**

#### REPORT OF INDEPENDENT CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

The Board of Directors and Stockholders

WestCoast Hospitality Corporation Spokane, Washington

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of WestCoast Hospitality Corporation and its subsidiaries as of December 31, 2002 and 2001, and the related consolidated statements of operations, changes in stockholders equity, and cash flows for the years then ended. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of WestCoast Hospitality Corporation and its subsidiaries at December 31, 2002 and 2001, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for the years then ended in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

As discussed in Note 2 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company changed its method of accounting for goodwill in 2002.

/s/ BDO SEIDMAN, LLP

February 5, 2003 Spokane, Washington

F-2

## **Table of Contents**

#### REPORT OF INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS

The Board of Directors and Stockholders

WestCoast Hospitality Corporation

In our opinion, the consolidated statements of operations, of changes in stockholders equity and of cash flows for the year ended December 31, 2000 present fairly, in all material respects, the results of operations and cash flows of WestCoast Hospitality Corporation and its subsidiaries for the year ended December 31, 2000, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company s management; our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits. We conducted our audit of these statements in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America, which require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

Portland, Oregon February 1, 2001

F-3

# WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

# CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

# December 31, 2002 and 2001 (in thousands, except share data)

	2002	2001
ASSETS		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 2,701	\$ 5,735
Accounts receivable, net	9,559	9,101
Inventories	2,040	2,380
Assets held for sale	34,408	21,403
Prepaid expenses and other	2,693	1,410
Trepara expenses and other		
Total current assets	51,401	40,029
Property and equipment, net	241,255	257,656
Goodwill	28,042	28,042
Other intangible assets, net	15,188	16,518
Other assets, net	20,824	17,404
Total assets	\$356,710	\$359,649
LIABILITIES		
Current liabilities:		
Accounts payable	\$ 6,773	\$ 4,756
Accrued payroll and related benefits	6,173	6,866
Accrued interest payable	695	777
Income taxes payable		822
Advanced deposits	198	1,542
Other accrued expenses	8,494	7,039
Notes payable to bank	52,100	
Long-term debt, due within one year	4,889	3,753
Capital lease obligations, due within one year	268	384
m - 1 - 11 1 11 11	50.500	25.020
Total current liabilities	79,590	25,939
Long town daht due often one yeer	101,206	113,277
Long-term debt, due after one year	101,200	54,250
Notes payable to bank Capital lease obligations, due after one year		268
Deferred income	2,626	208
Deferred income taxes	16,261	14,160
Minority interest in partnerships	2,911	2,940
withorty interest in partierships	2,911	2,940
Total liabilities	202,594	210,834
Commitments and contingencies (Notes 3, 14 and 15)  STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY		
Preferred stock 5,000,000 shares authorized; \$0.01 par value; \$50 per share liquidation value:		
Series A 301,315 and 303,771 shares issued and outstanding	3	3
Series B 301,315 and 303,771 shares issued and outstanding	3	3

Edgar Filing: WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORP - Form 424B4

Additional paid-in capital, preferred stock	30,125	30,371
Common stock 50,000,000 shares authorized; \$0.01 par value;		
12,981,878 and 12,959,700 shares issued and outstanding	130	130
Additional paid-in capital, common stock	84,083	83,966
Retained earnings	39,772	34,342
Total stockholders equity	154,116	148,815
Total liabilities and stockholders equity	\$356,710	\$359,649

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.

F-4

# WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

# For the Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 (in thousands, except per share data)

	2002	2001	2000
REVENUES			
Hotels and restaurants	\$173,320	\$ 99,495	\$106,540
Franchise, central services and development	4,137	3,213	3,643
Entertainment	7,430	7,497	5,705
Real estate	9,001	10,114	9,540
Corporate services	283	314	378
Total revenues	194,171	120,633	125,806
ODED ATTING EXPENSES			
OPERATING EXPENSES	140.675	74.560	70.606
Hotels and restaurants	148,675	74,560	78,626
Franchise, central services and development	1,990	1,796	1,207
Entertainment	6,343	7,258	5,702
Real Estate	4,778	4,734	4,378
Corporate services	222	183	227
Depreciation and amortization	10,517	10,323	9,578
Amortization of goodwill	(2.166)	855	874
Gain on asset dispositions including recoveries	(3,166)	(5,103)	(52)
Conversion expense	14	85	246
Total direct expenses	169,373	94,691	100,786
Undistributed corporate expenses	2,117	1,896	1,666
Total expenses	171,490	96,587	102,452
Operating income	22,681	24,046	23,354
OTHER INCOME (EXPENSE)	,,,,,	,,	
Interest expense, net of amounts capitalized	(10,717)	(12,092)	(14,660)
Interest income	372	247	315
Other income (expense), net	20	(23)	134
Equity income in investments, net	28	92	100
Minority interest in partnerships	(8)	(188)	(116)
Income before income taxes	12,376	12,082	9,127
Income tax provision	4,369	4,503	3,306
NET INCOME	8,007	7,579	5,821
Preferred stock dividend	(2,577)		
Income applicable to common shareholders	\$ 5,430	\$ 7,579	\$ 5,821
Earnings per common share:			
Basic	\$ 0.42	\$ 0.59	\$ 0.45
Diluted	\$ 0.41	\$ 0.59	\$ 0.45

Weighted average shares outstanding:

Basic	12,975	12,953	12,941
Diluted	13,285	13,239	13,237

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.

F-5

# WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY

# For the Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 (in thousands, except share data)

		Preferred S	Stock	(	Common Stoc	k	
	Shares	Amount	Additional Paid-In Capital	Shares	Amount	Additional Paid-In Capital	Retained Earnings
BALANCES, JANUARY 1, 2000		\$	\$	12,925,276	\$129	\$83,761	\$20,942
Net income							5,821
Stock issued under employee							
stock purchase plan				26,429		175	
Stock issued to directors				1,578		12	
Retirement of stock				(20,177)		(103)	
					_		
BALANCES, DECEMBER 31,							
2000				12,933,106	129	83,845	26,763
Net income							7,579
Stock issued under employee							
stock purchase plan				24,139	1	106	
Stock issued for acquisition of							
subsidiaries	607,542	6	30,371				
Stock issued to directors				2,455		15	
		—					
BALANCES,							
DECEMBER 31, 2001	607,542	6	30,371	12,959,700	130	83,966	34,342
Net income							8,007
Preferred stock dividends:							
Series A (\$3.50 per share)							(1,061)
Series B (\$5.00 per share)							(1,516)
Retirement of stock							
Series A	(2,456)		(123)				
Series B	(2,456)		(123)				
Stock issued under employee							
stock purchase plan				19,902		102	
Stock issued to directors				2,276		15	
		_					
BALANCES,							
DECEMBER 31, 2002	602,630	\$ 6	\$30,125	12,981,878	\$130	\$84,083	\$39,772

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.

F-6

# WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

# For the Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 (in thousands)

	2002	2001	2000
OPERATING ACTIVITIES			
Net income	\$ 8,007	\$ 7,579	\$ 5,821
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:			
Depreciation and amortization	10,517	11,178	10,452
(Gain) loss on disposition of property and equipment	(3,166)	(1,353)	194
Gain on insurance settlement		(3,782)	
Deferred income tax provision	1,921	2,240	1,524
Minority interest in partnerships	8	188	116
Equity in investments	(28)	(92)	(100)
Write-off of deferred loan fees		9	
Compensation expense related to stock issuance	15	15	12
Provision for doubtful accounts	1,053	397	297
Change in assets and liabilities, net of effects of purchase of subsidiary:			
Accounts receivable	(1,556)	(71)	1,019
Inventories	105	(7)	(20)
Prepaid expenses, deposits and income taxes			
refundable	(1,322)	(393)	145
Accounts payable and income taxes payable	1,046	129	(2,275)
Accrued payroll and related benefits	(693)	1,448	(571)
Accrued interest payable	(82)	69	(13)
Other accrued expenses and advance deposits	(692)	(64)	(4,647)
Net cash provided by operating activities	15,133	17,490	11,954
INVESTING ACTIVITIES			
Additions to property and equipment	(10,708)	(6,769)	(7,739)
Proceeds from disposition of property and equipment	1,845	1,792	
Cash paid for acquisition of subsidiary, net of cash received		(17,816)	
Distribution from partnership investments	192		
Payment received on note receivable		67	
Other, net	15	(202)	257
Net cash used in investing activities	(8,656)	(22,928)	(7,482)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.

F-7

# WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (Continued)

# For the Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 (in thousands)

	2002	2001	2000
FINANCING ACTIVITIES			
Distributions to minority owners	(37)	(129)	(33)
Proceeds from note payable to bank	10,800	21,150	15,137
Repayment of note payable to bank	(12,950)	(73,400)	(9,900)
Proceeds from long-term debt		74,400	
Repayment of long-term debt	(4,257)	(12,624)	(9,707)
Proceeds from issuance of common stock under employee		, , ,	, ,
stock purchase plan	102	107	175
Preferred stock dividend payments	(1,937)		
Principal payments on capital lease obligations	(384)	(534)	(648)
Additions to deferred financing costs	(848)	(1,273)	(377)
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	(9,511)	7,697	(5,353)
rect cash provided by (used in) maneing activities	(2,311)	7,077	(3,333)
		<u> </u>	· <u></u>
CHANGE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	(0.004)		(0.04)
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	(3,034)	2,259	(881)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year	5,735	3,476	4,357
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year	\$ 2,701	\$ 5,735	\$ 3,476
SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURE OF CASH FLOW			
INFORMATION			
Cash paid during year for:			
Interest (net of amount capitalized)	\$ 10,799	\$ 12,023	\$14,673
Income taxes	\$ 4,376	\$ 1,424	\$ 1,791
Noncash investing and financing activities:			
Addition of note receivable on sale of building	\$ 2,607	\$	\$
Investment in real estate venture exchanged for property	\$ 1,194	\$	\$
Assignment of debt to purchaser of building	\$ 7,198	\$	\$
Preferred stock dividends declared	\$ 2,577	\$	\$
Retirement of preferred stock for refund of contracts	\$ (246)	\$	\$
Note payable for real estate	\$ 520	\$	\$
Assumption of capital leases	\$	\$	\$ 108
Acquisitions of property through debt, liabilities or			
reduction of note receivable	\$	\$	\$ 602
Issuance of stock for acquisition of subsidiary	\$	\$ 30,377	\$
Redemption of stock for satisfaction of receivable	\$	\$	\$ 103

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.

F-8

#### **Table of Contents**

#### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### 1. Organization

WestCoast Hospitality Corporation (the Company ) is primarily engaged in the ownership, management, development, and franchising of mid scale, full service hotels. As of December 31, 2002, the system contained 86 properties in 15 states, totaling over 15,000 rooms and over 717,000 square feet of meeting space. The Company owned an interest in and operated 29 hotels, leased 14 hotels, managed seven hotels owned by others and franchised 36 hotels owned and operated by third parties at December 31, 2002. The Company s hotel brands include WestCoast® and RedLion®. All properties are located in the United States.

The Company is also engaged in activities related or supplementary to the operation of hotels. These activities include ticketing services and presenting entertainment productions through its entertainment division, which includes its TicketsWest.com subsidiary, and owning, leasing, developing and/or managing commercial and residential properties through its G&B Real Estate division.

The Company was incorporated in the State of Washington on April 25, 1978. A substantial portion of the Company s assets are held in WestCoast Hospitality Limited Partnership (WHLP). WHLP was formed in the State of Delaware on October 23, 1997. The Company is the sole general partner and approximately 98% owner of WHLP and manages its operations.

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of WestCoast Hospitality Corporation, its wholly owned subsidiaries, its general and limited partnership interest in WHLP, its 50% general partnership interest in a limited partnership and its equity basis investments as a 0.3% general partner and a 19.9% limited partner, respectively, in two real estate limited partnerships. All of these entities are collectively referred to as the Company or WestCoast. All significant intercompany transactions and accounts have been eliminated in the consolidated financial statements

### 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

#### Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash equivalents consist of short-term, highly liquid investments with remaining maturities at time of purchase of three months or less. The Company places its cash with high credit quality institutions. At times, cash balances may be in excess of federal insurance limits.

The Company maintains several trust accounts for owners of real properties which it manages. These cash accounts are not owned by the Company and therefore, are not included in the consolidated financial statements. At December 31, 2002 and 2001, these accounts totaled approximately \$2,140,000 and \$1,753,000 respectively.

At December 31, 2002 and December 31, 2001, \$1.9 million and \$1.1 million, respectively was reserved for the future payment of insurance, furniture and fixtures and real and personal property taxes for four specific hotel properties in accordance with bank debt requirements.

## Allowance for Doubtful Accounts

The Company records an allowance for doubtful accounts based on specifically identified amounts that the Company believes to be uncollectible and those accounts that are past due beyond a certain date. If actual collections experience changes, revisions to the allowance may be required. After all attempts to collect a receivable have failed, the receivable is written off against the allowance.

F-9

#### **Table of Contents**

## WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following schedule summarizes the activity in the allowance account for trade accounts receivable for the past three years (in thousands):

2002	2001	2000
\$ 420	\$ 49	\$ 141
1,053	397	297
	181	
(886)	(207)	(389)
\$ 587	\$ 420	\$ 49
	\$ 420 1,053 (886)	\$ 420

#### Inventories

Inventories consist primarily of food and beverage products held for sale at the restaurants operated by the Company. Inventories are valued at the lower of cost, determined on a first-in, first-out basis, or net realizable value.

#### Assets Held for Sale

The Company s buildings which are held for sale are recorded at the lower of their historical carrying value (cost less accumulated depreciation) or market value. Depreciation is terminated when the asset is determined to be held for sale.

In order to qualify as an asset held for sale in accordance with SFAS 144, the asset is expected to qualify for recognition as a completed sale within one year unless during the one year period, circumstances arise that previously were considered unlikely and, as a result a long-lived asset previously classified as held for sale is not sold by the end of that period and (1) during the initial one year period the Company initiated actions necessary to respond to the change in circumstances, (2) the asset is being actively marketed at a price that is reasonable given the change in circumstances.

## Property and Equipment

Property and equipment is stated at cost. Depreciation is provided using the straight-line method over the lesser of the estimated useful lives of the related assets or the lease term as follows:

Buildings	25-40 years
Equipment	3-20 years
Furniture and fixtures	5-15 years
Landscaping and land improvements	15 years

Major additions and betterments are capitalized. Costs of maintenance and repairs which do not improve or extend the lives of the respective assets are expensed currently. When items are disposed of, the related costs and accumulated depreciation are removed from the accounts and any gain or loss is recognized in operations. Management of the Company periodically reviews the net carrying value of all properties to determine whether there has been a permanent impairment of value and assesses the need for any write-downs in carrying value.

# Interest Capitalization

The Company capitalizes interest costs during the construction period for qualifying assets. During the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001, and 2000, the Company capitalized approximately \$84,000, \$253,000 and \$468,000 of interest costs, respectively.

F-10

#### **Table of Contents**

#### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### Brand Name, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

Brand name and goodwill are indefinite life intangible assets attributable to the purchase prices of acquisitions, which were in excess of the estimated fair values of net tangible and identifiable intangible assets acquired. Through December 31, 2001 these assets were being amortized over 20 to 40 years.

Other intangible assets include lease, management and franchise contracts. The costs of these contracts are amortized over the weighted-average remaining term of approximately nine years. At December 31, 2002, the cost and accumulated amortization of these contracts was \$10.4 million and \$2.1 million, respectively. At December 31, 2001, the cost and accumulated amortization of these contracts was \$10.9 and \$1.3 million, respectively. Amortization expense related to these contracts for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 was approximately \$860,000, \$649,000 and \$631,000, respectively.

In July 2001, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 142 (SFAS 142), Goodwill and Intangible Assets, which revises the accounting for purchased goodwill and intangible assets. Under SFAS 142, goodwill and intangible assets with indefinite lives will no longer be amortized, but will be tested for impairment annually and also in the event of an impairment indicator. The Company evaluated the goodwill, finite and indefinite life of intangible assets and determined that there was no impairment during 2002.

The adoption of SFAS No. 142 on January 1, 2002, resulted in the elimination of goodwill amortization of \$855,000 for the year ended December 31, 2002. Accumulated amortization at December 31, 2002 and 2001 remained the same at approximately \$2,079,000 since during 2002 there was no additional amortization.

Net income and earnings per share adjusted for goodwill amortization for 2001 and 2000 compared to fiscal 2002 is as follows (dollars in thousands, except per share amounts):

	2002	2001	2000
Reported net income to common shareholders	\$5,430	\$7,579	\$5,821
Add back: goodwill amortization, net of tax		537	542
Adjusted net income to common shareholders	\$5,430	\$8,116	\$6,363
Basic earnings per share:			
Reported net income	\$ 0.42	\$ 0.59	\$ 0.45
Goodwill amortization		0.04	0.04
Adjusted earnings per share basic	\$ 0.42	\$ 0.63	\$ 0.49
Diluted earnings per share:			
Reported net income	\$ 0.41	\$ 0.59	\$ 0.45
Goodwill amortization		0.04	0.04
Adjusted earnings per share diluted	\$ 0.41	\$ 0.63	\$ 0.49

F-11

## WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

As of December 31, 2002, a summary of goodwill and other intangible assets is as follows (in thousands):

	Cost	Accumulated Amortization	Net
Goodwill	\$28,042	(A)	\$28,042
Intangible assets:			
Management and franchise contracts	\$ 6,007	\$(1,978)	\$ 4,029
Other intangible assets	66	(17)	49
Lease contracts	4,332	(144)	4,188
Brand name	6,878	(A)	6,878
Trademark	44	(A)	44
Total other intangible assets	\$17,327	\$(2,139)	\$15,188

<sup>(</sup>A) Goodwill and intangible assets with an indefinite life are not subject to amortization.

Estimated amortization expense for intangible assets over the next five years is as follows (in thousands):

### Year Ending December 31,

2003	\$783
2004	\$783
2005	\$783
2006	\$756
2007	\$522

Goodwill attributable to each of the Company s business segments at both December 31, 2002 and 2001 is as follows (in thousands):

Entertainment	\$ 3,161
Franchise, central services and development	24,427
Hotels and restaurants	454
TOTAL	\$28,042

There were no changes to goodwill during 2002.

## Valuation of Long-Lived Assets

The carrying value of the Company s long-lived assets are reviewed when events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. If it is determined that an impairment loss has occurred based on expected net future cash flows of the asset, then an impairment loss is recognized in the statement of operations using a fair value based method.

## Other Assets

Other assets primarily include amounts expended for deferred loan fees, purchase option payments, straight-line rental income, a minority interest in a limited liability company, investments in partnerships and a note receivable.

F-12

#### **Table of Contents**

## WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Deferred loan fees are amortized using the interest method over the term of the related loan agreement. The Company has deferred purchase option payments made pursuant to purchase agreements for hotel properties which are currently being leased and operated by the Company. If the options are exercised, the option payments will be amortized as part of the purchase price of the hotels. If the options are not exercised, the option payments will be charged to operations.

The Company s investment in the limited liability company is accounted for under the cost method. Investment in a partnership over which the Company can exercise significant influence is accounted for by the equity method, under which the Company recognizes its proportionate share of partnership earnings and treats distributions as a reduction in its investment.

The Company s \$2.6 million note receivable at December 31, 2002 bears interest at 7.36%. Monthly principal and interest is due until August 2007 when the note is due in full.

#### Income Taxes

WestCoast Hospitality Corporation is a tax paying entity and accounts for income taxes using the liability method, which requires that deferred tax assets and liabilities be determined based on the temporary differences between the financial statement carrying amounts and tax bases of assets and liabilities and tax attributes using enacted tax rates in effect in the years in which the temporary differences are expected to reverse.

WHLP and the other partnerships which are partially or wholly owned by WestCoast Hospitality Corporation are not tax paying entities. However, the income tax attributes of these partnerships flow through to the respective partners of the partnerships.

#### Revenue Recognition

Revenue is generally recognized as services are performed. Hotel and restaurant revenue primarily represents room rental and food and beverage sales from owned, leased and consolidated joint venture hotels and are recognized at the time of the hotel stay or sale of the restaurant services. Hotel and restaurant revenue also includes management fees the Company earns from managing third-party owned hotels. These fees totaled \$1.9 million, \$2.3 million and \$2.2 million for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000, respectively. Franchise, central services and development fees represent fees received in connection with the franchise of the Company s brand names as well as central purchasing, development and other fees. Franchise fees are recognized as earned in accordance with the contractual terms of the franchise agreements. Other fees are recognized when the services are provided.

Real estate division revenue represents both lease income on owned commercial and retail properties as well as property management income, development fees and leasing and sales commissions from residential and commercial properties managed by the Company, typically under long-term contracts with the property owner. Lease revenues are recognized over the period of the leases. The Company records rental income from operating leases which contain fixed escalation clauses on the straight-line method. The difference between income earned and lease payments received from the tenants is included in other assets on the consolidated balance sheets. The Company recognizes revenue from lessees with contingent rents on the date when the changes in the factors on which the contingent rents are based actually occur. Management fees, development fees and leasing and sales commissions are recognized as these services are performed.

Entertainment segment revenue includes primarily earnings from ticketing and entertainment operations. Where the Company acts as an agent and receives a net fee or commission, it is recognized as revenue in the period the services are performed. When the Company is the promoter of an event and is at risk for the production, revenues and expenses are recorded in the period of the event performance.

F-13

#### **Table of Contents**

#### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### Loyalty Program

In February 2003, the Company integrated its Red Lion Club and WestAwards guest loyalty programs in order to provide guest service with a single expanded guest loyalty program, GuestAwards. Hotel guests can earn either air miles with participating air carriers based upon hotel stays or points based upon eligible charges to a guest room. GuestAwards points are redeemable for complimentary hotel stays, air miles or travel, car rental, merchandise, entertainment, or other incentives.

The Company records expense and a related liability for points and miles earned by guests. The amount is based on the number of outstanding points credited to members accounts and assumptions management has made regarding rate of forfeiture, type of redemption and estimated incremental cost of providing a room.

Prior to February 2003, the Company operated the WestAwards program in a manner similar to the GuestAwards program, while the Red Lion Club guest loyalty program allowed members to earn free stay certificates. The Company has recorded a liability for remaining unredeemed free stay certificates earned prior to acquiring Red Lion hotels, Inc. based upon certain assumptions management has made about the probability of redemption and the incremental cost of providing a room.

#### Asset Dispositions

We record gains and losses on asset dispositions related to properties used in operations as a component of income from operations. This includes gains and losses on the sale of development property owned by us.

## Earnings Per Common Share

Net income per common share-basic is computed by dividing income applicable to common shareholders by the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Net income per common share-diluted is computed by adjusting income applicable to common shareholders by the effect of the minority interest related to Operating Partnership Units (OP Units) and increasing the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding by the effect of the OP Units and the additional common shares that would have been outstanding if the dilutive potential common shares (stock options and convertible notes) had been issued, to the extent that such issuance would be dilutive.

## Stock Based Compensation

As permitted by Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 123 (SFAS 123), Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation, the Company has chosen to measure compensation cost for stock-based employee compensation plans using the intrinsic value method of accounting prescribed by Accounting Principles Board Opinion No. 25, Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees and to provide the disclosure only requirements of SFAS 123.

On December 31, 2002, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (the FASB) amended the transition and disclosure requirements of SFAS No. 123 through the issuance of FASB Statement No. 148, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation Transition and Disclosure (SFAS No. 148). SFAS No. 148 amends the existing disclosures to make more frequent and prominent disclosure of stock-based compensation expense beginning with financial statements for fiscal years ending after December 15, 2002.

The Company has chosen not to record compensation expense using fair value measurement provisions in the statement of income. Had compensation cost for plans been determined based on the fair

F-14

#### **Table of Contents**

## WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

value at the grant dates for awards under the plans, reported net income and income per share would have been changed to the pro forma amounts indicated below (dollars in thousands, except per share amounts):

	Year Ended December 31,		
	2002	2001	2000
Reported net income applicable to common shareholders	\$5,430	\$7,579	\$5,821
Add back: Stock-based employee compensation expense, net of related tax effects	10	9	8
Deduct: Total stock-based employee compensation expense determined under fair valued based method for all awards, net of			
related tax effects	(304)	(692)	(824)
Pro forma	\$5,136	\$6,896	\$5,005
Basic earnings per share:			
Reported net income	\$ 0.42	\$ 0.59	\$ 0.45
Stock-based employee compensation, fair value	(0.02)	(0.06)	(0.06)
	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	
Pro forma	\$ 0.40	\$ 0.53	\$ 0.39
Tio formu	Ψ 0.10	Ψ 0.55	Ψ 0.57
Diluted earnings per share:			
Reported net income	\$ 0.41	\$ 0.59	\$ 0.45
Stock-based employee compensation, fair value	(0.02)	(0.06)	(0.06)
Pro forma	\$ 0.39	\$ 0.53	\$ 0.39

## Advertising and Promotion

The Company generally expenses all costs associated with its advertising and promotional efforts as incurred. During the years ending December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000, the Company incurred \$6.3 million, \$2.4 million, and \$2.2 million, respectively, of advertising expenses.

#### Central Program Fund

Effective January 1, 2002 the Company established the WestCoast Central Program Fund (CPF), organized in accordance with the various domestic franchise agreements. The CPF is responsible for certain advertising services, frequent guest program administration, reservation services, national sales promotions and brand and revenue management services intended to increase sales and enhance the reputation of the Company and its franchise owners including the WestCoast and Red Lion branded properties.

Contributions by the Company to the CPF for owned and managed hotels and contributions by the franchisees, through the individual franchise agreements, total up to 5% of room revenue or can be based on reservation fees, frequent guest program dues and other services. While the Company administers the functions of the CPF, the net assets and transactions of the CPF are not commingled with the working capital of the Company. The net assets and transactions of the CPF are, therefore, not included in the accompanying financial statements in accordance with FASB No. 45, Accounting for Franchise Fee Revenue.

For the year ended December 31, 2002, the Company contributed \$5.7 million to the CPF with respect to its owned and managed properties, which was recognized in direct operating expenses. At December 31, 2002, the Company has a net current receivable from the CPF of approximately \$223,000.

F-15

#### **Table of Contents**

#### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### New Accounting Pronouncements

In January 2003, the FASB issued FIN No. 46, Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities (FIN No. 46). In December 2003, the FASB issued a revision to this interpretation (FIN No. 46(r)). FIN No. 46(r) clarifies the application of Accounting Research Bulletin No. 51 to certain entities in which equity investors do not have the characteristics of a controlling financial interest or do not have sufficient equity at risk for the entity to finance its activities without additional subordinated financial support from other parties. FIN No. 46 was adopted by the Company on July 1, 2003 for those provisions then in effect, and FIN No. 46(r) will be adopted in its revised entirety for the Company s financial statements presented for periods ending after December 15, 2003 and March 15, 2004, as applicable.

In April 2003, the FASB issued SFAS No. 149, Amendment of Statement 133 on Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities (SFAS No. 149). SFAS No. 149 amends and clarifies financial accounting and reporting for derivative instruments, including certain derivative instruments embedded in other contracts (collectively referred to as derivatives) and for hedging activities under FASB Statement No. 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities . SFAS No. 149 is effective for all contracts created or modified after June 30, 2003 except for hedging relationships designated after June 30, 2003. In addition, except as stated below, all provisions of SFAS No. 149 should be applied prospectively. The provisions of SFAS No. 149 that relate to SFAS No. 133 Implementation Issues that have been effective for fiscal quarters that began prior to June 15, 2003, should continue to be applied in accordance with their respective effective dates. In addition, paragraphs 7(a) and 23(a), which relate to forward purchases or sales of when-issued securities or other securities that do not yet exist, should be applied to both existing contracts and new contracts entered into after June 30, 2003. The adoption of this standard has not had a material effect on the Company s consolidated financial statements.

In May 2003, the FASB issued SFAS No. 150, Accounting for Certain Financial Instruments with Characteristics of both Liabilities and Equity (SFAS No. 150). SFAS No. 150 establishes standards on the classification and measurement of certain financial instruments with characteristics of both liabilities and equity. The provisions of SFAS No. 150 are effective for financial instruments entered into or modified after May 31, 2003 and to all other instruments that exist as of the beginning of the first interim financial reporting period beginning after June 15, 2003. The adoption of SFAS No. 150 did not have a material impact on the Company s consolidated financial statements.

### Reclassifications

Certain prior year amounts have been reclassified to conform with the 2002 presentation. These reclassifications had no effect on net income or retained earnings as previously reported.

## Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the dates of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting periods. Actual results could materially differ from those estimates.

### 3. Financial Liquidity

At December 31, 2002 the Company has a deficit working capital position of \$28.8 million. This position is a direct result of the classification of \$52.1 million of obligations outstanding under the Company s primary revolving credit facility with a bank as a current liability. As further discussed in Note 10, the classification is due to the anticipatory breach of certain financial covenants to be measured in June, September and December 2003.

F-16

#### **Table of Contents**

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The Company intends to refinance its revolving credit facility either with its existing lender or other lenders into non-recourse and revolving debt. Management believes that an adequate borrowing base exists to secure the necessary financing. The Company is also pursuing the sale of certain non-core real estate assets, some of which are included in assets held for sale discussed in Note 5. Management has implemented certain operational efficiencies and cost reduction plans that are expected to improve covenant ratios. These actions are intended to reduce the Company s dependence on the revolving credit facility.

The historical cash flow of the Company has been adequate to service all its normal operating needs, service all interest and regularly scheduled principal payments and capital improvements. Due to the war and the perception of a weak economy there can be no assurance that future operating performance will provide adequate cash flow for the Company s needs. The ability of the Company to improve its working capital position through the refinance of its revolving credit facility, improve operating results and dispose of non-core assets is dependent upon lending market conditions, the achievement of future operating efficiencies and the liquidity of the real estate market where the Company s assets are located. There can be no assurance that these efforts will be successful.

### 4. Acquisition

Effective December 31, 2001, the Company completed the purchase of Red Lion Hotels, Inc. (Red Lion) from Hilton Hotels Corporation (Hilton) including 9 owned hotels, 12 leased hotels, 4 licensed hotels and 22 franchised operating hotels. The acquisition was made to add critical mass to the Company s hotel portfolio and expand the Company s presence in additional markets. The hotels were acquired for \$20,252,000 in cash, 303,771 Series A preferred shares and 303,771 Series B preferred shares for total consideration of approximately \$52,600,000 including the cost of acquisition. The source of cash consideration for the transaction was the Company s available cash and advances under the Company s existing credit facility. The value of the preferred shares was determined based on its stated redemption value, as discussed in Note 11.

The acquisition of Red Lion was accounted for using the purchase method of accounting. As the acquisition occurred on the last day of the year ended December 31, 2001, the results of operations of the acquired entity are not included in the consolidated statements of operations or cash flows.

F-17

### **Table of Contents**

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following table presents the allocation of the purchase price to the acquired assets and liabilities (in thousands):

	Estimated Allocation at December 31, 2001	Purchase Price Adjustments	Final Allocation at December 31, 2002
Cash	\$ 2,640	\$	\$ 2,640
Accounts receivable	3,195	(46)	3,149
Prepaid expenses	284		284
Inventories	1,243	(180)	1,063
Total current assets	7,362	(226)	7,136
Property and equipment	35,328	651	35,979
Brand name	6,879		6,879
Lease contracts	4,332		4,332
Franchise contracts	809		809
Deferred tax asset	4,711	(180)	4,531
Total assets	59,421	245	59,666
Accounts payable	(1,932)		(1,932)
Other current liabilities	(4,960)	(245)	(5,205)
Total liabilities	(6,892)	(245)	(7,137)
Net assets acquired	\$52,529	\$	\$52,529

The allocation of the purchase price to the acquired assets and liabilities was based upon their estimated fair values at date of acquisition. The fair values of acquired assets and liabilities were determined utilizing an internally prepared evaluation based on both a market multiple valuation approach and an income capitalization valuation approach as well as the guidelines set forth in SFAS 141.

The lease and franchise contracts are being amortized over the terms of the respective agreements of 30 years and nine years, respectively.

### 5. Assets Held for Sale

In connection with the Company s decision in 2001 to sell non-core assets, on October 10, 2002, the Company and American Capital Group, LLC entered into a purchase and sale agreement for the WestCoast Kalispell Hotel and Kalispell Center Mall. The agreement is subject to due diligence and is scheduled to close in 2003. After the close, the WestCoast Kalispell Center Hotel will remain under the WestCoast Hospitality Corporation brand and management, while American Capital Group, LLC will oversee management for the mall. The net book value of the hotel and mall was \$12.9 million at December 31, 2002.

Additionally, two office buildings owned by the Company have been marketed for sale which the Company expects to sell in 2003. The total net book value of these buildings as of December 31, 2002 of \$21.5 million is classified as assets held for sale. These two buildings were initially classified as assets held for sale at December 31, 2001. At December 31, 2002, the Company s management evaluated the accounting criteria set forth in SFAS 144 and determined the assets were still appropriately classified as assets held for sale.

F-18

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### 6. Property and Equipment

Property and equipment at December 31, 2002 and 2001 is summarized as follows (in thousands):

	2002	2001
Buildings and equipment	\$202,411	\$219,729
Furniture and fixtures	20,530	21,413
Equipment acquired under capital leases	2,342	2,796
Landscaping and land improvements	2,355	2,216
	227,638	246,154
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization	(53,302)	(56,368)
	174,336	189,786
Land	60,012	64,387
Construction in progress	6,907	3,483
	\$241,255	\$257,656

Depreciation expense for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 was approximately \$8.9 million, \$8.9 million, and \$8.3 million, respectively.

In the first quarter of 2002, the Company entered into an agreement for the sale of an 80.1% interest in the WHC Building, while retaining the management of the building, its lease of space, and the remaining ownership interest. At the time of the sale the cost and accumulated depreciation of this building was \$10.6 million and \$4.0 million, respectively. The sale of the building resulted in a pre-tax gain of \$5.8 million, of which \$3.0 million was recognized as a gain on asset disposition in 2002. Due to retaining a partial lease of the building, a portion of the gain is being deferred over the six-year lease term. During 2002, the Company recognized \$215,000 of the deferred gain. As of December 31, 2002, the total deferred gain remaining is \$2.6 million.

#### 7. Other Investments

The Company has a 6% interest in a limited liability company, which is accounted for under the cost method. Accordingly, the Company s investment is increased or decreased by contributions, distributions, or impairments only.

The Company also has a 0.3% general partnership interest in one hotel property, which is accounted for under the equity method of accounting. As of March 2002, the Company also has a 19.9% interest in the WHC Building (see Note 6), which is also accounted for under the equity method of accounting. Therefore, the Company records its proportionate share of the earnings and losses of these entities in the consolidated statements of operations. The Company wrote-off its 0.3% interest (\$73,000) in another hotel partnership, because the primary asset was sold in November 2002.

At December 31, 2002 and 2001, the Company s recorded carrying value in these investments was \$2.25 million and \$1.3 million, respectively. The underlying assets, liabilities and operations of these entities are not recorded in the consolidated financial statements. The Company does not share in any non-recourse debt that may be held by these entities in which equity interests are held. Summarized unaudited

Table of Contents 147

F-19

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

financial information with respect to these separate entities as of and for the years ended December 31, 2002 and 2001 are as follows (in thousands):

	2002	2001
Current assets	\$ 5,371	\$ 5,768
Total assets	\$25,887	\$15,852
Current liabilities	\$ 4,836	\$ 4,692
Total liabilities	\$23,620	\$20,747
Total equity (deficit)	\$ 2,078	\$ (4,895)
Revenues	\$10,178	\$ 9,452
Net income	\$ 2,819	\$ 665

The Company has recorded income from these investments during the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001, and 2000 of \$62,000, \$92,000, and \$100,000 respectively. Additionally the Company has recorded revenues from managing these properties of \$374,000, \$382,000 and \$317,000 during the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 respectively.

### 8. Long-Term Debt

Long-term debt consists of mortgage notes payable and notes and contracts payable, collateralized by real property, equipment and the assignment of certain rental income. Long-term debt as of December 31, 2002 and 2001 is as follows (amounts outstanding in thousands):

	2002	2001
Note payable in monthly installments of \$276,570, including interest at 7.93%, through June 2011, collateralized by real	\$ 25 <i>4</i> 20	\$25,000
property  Note payable in monthly installments of \$108,797, including	\$35,429	\$35,880
interest at 8.08%, through September 2011, collateralized by real	12 701	13,959
Property  Note payable in monthly installments of \$91,871 including	13,791	13,939
interest at 7.39%, through June 2011, collateralized by real		
property	11,101	11,372
Note payable in monthly installments of \$55,817 including	,	,
interest at 7.36%, through August 2007, collateralized by		
assignment of certain rental income		7,233
Note payable in monthly installments of \$52,844, including interest at 8.08%, through September 2011, collateralized by real		
property	6,698	6,780
Note payable in monthly installments of principal and interest at 7.00%, through January 2010 convertible into common stock of		
the Company at \$15 per share	5,435	6,362
Note payable in monthly installments of \$47,772, including interest at a variable rate (4.875% at December 31, 2002 and 6.375% at December 31, 2001), through May 2008, collateralized		
by real property	6,205	6,454
Note payable in monthly installments of \$46,695, including interest at 8.00%, through October 2011, collateralized by real	,	ŕ
property	5,965	6,039
	5,522	5,980

Industrial revenue bonds payable in monthly installments of		
\$66,560 including interest at 5.90%, through October 2011,		
collateralized by real property		
Note payable in monthly installments of \$53,517, including		
interest at 8.00%, through July 2005, collateralized by real		
property	4,575	4,840
Note payable in monthly installments of \$45,407, including		
interest at a variable rate (9.00% at December 31, 2002 and 2001),		
through April 2010, collateralized by real property	4,051	4,222

F-20

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

	2002	2001
Note payable in monthly installments of \$18,629, including interest at a variable rate (5.125% at December 31, 2002 and 8.25% at December 31, 2001), through January 2008,		
collateralized by real property	2,345	2,444
Industrial revenue bonds payable in monthly installments of \$22,917 including interest at a variable rate (5.00% at December 31, 2002 and 4.75% at December 31, 2001), through		
January 2007, collateralized by real property	1,270	1,535
Note payable in monthly installments of \$18,462 including interest at an index rate plus 1.50%, subject to a minimum of 9.50% and a maximum of 12.00% (9.50% at December 31, 2002 and 2001), through December 2011, collateralized by real		
property	1,330	1,419
Note payable in monthly installments of \$10,430, including interest at 7.42%, through December 2003	1,329	1,353
Note payable in monthly installments of \$8,373, including interest at a variable rate (5.06% at December 31, 2002 and 6.57% at December 31, 2001), through November 2009,		
collateralized by certain equipment and furniture and fixtures	496	566
Other	553	592
	106,095	117,030
Less current portion	(4,889)	(3,753)
-		
Non current portion	\$101,206	\$113,277

Some of the above debt agreements require the Company maintain a cash reserve account for insurance, taxes, and furniture and fixture replacement. At December 31, 2002, this reserve was \$1.9 million.

During the year ended December 31, 2001, the Company refinanced some of its real property by obtaining long-term debt and paying down the Company s revolving line of credit agreement (see note 10). During the year ended December 31, 2001, deferred loan fees associated with the debt repayments were charged to operations as other expense on the consolidated statements of operations.

Contractual maturities for long-term debt outstanding at December 31, 2002 are summarized by year as follows (in thousands):

Year Ending December 31,	
2003	\$ 4,889
2004	3,878
2005	7,781
2006	4,081
2007	4,000
Thereafter	81,466
	\$106,095

### **Table of Contents**

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### 9. Capital Lease Obligations

The Company leases certain equipment under capital leases. The imputed interest rates on the leases range from 7.06% to 8.64%. Cost and accumulated amortization of this equipment as of December 31, 2002 are approximately \$2,342,000 and \$1,717,000, respectively. Cost and accumulated amortization of the equipment as of December 31, 2001 are approximately \$2,796,000 and \$1,813,000, respectively.

The remaining minimum lease payments including interest of \$277,000 are due under these leases during 2003.

### 10. Notes Payable to Bank

During 2001, in connection with the refinancing of certain properties under long-term debt facilities the Company s revolving credit facility was amended and reduced to \$70 million. At December 31, 2002 and 2001, \$52.1 million and \$54.3 million, respectively was outstanding under the credit facility. Any outstanding borrowings bear interest based on the prime rate or LIBOR plus a variable interest margin. At December 31, 2002, the interest rate on outstanding borrowings ranged from 3.94% to 4.75%. At December 31, 2001, the interest rate was 4.84%. The weighted-average interest rate on outstanding borrowings was 3.97% and 4.87% at December 31, 2002 and 2001, respectively. Interest only payments are due monthly. The credit facility matures on June 30, 2005. The credit facility requires the initial payment of a 1% fee plus an annual standby fee of 0.50% in 2002, fees ranged from 0.25% to 0.50% in 2001. The credit facility is collateralized by certain properties and requires the Company to maintain certain financial ratios, minimum levels of cash flows and restricts the payment of dividends. On December 23, 2002, the debt agreement was amended and the credit facility was reduced to \$58.5 million and three of the financial covenants were modified such that compliance with them shall not be required until June 30, 2003. The Company was in compliance with all required financial covenants at December 31, 2002. The entire outstanding balance at December 31, 2002 has been classified as a current liability due to anticipatory breach of some of the existing covenants in June, September and December 2003, which currently have not been waived. If the Company breaches its covenants and the breach is not waived by the lender, one of the lenders remedies under the credit facility is to call the debt due at that time. The debt agreement allows the Company to pay dividends as long as certain minimum financial ratios are maintained. At December 31, 2002 and 2001, the Company was restricted from paying any dividends on common stock

### 11. Stockholders Equity

The Articles of Incorporation of the Company authorize 50 million common shares and 5 million preferred shares. The preferred stock rights, preferences and privileges will be determined by the Board of Directors.

As discussed in Note 4, as part of the Red Lion acquisition WestCoast issued 303,771 shares of Series A Preferred Stock and 303,771 of Series B Preferred Stock on December 31, 2001. Both the Series A and Series B preferred shares have \$0.01 par, a \$50 stated value, and give the holder certain preferences upon any liquidation of the Company, including payment of \$50 per share plus any unpaid dividends before any payment is made to common stockholders.

In addition, the Series A shares include a quarterly dividend requirement, cumulative at 7%, and are redeemable at WestCoast s option for \$50 per share plus unpaid dividends. The dividend requirement increases to 12% if the Company misses two dividend payments, or to 14% upon the violation of certain restrictive covenants or after January 30, 2005, if they have not been redeemed.

The Series B shares include a quarterly dividend requirement, cumulative at 10%, and are redeemable at WestCoast s option for \$50 per share plus unpaid dividends. The dividend requirement increases to 15%

F-22

### **Table of Contents**

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

if the Company misses two consecutive dividend payments, or to 20% upon the violation of certain restrictive covenants or after January 30, 2008, if they have not been redeemed.

As a result of cancelled franchise agreements in 2002, 2,456 shares of Preferred Series A and B, respectively, were cancelled totaling approximately \$246,000.

### 12. Income Taxes

Major components of the Company s income tax provision for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 are as follows (in thousands):

	2002	2001	2000
Current:		_	
Federal	\$2,108	\$2,118	\$1,677
State	160	145	105
Deferred	2,101	2,240	1,524
	\$4,369	\$4,503	\$3,306

The income tax provisions shown in the consolidated statements of operations differ from the amounts calculated using the federal statutory rate applied to income before income taxes as follows (in thousands):

	2002		2001		2000	
	Amount	%	Amount	%	Amount	%
Provision at federal statutory rate	\$4,208	34.0	\$4,116	34.0	\$3,103	34.0
Effect of tax credits	(186)	(1.5)	(68)	(0.6)	(77)	(0.9)
State taxes, net of federal benefit	106	0.9	96	0.8	69	0.8
Goodwill amortization			261	2.2	262	2.9
Other	241	1.9	98	0.8	(51)	(0.6)
	\$4,369	35.3	\$4,503	37.2	\$3,306	36.2

Components of the net deferred tax assets and liabilities at December 31, 2002 and 2001 are as follows (in thousands):

	2002		2001	
	Assets	Liabilities	Assets	Liabilities
Property and equipment	\$	\$12,434	\$	\$10,162
Rental income		606		660
Management contracts		1,399		1,536

Brand name		2,463		2,463
Other	641		661	
	\$641	\$16,902	\$661	\$14,821

### 13. Operating Lease Income

The Company leases shopping mall space to various tenants over terms ranging from one to ten years. The leases generally provide for fixed minimum monthly rent as well as tenants payments for their pro rata share of taxes and insurance, common area maintenance and expenses associated with the shopping mall. In addition, the Company leases commercial office space over terms ranging from one to eighteen

F-23

#### **Table of Contents**

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

years. The cost and accumulated depreciation of these properties at December 31, 2002 was approximately \$29,807,000 and \$8,313,000, respectively. The cost and accumulated depreciation of the commercial office properties at December 31, 2001 was approximately \$29,635,000 and \$8,313,000, respectively. In March 2002, the Company sold one of these properties with a cost and accumulated depreciation of \$10.6 million and \$4.0 million, respectively (see note 6).

Future minimum lease income under existing noncancellable leases as of December 31, 2002 including properties held for sale, is as follows (in thousands):

Year Ending December 31,	
2003	\$ 6,158
2004	5,955
2005	4,753
2006	3,838
2007	3,186
Thereafter	6,731
	\$30,621

Rental income for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 was approximately \$8,000,000, \$9,301,000 and \$8,896,000 respectively, which included contingent rents of approximately \$155,000, \$174,000 and \$200,000, respectively.

### 14. Operating Lease Commitments

The Company has various operating leases, the most significant are:

In October 1997, the Company began operating a hotel in Yakima, Washington under an operating lease and purchase option agreement. The lease agreement is for a period of 15 years with two five-year renewal options. The Company pays all operating costs of the hotel plus monthly lease payments of \$35,000 through September 2003. Commencing October 2003, the monthly lease requirement will be \$52,083 and monthly payments shall increase by \$5,208 each year thereafter. The Company agreed to a \$1.0 million option payment which allows the purchase of this hotel at a fixed price. One-half of this option payment was paid in cash and the remaining \$500,000 was paid in August 2002. The option is exercisable by the Company between March and September 2003 for a total purchase price of \$6,250,000. If the Company exercises its purchase option, the option payments made by the Company will be applied against the total purchase price.

The Company began operating a hotel in Bellevue, Washington in January 2000 with an operating lease and purchase option agreement. The lease agreement expires on December 31, 2003. The Company pays monthly lease payments of \$27,951 plus additional rent as defined in the agreement. Additional rent includes hotel operating and other costs. The purchase option is exercisable from July 2002 through January 31, 2004 at the Company s option. The total purchase price of the hotel under option is \$12 million.

At December 31, 2001, the Company assumed a master lease agreement which covered 17 hotel properties including 12 which were part of the Red Lion acquisition. The Company has entered into a sublease with Doubletree DTWC Corporation whereby Doubletree DTWC Corporation will sublease five of these hotel properties from the Company. The master lease agreement requires minimum monthly payments of \$1.25 million plus contingent rents based on gross receipts from the 17 hotels. The lease

F-24

#### **Table of Contents**

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

agreement expires in December 2020, but the Company has the option to extend the term for three additional 5 year terms.

Assuming the Company exercises its purchase options for the Bellevue hotel in January 2004 and the Yakima hotel in September 2003, total payments due under all of the Company s leases at December 31, 2002 are as follows (in thousands):

Year Ending December 31,	
2003	\$ 7,113
2004	5,663
2005	5,663
2006	5,663
2007	5,663
Thereafter	74,188
	\$103,953

The above amounts are net of \$9.9 million of sublease income annually through 2020.

Total rent expense net of sublease income under the leases for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001, and 2000 was \$7,662,000, \$1,816,000 and \$1,816,000, respectively.

### 15. Related-Party Transactions

The Company had the following transactions with related parties:

The Company recorded management fee and other income of approximately \$129,000, \$154,000 and \$145,000 during the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000, respectively, for performing management and administrative functions for entities which are owned by key stockholders and management of the Company. The net assets and transactions of these entities are excluded from the Company s consolidated financial statements.

The Company received commissions for real estate sales from entities which are owned or partially owned by key stockholders and management of the Company totaling \$54,000, \$109,000 and \$110,000 for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000, respectively. The net assets and transactions of these entities are excluded from the Company s consolidated financial statements.

During 2002, 2001, and 2000, the Company held certain cash and investment accounts in a bank and had notes payable to the same bank. The bank s chairman and chief executive officer is a director of the Company. At December 31, 2002 and 2001, total cash and investments of approximately \$3,496,000 and \$466,000, respectively, and a note payable totaling approximately \$5,522,000 and \$5,980,000, respectively, were outstanding with this bank. Total interest income of \$7,000, \$18,000 and \$41,000, respectively, and interest expense of \$174,000, \$367,000 and \$391,000, respectively, was recorded related to this bank during the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000. Additionally, the Company is the real estate manager for the bank s corporate office building. During the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000, the Company recognized management fee income of \$117,000, \$114,000 and \$111,000, respectively.

For the year ending December 31, 2002, the Company received \$51,000 in management fees and \$24,000 in leasing fees from the WHC building, which as of March 2002, the Company owns a 19.9% interest in the building.

F-25

### **Table of Contents**

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### 16. Employee Benefit and Stock Plans

### 1998 Stock Incentive Plan

The 1998 Stock Incentive Plan (the Plan) was adopted by the Board of Directors in 1998. The Plan authorizes the grant or issuance of various option or other awards. The Company amended the Plan in 2000 to increase the maximum number of shares which may be awarded under the Plan from 1,200,000 to 1,400,000 shares, subject to adjustment for stock splits, stock dividends and similar events. The Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors administers the Plan and establishes to whom, the type and the terms and conditions, including the exercise period, the awards are granted.

Nonqualified stock options may be granted for any term specified by the Compensation Committee and may be granted at less than fair market value, but not less than par value on the date of grant. Incentive stock options may be granted only to employees and must be granted at an exercise price at least equal to fair market value on the date of grant and have a ten year exercise period. The maximum fair market value of shares which may be issued pursuant to incentive stock options granted under the Plan to any individual in any calendar year may not exceed \$100,000. Stock Appreciation Rights (SARs) may also be granted in connection with stock options or other awards. SARs typically will provide for payments to the holder based upon increases in the price of the common stock over the exercise price of the related option or award, but alternatively may be based upon other criteria such as book value. Other awards such as restricted stock awards, dividend equivalent awards, performance awards or deferred stock awards may also be granted under the Plan by the Compensation Committee.

All options granted have been designated as nonqualified options, with an exercise price equal to or in excess of fair market value on the date of grant and for a term of ten years. For substantially all options granted, fifty percent of each recipients—options will vest on the fourth anniversary of the date of grant and the remaining 50% will vest on the fifth anniversary of the date of grant. The vesting schedule will change if, beginning one year after the option grant date, the stock price of the common stock reaches the following target levels (measured as a percentage increase over the exercise price) for 60 consecutive trading days:

Stock Price Increase	Percent of Option Shares Vested
25%	25%
50%	50%
75%	75%
100%	100%

F-26

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Stock option transactions are summarized as follows:

	Number of Shares	Weighted-Average Exercise Price	Exercise Price Per Share	Expiration Date
Balance, December 31, 1999	977,749	\$14.30	\$ 7.50-15.00	2008-2009
Options granted	109,395	\$ 9.18	\$ 8.31-15.00	2010
Options forfeited	(89,319)	\$14.21	\$10.94-15.00	
Balance, December 31, 2000	997,825	\$13.75	\$ 7.50-15.00	2008-2010
Options granted	360,785	\$ 6.07	\$ 6.07	2011
Options forfeited	(81,991)	\$13.89	\$ 8.31-15.00	
•				
Balance, December 31, 2001	1,276,619	\$11.57	\$ 6.07-15.00	2008-2011
Options granted	6,500	\$ 7.67	\$ 7.50-7.95	2012
Options forfeited	(173,563)	\$10.67	\$ 6.07-15.00	
Options cancelled	(571,661)	\$15.00	\$ 15.00	
-				
Balance, December 31, 2002	537,895	\$ 8.29	\$ 6.07-15.00	2008-2012

Remaining options available for grant at December 31, 2002 were 862,105. At December 31, 2002 and 2001, options totaling 40,773 and 27,000 respectively are exercisable at a weighted average exercise price of \$15.00.

In July 2002, the Company offered eligible option holders the opportunity to exchange certain options for new options. The new options offered were issued at fair market value of the stock on or after the first business day that is six months and one day after the date the original options were cancelled in the exchange. On July 31, 2002, 571,661 options were cancelled pursuant to the terms of the offer. In February 2003, the Company granted 261,251 new non-qualified options. There was no impact on the Company s financial condition and results of operations in 2002 as a result of this transaction.

The fair value of each option grant is estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model with the following weighted-average assumptions used for grants in 2002, 2001 and 2000:

	2002	2001	2000
Dividend yield	0%	0%	0%
Expected volatility	25%	22%	33%
Risk free interest rates	4.60%	4.07%	5.71%
Expected option lives	4 years	4 years	4 years

The weighted-average life of options outstanding at December 31, 2002 was 7.83 years. The weighted-average fair value of all options granted during 2002, 2001 and 2000 was \$2.17, \$1.37 and \$4.12 per share, respectively. The weighted-average fair value and exercise price for options granted at market value and for those options granted above market value on the date of grant in 2002, 2001 and 2000 are as follows:

V	Veighted-Aver Fair Value	8	Weighted-Average Exercise Price		8	
2002	2001	2000	2002	2001	2000	

Options granted at market price	\$2.17	\$1.37	\$4.32	\$7.67	\$6.07	\$ 8.31
Options granted above market price	\$	\$	\$2.76	\$	\$	\$15.00

In connection with the Company s initial public offering in 1998, the Company also granted 55,000 restricted shares of common stock to certain members of senior management. Twenty percent of these shares were issued in 1998 and 1999. Twenty percent were to be issued in each subsequent year provided

F-27

### **Table of Contents**

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

such employee was an employee of the Company at that time. Management stock grants in 2002, 2001 and 2000 were canceled and paid in cash. The Company recorded compensation expense of approximately \$80,000, \$56,000 and \$55,000 during the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000, respectively, associated with these grants.

### Employee Stock Purchase Plan

In 1998, the Company adopted the Employee Stock Purchase Plan to assist employees of the Company in acquiring a stock ownership interest in the Company. A maximum of 300,000 shares of common stock is reserved for issuance under this plan. The Employee Stock Purchase Plan permits eligible employees to purchase common stock at a discount through payroll deductions. No employee may purchase more than \$25,000 worth of common stock under this plan in any calendar year. During the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000, 19,902, 24,139 and 26,429 shares were purchased under this plan for approximately \$102,000, \$107,000 and \$175,000, respectively.

### **Defined Contribution Plan**

The Company and employees contribute to the WestCoast Hospitality Corporation Amended and Restated Retirement and Savings Plan. The defined contribution plan was created for the benefit of substantially all employees of the Company. The Company makes contributions of up to 3% of an employee s compensation based on a vesting schedule and eligibility requirements set forth in the plan document. Company contributions to the plan for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 were approximately \$435,000, \$225,000 and \$240,000, respectively.

### 17. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The following estimated fair value amounts have been determined using available market information and appropriate valuation methodologies. However, considerable judgment is required to interpret market data and to develop the estimates of fair value. Accordingly, the estimates presented herein are not necessarily indicative of the amounts the Company could realize in a current market exchange.

The following methods and assumptions were used to estimate the fair value of each class of financial instruments for which it is practicable to estimate that value. Potential income tax ramifications related to the realization of unrealized gains and losses that would be incurred in an actual sale or settlement have not been taken into consideration.

The carrying amounts for cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, current liabilities and variable rate long-term debt are reasonable estimates of their fair values. The fair values of fixed-rate long-term debt and capital lease obligations are based on the discounted value of contractual cash flows. The discount rate is estimated using the rates currently offered for debt or capital lease obligations with similar remaining maturities.

F-28

### **Table of Contents**

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The estimated fair values of financial instruments at December 31, 2002 and 2001 are as follows (in thousands):

	2002		2001	
	Carrying Amount	Fair Value	Carrying Amount	Fair Value
Financial assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 2,701	\$ 2,701	\$ 5,735	\$ 5,735
Accounts receivable	\$ 9,559	\$ 9,559	\$ 9,101	\$ 9,101
Financial liabilities:				
Current liabilities, excluding debt	\$ 22,333	\$ 22,333	\$ 21,802	\$ 21,802
Notes payable to bank	\$ 52,100	\$ 52,100	\$ 54,250	\$ 54,250
Long-term debt	\$106,095	\$106,095	\$117,030	\$117,030
Capital lease obligations	\$ 268	\$ 268	\$ 652	\$ 652

### 18. Business Segments

The Company has four operating segments: (1) hotels and restaurants; (2) entertainment; (3) real estate and (4) franchise, central services and development. Due to the timing of the Red Lion acquisition on December 31, 2001, identifiable assets and capital expenditures related to this acquisition are reported at December 31, 2001. However, no operations were reported until 2002. Corporate services and other consists primarily of miscellaneous revenues and expenses, cash and cash equivalents, certain receivables and certain property and equipment which are not specifically associated with an operating segment.

The entertainment segment had significant inter-segment revenues which were eliminated in the consolidated financial statements. Management reviews and evaluates the operations of the entertainment segment including the inter-segment revenues. Therefore, the total revenues, including inter-segment revenues are included in the segment information below. Management reviews and evaluates the operating segments exclusive of interest expense. Therefore, interest expense is not allocated to the segments.

F-29

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Selected information with respect to the segments is as follows for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 (in thousands):

	2002	2001	2000
REVENUES			
Hotels and restaurants	\$173,320	\$ 99,495	\$106,540
Franchise, central services and development	4,137	3,213	3,643
Entertainment	7,551	8,539	6,908
Less: inter-segment revenues	(121)	(1,042)	(1,203)
Real estate	9,001	10,114	9,540
Corporate services and other	283	314	378
	\$194,171	\$120,633	\$125,806
OPERATING INCOME (LOSS)			
Hotels and restaurants	\$ 15,921	\$ 16,738	\$ 20,105
Franchise, central services and development	1,810	6,115	2,035
Entertainment	768	(237)	(407)
Real estate	7,098	3,954	3,845
Corporate services and other	(2,916)	(2,524)	(2,224)
	\$ 22,681	\$ 24,046	\$ 23,354
CAPITAL EXPENDITURES			
Hotels and restaurants	\$ 5,742	\$ 48,634	\$ 6,623
Franchise, central services and development	2.056	2,672	299
Entertainment	349	542	912
Real estate	193	2,910	310
Corporate services and other	2,368	203	316
	\$ 10,708	\$ 54,961	\$ 8,460
DEPRECIATION AND AMORTIZATION			
Hotels and restaurants	\$ 8,712	\$ 8,112	\$ 7,615
Franchise, central services and development	337	405	401
Entertainment	319	476	410
Real estate	291	1,426	1,317
Corporate services and other	858	759	709
	\$ 10,517	\$ 11,178	\$ 10,452
IDENTIFIABLE ASSETS			
Hotels and restaurants	\$273,991	\$276,297	\$232,762
Franchise, central services and development	40,589	39,474	32,577
Entertainment	4,934	6,403	6,239
Real estate	23,203	29,941	25,216
Corporate services and other	13,993	7,534	8,040
Corporate sorvices and other	\$356,710	\$359,649	\$304,834
	<i>\$223,110</i>	¥227,017	4501,051

F-30

### **Table of Contents**

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### 19. Earnings Per Share

The following table presents a reconciliation of the numerators and denominators used in the basic and diluted earnings per common share computations for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 (in thousands, except per share amounts). Also shown is the number of dilutive securities (stock options and convertible notes) that would have been included in the diluted EPS computation if they were not anti-dilutive.

	2002	2001	2000
Numerator:			
Income available to common stockholders	\$ 5,430	\$ 7,579	\$ 5,821
Income effect of dilutive OP Units	44	232	71
Net income-diluted	\$ 5,474	\$ 7,811	\$ 5,892
Tet meeme unded	Ψ 3,171	Ψ 7,011	Ψ 3,072
Denominator:			
Weighted-average shares outstanding basic	12,975	12,953	12,941
Effect of dilutive OP Units	286	286	296
Effect of dilutive common stock options and convertible notes	24	(A)	(A)
•		<u>—</u>	
Weighted-average shares outstanding diluted	13,285	13,239	13,237
Earnings per share basic and diluted:			
Earnings per share basic	\$ 0.42	\$ 0.59	\$ 0.45
Earnings per share diluted	\$ 0.41	\$ 0.59	\$ 0.45
Darmings per sinare analog	φ 3.11	Ψ 0.57	ψ 0.15

<sup>(</sup>A) At December 31, 2002, 537,895 stock options are outstanding of which 514,085 stock options have been excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share because they are anti-dilutive. At December 31, 2001 and 2000, 1,276,619, and 997,825 stock options are outstanding, respectively. The effects of the shares which would be issued upon the exercise of these options have been excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share because they are anti-dilutive. The effects of the shares which would be issued upon conversion of the convertible notes have been excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share because they are anti-dilutive.

F-31

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (unaudited)

# September 30, 2003 and December 31, 2002 (in thousands, except share data)

	September 30, 2003	December 31, 2002
ASSETS		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 10,068	\$ 752
Restricted cash	4,089	1,949
Accounts receivable, net	9,846	9,559
Inventories	1,960	2,040
Assets held for sale		34,408
Prepaid expenses and other	2,593	2,693
Total current assets	28,556	51,401
Property and equipment, net	268,050	241,255
Goodwill	28,042	28,042
ntangible assets, net	14,601	15,188
Other assets, net	20,138	20,824
Stiller ubsetts, net	20,130	20,021
T ( )	<b>0.250.207</b>	0256 710
Total assets	\$359,387	\$356,710
LIABILITIES		
Current liabilities:		
Accounts payable	\$ 6,690	\$ 6,773
Accrued payroll and related benefits	6,291	6,173
Accrued interest payable	780	695
Advance deposits	267	198
Other accrued expenses	10,064	8,494
Long-term debt, due within one year	5,947	4,889
Notes payable to bank		52,100
Capital lease obligations, due within one year		268
cupital lease congations, due within one year		
Total current liabilities	30,039	79,590
Long-term debt, due after one year	152,542	101,206
Deferred income	2,411	2,626
Deferred income taxes	16,761	16,261
Minority interest in partnerships	2,767	2,911
Total liabilities	204,520	202,594
Total habilities	204,320	202,394
TO CHILD DEDG. FOLLOW		
STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY		
Preferred stock 5,000,000 shares authorized; \$0.01 par value; \$50 per hare liquidation value:		
Series A 294,362 and 301,315 shares issued and outstanding	3	3
Series B 294,362 and 301,315 shares issued and outstanding	3	3
Additional paid-in capital, preferred stock	29,430	30,125
Common stock 50,000,000 shares authorized; \$0.01 par value; 13,004,573		
nd 12,981,878 shares issued and outstanding	130	130
Additional paid-in capital, common stock	84,187	84,083
Retained earnings	41,114	39,772

Total stockholders equity	154,867	154,116
Total liabilities and stockholders equity	\$359,387	\$356,710

The accompanying notes are an integral part

of the condensed consolidated financial statements.

F-32

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (unaudited)

# For the Three Months and Nine Months Ended September 30, 2003 and 2002 (in thousands, except per share data)

	Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Mon Septem	
	2003	2002	2003	2002
REVENUES				
Hotels and restaurants	\$49,230	\$50,518	\$126,671	\$134,459
Franchise, central services and development	973	1,406	2,950	3,340
Entertainment				
Real estate	2,023 2,177	1,508 2,186	6,008	4,980
	2,177	2,186	6,843 256	6,797 201
Corporate services	<u>81</u>			
Total revenues	54,484	55,685	142,728	149,777
OPERATING EXPENSES				
	20.040	20.924	106 602	111 517
Hotels and restaurants	38,848	39,824	106,603	111,517
Franchise, central services and development	376	535	1,268	1,554
Entertainment	1,845	1,245	5,327	4,156
Real estate	1,191	1,293	3,624	3,535
Corporate services	83	61	242	162
Depreciation and amortization	4,284	2,561	10,047	7,938
(Gain) loss on asset dispositions	(117)	(69)	579	(3,165)
Conversion expenses	24	1	392	8
Total direct expenses	46,534	45,451	128,082	125,705
Undistributed corporate expenses	712	747	2,040	1,650
Total expenses	47,246	46,198	130,122	127,355
Operating income	7,238	9,487	12,606	22,422
OTHER INCOME (EXPENSE)				
Interest expense, net of amounts capitalized	(2,886)	(2,613)	(8,241)	(8,135)
Interest income	96	96	303	254
Other income (expense), net	87	1	(205)	4
Equity income in investments, net	20	42	99	30
Minority interest in partnerships	<u>14</u>	(42)	144	(108)
Income before income taxes	4,569	6,971	4,706	14,467
Income tax expense	1,337	2,461	1,449	5,107
NET INCOME	3,232	4,510	3,257	9,360
Preferred stock dividend	(634)	(646)	(1,915)	(1,937)
Income applicable to common shareholders	\$ 2,598	\$ 3,864	\$ 1,342	\$ 7,423
Earnings per common share:				
Basic	\$ 0.20	\$ 0.30	\$ 0.10	\$ 0.57
Diluted	\$ 0.20	\$ 0.29	\$ 0.10	\$ 0.56

Edgar Filing: WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORP - Form 424B4

Weighted average shares outstanding:				
Basic	13,003	12,982	12,997	12,975
Diluted	13,289	13,268	13,283	13,302

The accompanying notes are an integral part

of the condensed consolidated financial statements.

F-33

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (unaudited)

# For the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2003 and 2002 (in thousands)

Nine Months Ended September 30,

	September 30,		
	2003	2002	
OPERATING ACTIVITIES			
Net income	\$ 3,257	\$ 9,360	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:	,	. ,	
Depreciation and amortization	10,047	7,938	
(Gain) loss on disposition of property and equipment and			
other assets	579	(3,165)	
Non-cash reduction of preferred stock resulting in gain	(522)		
Write-off of deferred loan fees	790		
Deferred income tax provision	500	300	
Minority interest in partnerships	(144)	108	
Equity in investments	(99)	(30)	
Compensation expense related to stock issuance	5	15	
Provision for doubtful accounts	337	184	
Change in current assets and liabilities:			
Restricted cash	(2,140)	(987)	
Accounts receivable	(314)	(1,086)	
Inventories	80	216	
Prepaid expenses and other	114	(901)	
Accounts payable and income taxes payable	476	3,775	
Accrued payroll and related benefits	118	593	
Accrued interest payable	85	(97)	
Other accrued expenses and advance deposits	997	3,874	
Net cash provided by operating activities	14,166	20,097	
INVESTING ACTIVITIES			
Additions to property and equipment	(5,141)	(6,201)	
Proceeds from disposition of property and equipment	398	1,839	
Proceeds from disposition of investment	441	165	
Other, net	62	44	
Net cash used in investing activities	(4,240)	(4,153)	
Not cash used in investing activities	(7,270)	(7,133)	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of

the condensed consolidated financial statements.

F-34

### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

### CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (unaudited) (Continued)

# For the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2003 and 2002 (\$ in thousands)

Nine Months Ended September 30,

	September 30,		
	2003	2002	
FINANCING ACTIVITIES			
Proceeds from note payable to bank	47,700		
Repayment of note payable to bank	(99,800)	(10,050)	
Proceeds from long-term debt	55,200	` '	
Proceeds from short-term debt	2,658		
Repayment of long-term debt	(2,806)	(2,842)	
Proceeds from issuance of common stock under employee stock			
purchase plan	99	103	
Preferred stock dividend payments	(1,927)	(1,291)	
Principal payments on capital lease obligations	(268)	(284)	
Additions to deferred financing costs	(1,466)	(710)	
Distribution to stockholders and partners		(23)	
Net cash used in financing activities	(610)	(15,097)	
CHANGE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS			
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	9,316	5,954	
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	752	4,613	
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 10,068	\$ 10,567	
SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURE OF CASH FLOW INFORMATION			
Cash paid during the period for:			
Interest	\$ 8,156	\$ 8,232	
Income taxes	\$ 93	\$ 3,928	
Non-cash investing and financing activities:			
Reclassification of assets held for sale to property and equipment	\$ 34,403	\$	
Sale-operating leaseback of equipment	\$ 2,658	\$	
Preferred stock dividends declared	\$ 1,915	\$ 1,937	
Non-cash reduction of working capital for preferred stock	\$ 173	\$	
Addition of note receivable on sale of building	\$	\$ 2,607	
Investment in real estate venture exchanged for property	\$	\$ 1,194	
Assignment of debt to purchaser of building	\$	\$ 7,198	
Note Payable	\$	\$ 520	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of

the condensed consolidated financial statements.

F-35

### **Table of Contents**

#### WESTCOAST HOSPITALITY CORPORATION

#### CONDENSED NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

### 1. Nature of Business and Organization

WestCoast Hospitality Corporation (the Company or WestCoast) is a New York Stock Exchange listed hospitality and leisure company primarily engaged in the ownership, management, development, and franchising of mid-scale, full service hotels under its WestCoast® and RedLion® brands. As of September 30, 2003, the hotel system contained 72 hotels located in 12 states and one Canadian province, with more than 12,500 rooms and 589,000 square feet of meeting space. At September 30, 2003, the Company managed 48 of these hotels, including 28 owned hotels, 14 leased hotels and six third-party owned hotels. The remaining 24 hotels were owned and operated by third-party franchisees.

The Company is also engaged in activities complementary to the operation of the hotels in its system. These activities include ticketing services and presenting entertainment productions through its entertainment division and owning, leasing, developing and managing commercial and multi-unit residential properties through its real estate services division.

The Company was incorporated in the State of Washington on April 25, 1978. A substantial portion of the Company s assets are held in WestCoast Hospitality Limited Partnership (WHLP). WHLP was formed in the State of Delaware on October 23, 1997. The Company is the sole general partner and approximately 98% owner of WHLP and manages its operations.

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of WestCoast Hospitality Corporation, its wholly owned subsidiaries, its general and limited partnership interests in WHLP, its 50% general partnership interest in a limited partnership and its equity basis investments as a 0.3% general partner and a 19.9% limited partner, respectively, in two real estate limited partnerships. All significant inter-company transactions and accounts have been eliminated in the consolidated financial statements.

### 2. Basis of Presentation

The unaudited consolidated financial statements included herein have been prepared by WestCoast pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). Certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States (GAAP) have been condensed or omitted as permitted by such rules and regulations. The balance sheet as of December 31, 2002 has been compiled from the audited balance sheet as of such date. The Company believes that the disclosures included herein are adequate; however, these consolidated statements should be read in conjunction with the financial statements and the notes thereto for the year ended December 31, 2002 previously filed with the SEC on Form 10-K.

In the opinion of management, these unaudited consolidated financial statements contain all of the adjustments of a normal and recurring nature necessary to present fairly the consolidated financial position of the Company at September 30, 2003 and the consolidated results of operations and cash flows for the periods ended September 30, 2003 and 2002. The results of operations for the periods presented may not be indicative of those which may be expected for a full year.

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities as of the date of the financial statements, the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period and the disclosures of contingent liabilities. Accordingly, ultimate results could differ materially from those estimates.

F-36

#### **Table of Contents**

### WestCoast Hospitality Corporation

### **Condensed Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements** (Continued)

#### 3. Debt Refinance

On June 27, 2003, the Company secured term debt of \$55.2 million from Column Financial, Inc., a Credit Suisse First Boston subsidiary. The debt is collateralized by ten of the Company s hotel properties, requires monthly payments based on a fixed interest rate of at 6.7% per annum and a 25-year amortization schedule, and matures in full on July 11, 2013. In connection with securing this term debt, the Company incurred loan fees and other costs totaling \$1.1 million which were capitalized and are being amortized using the effective interest method over the ten year period of the underlying promissory notes.

A portion of the proceeds of this debt was used to pay down the \$51.5 million outstanding balance on the Company s then existing credit facility. The credit facility agreement was then amended effective June 27, 2003, reducing the maximum borrowing amount to \$4.0 million. As of September 30, 2003, the Company had no outstanding balance under this credit facility. This credit facility was terminated by the Company in October 2003 as described in Note 12 below.

As of the date of the amendment to the credit facility, the balance of unamortized deferred finance costs associated with the existing revolving credit facility was \$848,000. The amendment resulted in a 92% reduction of borrowing capacity under the revolving credit facility. As such, in June 2003 the Company recorded a proportionate write-off of the then remaining unamortized deferred loan costs totaling \$790,000.

During the three months ended September 30, 2003 an additional \$281,000 of fees and costs associated with certain of the Company new debt instruments were incurred. These fees were capitalized and are being amortized using the effective interest method over the term of the underlying debt instrument.

### 4. Sale and Subsequent Leaseback of Equipment

In June 2003, WestCoast completed the sale to General Electric Capital Corporation of software and equipment primarily related to our new central reservation system previously included in construction in-process. The proceeds of approximately \$2.7 million were used to repay the outstanding balance on an interim note payable to General Electric Capital Corporation in the same amount. Certain other costs directly related to the software and equipment were paid for directly by General Electric Capital Corporation, totaling \$451,000. WestCoast then entered into an operating lease agreement with General Electric Capital Corporation which expires in June 2005 and requires monthly payments of approximately \$52,000. At the option of WestCoast, the lease term is renewable for three one-year terms. No gain or loss was recorded on this sale-leaseback transaction.

F-37

### WestCoast Hospitality Corporation

### **Condensed Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements** (Continued)

### 5. Business Segments

The Company has four operating segments: (1) hotels and restaurants; (2) franchise, central services and development; (3) entertainment; and (4) real estate. In addition, corporate services consist primarily of miscellaneous revenues and expenses, cash and cash equivalents, certain receivables and certain property and equipment, which are not specifically associated with an operating segment. Management reviews and evaluates the operating segments exclusive of interest expense, income tax expense, and other income and expense items. Therefore, these items are not allocated to the segments. Selected information with respect to the segments is as follows (in thousands):

	Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Months Ended September 30,		
	2003	2002	2003	2002	
Revenues:					
Hotels and restaurants	\$49,230	\$50,518	\$126,671	\$134,459	
Franchise, central services and development	973	1,406	2,950	3,340	
Entertainment	2,023	1,508	6,008	4,980	
Real estate	2,177	2,186	6,843	6,797	
Corporate services	81	67	256	201	
	\$54,484	\$55,685	\$142,728	\$149,777	
Operating Income (loss):					
Hotels and restaurants	\$ 7,948	\$ 8,713	\$ 12,059	\$ 16,912	
Franchise, central services and development	556	789	1,116	1,531	
Entertainment	84	177	488	582	
Real estate	(558)	945	1,482	6,144	
Corporate services	(792)	(1,137)	(2,539)	(2,747)	
	\$ 7,238	\$ 9,487	\$ 12,606	\$ 22,422	
	F-38				

### **Table of Contents**

### WestCoast Hospitality Corporation

### **Condensed Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements** (Continued)

### 6. Earnings Per Share

The following table presents a reconciliation of the numerators and denominators used in the basic and diluted earnings per share computations (in thousands, except per share amounts):

	Three Mor Septem				
	2003	2002	2003	2002	
Numerator:					
Net income	\$ 3,232	\$ 4,510	\$ 3,256	\$ 9,360	
Preferred stock dividend	(634)	(646)	(1,915)	(1,937)	
Net income to common stockholders-basic	2,598	3,864	1,341	7,423	
Effect of dilutive OP units	(6)	27	(38)	82	
Effect of dilutive of units					
Net income to common stockholders-diluted	\$ 2,592	\$ 3,891	\$ 1,303	\$ 7,505	
Denominator:					
Weighted average shares outstanding-basic	13,003	12,982	12,997	12,974	
Effect of dilutive OP units	286	286	286	286	
Effect of dilutive common stock options and					
convertible notes	(A)	(A)	(A)	41	
Weighted average shares outstanding-diluted	13,289	13,268	13,283	13,301	
Net earnings per share-basic	\$ 0.20	\$ 0.30	\$ 0.10	\$ 0.57	
Net earnings per share-dilutive	\$ 0.20	\$ 0.29	\$ 0.10	\$ 0.56	

<sup>(</sup>a) At September 30, 2003, 810,425 stock options were outstanding. The effects of the shares which would be issuable upon exercise of these options have been excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share for the three months and nine months ending September 30, 2003 because they are anti-dilutive. At September 30, 2002, 543,075 stock options were outstanding and were excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share for the three month period ending September 30, 2002 because they are anti-dilutive. For the nine months ended September 30, 2002, 208,207 of these options respectively have been excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share because they are anti-dilutive. Convertible notes are excluded from the weighted-average share calculation for all periods presented as they are anti-dilutive.

### 7. Disposition of Investment

Effective April 2003, the Company sold its ownership investment in a hotel venture to an unrelated third party for \$350,000. In addition, the Company assigned its interest in the management agreement to the same party in exchange for a structured payment arrangement totaling approximately \$141,000 with payments through January 2004. The carrying value of the Company s investment at the date of sale was \$934,000, resulting in a loss on the transaction of \$443,000, which is included as a loss on asset dispositions in the accompanying statements of operations.

### **Table of Contents**

### WestCoast Hospitality Corporation

### **Condensed Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements** (Continued)

#### 8. Assets Held for Sale

At December 31, 2002, assets held for sale consists of two office buildings in Spokane, Washington and the WestCoast Kalispell Center Hotel and Mall with an aggregate net carrying value of \$34.4 million.

In June 2002, the Company entered into a purchase and sale agreement with a potential buyer for the WestCoast Kalispell Center Hotel and Mall. In June 2003 the Company and the potential buyer of the WestCoast Kalispell Center Hotel and Mall mutually terminated their sales agreement, at which time the Company determined that it was no longer in its best interest to continue to market the property for sale. As a result of this decision, the net book value of the WestCoast Kalispell Center Hotel and Mall of approximately \$13.0 million was reclassified from assets held for sale to property and equipment. A depreciation adjustment of \$520,000 was recorded in June 2003, reflecting non-cash depreciation expense that would have been recognized had the assets been classified as held and used since July 2002.

Continuing to follow its strategy of divesture from non-core assets, the Company remains committed to the sale of the two Spokane office buildings. It is actively marketing the properties and both are available for sale in their present condition at prices management believes are reasonable compared to their respective estimated fair values. However, there can be no assurances given that the sale of these assets will be completed in the time frame permissible under GAAP to permit the classification of these assets as held for sale on the financial statements. As a result of this decision, the net book value of the related assets of approximately \$21.7 million has been reclassified from assets held for sale to property and equipment. A depreciation adjustment of approximately \$1.6 million was recorded in the three months ended September 30, 2003, reflecting non-cash expenses that would have been recognized had the assets been classified as property and equipment since December 2001.

### 9. Stock Based Compensation

In July 2002, the Company offered eligible common stock option holders the opportunity to exchange certain common stock options for new common stock options. The new common stock options offered were to be issued at the fair market value of the stock on or after the first business day that is six months and one day after the date the original options were cancelled in the exchange. On July 31, 2002, 571,661 options were cancelled pursuant to the terms of the offer. The Company granted 261,251 new options in February 2003. The terms of the transaction are disclosed in a Schedule TO and amendments thereto filed in July and August 2002.

As permitted by Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 123 Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation (SFAS No. 123), the Company has chosen to measure compensation cost for stock-based employee compensation plans using the intrinsic value method of accounting prescribed by Accounting Principles Board Opinion No. 25, Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees and to provide the disclosure only requirements of SFAS No. 123. On December 31, 2002, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) amended the transition and disclosure requirements of SFAS No. 123 through the issuance of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 148 Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation Transition and Disclosure (SFAS No. 148). SFAS No. 148 amends the existing disclosures to make more frequent and prominent disclosure of stock-based compensation expense beginning with financial statements for fiscal periods ending after December 15, 2002.

F-40

### **Table of Contents**

### WestCoast Hospitality Corporation

### **Condensed Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements** (Continued)

The Company has chosen not to record compensation expense using fair value measurement provisions in the statement of operations. Had compensation cost for plan been determined based on the fair value at the grant dates for awards under the plans, reported net income and earnings per share would have been changed to the pro forma amounts indicated below (\$ in thousands, except per share amounts):

	Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Months Ended September 30,	
	2003	2002	2003	2002
Reported net income applicable to common stockholders  Add back: stock based employee compensation expense, net of	\$2,598	\$3,864	\$1,341	\$7,423
related tax effects  Deduct: Total stock-based employee compensation expense determined under fair value based method for all awards, net of			3	10
related tax effects	(14)		(479)	(8)
Pro forma net income applicable to common stockholders	\$2,584	\$3,864	\$ 865	\$7,425
Basic net earnings per share:				
Reported net earnings per share	\$ 0.20	\$ 0.30	\$ 0.10	\$ 0.57
Stock-based employee compensation, fair value	(0.01)	(0.00)	(0.03)	0.00
Pro forma basic net earnings per share	\$ 0.19	\$ 0.30	\$ 0.07	\$ 0.57
Diluted net earnings per share:				
Reported net earnings per share	\$ 0.20	\$ 0.29	\$ 0.10	\$ 0.56
Stock-based employee compensation, fair value	(0.01)	0.00	(0.03)	(0.00)
Pro forma diluted net earnings per share	\$ 0.19	\$ 0.29	\$ 0.07	\$ 0.56

### 10. Preferred Stock

In September 2003, the Company entered into an agreement related to early termination of one of its franchised properties. As consideration for the termination of the franchise agreement, the Company received 4,207 shares each of its own Series A and Series B preferred stock with a stated value of \$50 per share. A termination gain of \$247,000 was recorded by the Company and is included in revenues for franchise, central services, and development. In June 2003, the Company entered into an agreement related to early termination of one of its franchised properties. As consideration for the termination of the franchise agreement, the Company received 2,746 shares each of its own Series A and Series B preferred stock with a stated value of \$50 per share. A termination gain of \$230,000 was recorded by the Company and is included in revenues for franchise, central services, and development.

On October 1, 2003, the Company paid its regularly scheduled dividend to the shareholders of record as of September 30, 2003 of its Series A and Series B preferred stock totaling approximately \$634,000.

### 11. Purchase Options

The Company began operating a hotel in Bellevue, Washington in January 2000 with an operating lease and purchase option agreement. The Company pays monthly lease payments of \$27,951 plus hotel operating and other costs as defined in the agreement. The purchase option is exercisable from July 2002 through January 31, 2004 at the Company s option. The total purchase price of the hotel under option is \$12 million. The Company intends to exercise this option during the fourth quarter of 2003.

F-41

### **Table of Contents**

### WestCoast Hospitality Corporation

### **Condensed Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements** (Continued)

While the Company intends to exercise both options prior to September 30, 2004, the carrying value of the purchase options are still considered long-term as the classification of the converted assets, if exercised, will be long-term.

#### 12. Subsequent Events

In October 2003, the Company entered into a new primary revolving credit agreement with Wells Fargo Bank, National Association. The credit agreement provides the Company with a revolving credit facility with a total of \$10 million in borrowing capacity. This includes two revolving lines of credit: Line A allows for maximum borrowings of \$7.0 million and is collateralized by personal property and five of the Company s owned hotels. Line B allows for maximum borrowings of \$3.0 million and is collateralized by personal property. The Company is required to exhaust its borrowing capacity under Line A before it may borrow under Line B. Interest under both lines is computed based, at the Company s option, upon either the bank s prime rate or certain LIBOR rates. The agreement contains certain restrictions and covenants, the most restrictive of which requires the Company to maintain a minimum tangible net worth of \$105 million and a maximum debt to EBITDA ratio of 5.75 to 1.00, which will decrease to 5.50 to 1.00 for the fiscal quarter ending December 31, 2004 and remain at that ratio for the remainder of the facility s term. Line A does not require any principal payments until its maturity date of October 2006. As a result, any future borrowings under this line in 2003 or 2004 would be reflected as a long-term liability. Line B has a maturity date of October 2004. The bank credit facility also allows for a \$4.0 million term facility that is available to refinance, and would be collateralized by, the Red Lion Hotel Yakima Gateway. The Company expects that the term of the loan would be seven years.

In November 2003, the Company sold its ownership of one of its hotels to an unrelated party for \$10.8 million. The net proceeds, after repayment of debt directly related to the property of \$6.0 million and sales costs, will be used to invest in other as yet unidentified properties under a tax deferral strategy. The Company then entered into an operating lease agreement with the new owner which expires in November 2018 and requires monthly payments of approximately \$63,000. At the Company s option, the lease term is renewable for three five-year terms. The pre-tax gain on the sale-leaseback transaction of approximately \$7.0 million will be deferred and amortized into income over the period of the lease.

In January 2004, the Company purchased the Red Lion Hotel Yakima Gateway. The total purchase price of the hotel was \$6.25 million, of which the Company had already paid a \$1 million deposit. The Company has leased the 172-room property since 1997.

### 13. Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In January 2003, the FASB issued FIN No. 46, Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities (FIN No. 46). In December 2003, the FASB issued a revision to this interpretation (FIN No. 46(r)). FIN No. 46(r) clarifies the application of Accounting Research Bulletin No. 51 to certain entities in which equity investors do not have the characteristics of a controlling financial interest or do not have sufficient equity at risk for the entity to finance its activities without additional subordinated financial support from other parties. FIN No. 46 was adopted by the Company on July 1, 2003 for those provisions then in effect, and FIN No. 46(r) will be adopted in its revised entirety for the Company s financial statements presented for periods ending after December 15, 2003 and March 15, 2004, as applicable.

In April 2003, the FASB issued SFAS No. 149, Amendment of Statement 133 on Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities (SFAS No. 149). SFAS No. 149 amends and clarifies financial accounting and reporting for derivative instruments, including certain derivative instruments embedded in other contracts (collectively referred to as derivatives) and for hedging activities under FASB Statement No. 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities . SFAS No. 149 is effective for all contracts created or modified after June 30, 2003 except for hedging relationships designated after

F-42

### **Table of Contents**

### WestCoast Hospitality Corporation

### **Condensed Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements** (Continued)

June 30, 2003. In addition, except as stated below, all provisions of SFAS No. 149 should be applied prospectively. The provisions of SFAS No. 149 that relate to SFAS No. 133 Implementation Issues that have been effective for fiscal quarters that began prior to June 15, 2003, should continue to be applied in accordance with their respective effective dates. In addition, paragraphs 7(a) and 23(a), which relate to forward purchases or sales of when-issued securities or other securities that do not yet exist, should be applied to both existing contracts and new contracts entered into after June 30, 2003. The adoption of this standard has not had a material effect on the Company s consolidated financial statements.

In May 2003, the FASB issued SFAS No. 150, Accounting for Certain Financial Instruments with Characteristics of both Liabilities and Equity (SFAS No. 150). SFAS No. 150 establishes standards on the classification and measurement of certain financial instruments with characteristics of both liabilities and equity. The provisions of SFAS No. 150 are effective for financial instruments entered into or modified after May 31, 2003 and to all other instruments that exist as of the beginning of the first interim financial reporting period beginning after June 15, 2003. The adoption of SFAS No. 150 did not have a material impact on the Company s consolidated financial statements.

F-43

Until March 8, 2004 (25 days after the date of this prospectus), all dealers that effect transactions in these securities, whether or not participating in this offering, may be required to deliver a prospectus. This is in addition to the dealers obligations to deliver a prospectus when acting as underwriters and with respect to their unsold allotments or subscriptions.

### \$40,000,000 Trust Preferred Securities

# **Westcoast Hospitality Capital Trust**

9.5% Trust Preferred Securities

(Liquidation Amount of \$25 per Trust Preferred Security)
Guaranteed Fully and Unconditionally as Described in this Prospectus by

PROSPECTUS

# FRIEDMAN BILLINGS RAMSEY WELLS FARGO SECURITIES, LLC

February 12, 2004